GREEN CENTURY FUNDS

Green Century Balanced Fund Individual Investor Class: GCBLX Green Century Balanced Fund Institutional Class: GCBUX Green Century Equity Fund Individual Investor Class: GCEQX Green Century Equity Fund Institutional Class: GCEUX Green Century MSCI International Index Fund Individual Investor Class: GCINX Green Century MSCI International Index Fund Institutional Class: GCIFX

114 State Street, Suite 200, Boston, Massachusetts 02109

Green Century Funds (the "Trust" or the "Funds" or "Green Century") offers three separate series (each, a "Fund"), each with its own investment objective. Each Fund pursues its respective investment objective through investments consistent with the Trust's commitment to environmental responsibility. The **Green Century Balanced Fund** (the "Balanced Fund") seeks capital growth and income from a diversified portfolio of stocks and bonds which meet Green Century's standards for corporate environmental responsibility. The **Green Century Equity Fund** (the "Equity Fund") seeks to achieve long-term total return which matches the performance of an index comprised of the stocks of companies selected based on environmental, social and governance (ESG) criteria. The **Green Century MSCI International Index Fund** (the "International Index Fund") seeks to achieve long-term total return which matches the performance of an index comprised of the stocks of foreign companies selected based on environmental, social and governance (ESG) criteria. There can be no assurance that the investment objective of any Fund will be achieved.

This Statement of Additional Information ("SAI") is not a prospectus and should be read in conjunction with the Trust's Prospectus dated November 28, 2024, a copy of which may be obtained from the Trust at the address noted above or by telephoning 1-800-934-7336. Terms used but not defined herein, but which are defined in the Prospectus, are used as defined in the Prospectus.

The following are incorporated by reference to the <u>audited financial statements</u> dated July 31, 2024, of Green Century Balanced Fund, Green Century Equity Fund and Green Century MSCI International Index Fund (File No. 811-06351) as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") on October 4, 2024.

- 1. Green Century Balanced Fund Portfolio of Investments
- 2. Green Century Balanced Fund Statement of Assets and Liabilities
- 3. Green Century Balanced Fund Statement of Operations
- 4. Green Century Balanced Fund Statements of Changes in Net Assets
- 5. Green Century Balanced Fund Individual Investor Class Financial Highlights
- 6. Green Century Balanced Fund Institutional Class Financial Highlights
- 7. Green Century Equity Fund Portfolio of Investments
- 8. Green Century Equity Fund Statement of Assets and Liabilities
- 9. Green Century Equity Fund Statement of Operations
- 10. Green Century Equity Fund Statements of Changes in Net Assets

- 11. Green Century Equity Fund Individual Investor Class Financial Highlights
- 12. Green Century Equity Fund Institutional Class Financial Highlights
- 13. Green Century MSCI International Index Fund Portfolio of Investments
- 14. Green Century MSCI International Index Fund Statement of Assets and Liabilities
- 15. Green Century MSCI International Index Fund Statement of Operations
- 16. Green Century MSCI International Index Fund Statements of Changes in Net Assets
- 17. Green Century MSCI International Index Fund Individual Investor Class Financial Highlights
- 18. Green Century MSCI International Index Fund Institutional Class Financial Highlights
- 19. Notes to Financial Statements
- 20. Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

Shareholders may obtain copies of the financial statements, without charge, by calling 1-800-934-7336 or at www.greencentury.com.

Table of Contents	Page
The Green Century Funds	4
Investment Objectives, Risks and Policies	4
Investment Restrictions	30
Trustees and Officers	35
Investment Advisers	46
Administrator, Subadministrator, Fund Accountant, Transfer Agent and Custodian, and Expenses	62
Financial Intermediaries	65
Net Asset Value; Redemption in Kind	66
Income Taxes	69
Description of Shares, Voting Rights and Liabilities	77
Portfolio Transactions and Brokerage Commissions	80
Portfolio Holdings Disclosure	85
Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	87
Additional Information	87
Financial Statements	87
Appendix A - Description of Securities Ratings	89
Appendix B - Green Century Capital Management Proxy Voting Policies and Procedures	106

THE GREEN CENTURY FUNDS

The Trust is a diversified open-end management investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (the "1940 Act"). The Trust was organized as a business trust under the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts on July 1, 1991.

INVESTMENT OBJECTIVES, RISKS AND POLICIES

The following supplements the information contained in the Prospectus concerning the investment objective, policies and techniques of the Funds.

BALANCED FUND

Repurchase Agreements: Repurchase agreements may be entered into for the Fund only with selected banks or broker-dealers. A repurchase agreement is an agreement in which the seller of a security agrees to repurchase from the Fund the security sold to the Fund at a mutually agreed upon time and price. As such, repurchase agreements are viewed as the lending of money to the seller of the security. The resale price normally is in excess of the purchase price, reflecting an agreed upon interest rate. The rate is effective for the period of time assets of the Fund are invested in the agreement and is not related to the coupon rate on the underlying security. The period of these repurchase agreements will usually be short, from overnight to one week. The securities that are subject to repurchase agreements, however, may have maturity dates in excess of one year from the effective date of the repurchase agreement. The Fund will always receive as collateral securities whose market value (which is marked to the market daily), including accrued interest, will be at least equal to 100% of the dollar amount invested on behalf of the Fund in each agreement along with accrued interest. Payment for such securities will be made by the Fund only upon physical delivery or evidence of book entry transfer to the account of the Trust's custodian. If the seller under a repurchase agreement becomes insolvent, the Fund's right to dispose of the securities may be restricted. In the event of the commencement of bankruptcy or insolvency proceedings with respect to the seller of the security before repurchase of the security under a repurchase agreement, the Fund may encounter delay and incur costs before being able to sell the security. If the seller of the security defaults, the Fund might incur a loss if the value of the collateral securing the repurchase agreement declines and might incur disposition costs in connection with liquidating the collateral. In addition, if bankruptcy proceedings are commenced with respect to the seller of the security, realization upon the collateral on behalf of the Fund may be delayed or limited in certain circumstances. The seller of the security may also fail to repurchase the obligations. Repurchase agreements are considered collateralized loans under the 1940 Act.

A repurchase agreement with more than seven days to maturity may not be entered into for the Fund if, as a result, more than 15% of the market value of the Fund's net assets would be invested in such repurchase agreements together with any illiquid securities that the Fund may hold. The Balanced Fund has no current intention to invest more than 15% of its net assets in repurchase agreements.

<u>Certificates of Deposit</u>: The Fund may invest in certificates of deposit of large domestic or foreign banks (i.e., banks which at the time of their most recent annual financial statements show total assets in excess of one billion U.S. dollars or the equivalent thereof) and certificates of deposit of smaller banks as described below.

Although the Trust recognizes that the size of a bank is important, this fact alone is not necessarily indicative of its creditworthiness. Investment in certificates of deposit issued by foreign banks or foreign branches of domestic banks involves investment risks that are different in some respects from those associated with investment in certificates of deposit issued by domestic banks, including the possible imposition of withholding taxes on interest income, the possible adoption of foreign governmental restrictions which might adversely affect the payment of principal and interest on such certificates of deposit, or other adverse political or economic developments. In addition, it might be more difficult to obtain and enforce a judgment against a foreign bank or a foreign branch of a domestic bank. (See "Foreign Securities".)

The Fund may also invest in certificates of deposit issued by banks, credit unions, and savings and loan institutions which had at the time of their most recent annual financial statements total assets of less than one billion dollars, provided that (i) the principal amounts of such certificates of deposit are insured by an agency of the U.S. Government, (ii) at no time will the Fund hold more than \$250,000 principal amount of certificates of deposit of any one such bank, and (iii) at the time of acquisition, no more than 10% of the Fund's assets (taken at current value) are invested in certificates of deposit of such banks having total assets not in excess of one billion dollars.

<u>When-Issued Securities:</u> The Fund may purchase securities offered on a "when-issued" or "forward delivery" basis. When so offered, the price, which is generally expressed in yield terms, is fixed at the time the commitment to purchase is made, but delivery and payment for the when-issued or forward delivery securities take place at a later date. During the period between purchase and settlement, the purchaser makes no payment to the issuer and no interest on the when-issued or forward delivery securities may be sold prior to the settlement date, it is intended that the Fund will purchase such securities with the purpose of actually acquiring them unless a sale appears desirable for investment reasons. At the time the Fund makes the commitment to purchase a security on a when-issued or forward delivery securities may be more or less than the purchase price. The Trust does not believe that the Fund's net asset value or income will be adversely affected by its purchase of securities on a when-issued or forward delivery basis. Rule 18f-4 under the Investment Company Act permits the Fund to enter into when-issued securities notwithstanding the limitation on the issuance of senior securities in Section 18 of the Investment Company Act, provided that the Fund complies with Rule 18f-4. See "Derivatives" below.

<u>U.S. Government Agency Obligations:</u> The Fund may invest in obligations issued or guaranteed by U.S. Government agencies, authorities or instrumentalities, some of which are backed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. Government (i.e., direct pass-through certificates of the Government National Mortgage Association ("GNMA")), some of which are supported by the right of the issuer to borrow from the U.S. Government (i.e., obligations of the Federal Home Loan Banks) and some of which are backed only by the credit of the issuer itself.

<u>Mortgage-Backed Securities:</u> The Fund may invest in mortgage pass-through certificates and multiple-class pass-through securities, such as real estate mortgage investment conduits ("REMIC") pass-through certificates, collateralized mortgage obligations ("CMOs") and stripped mortgage-backed securities ("SMBS"), and other types of mortgage-backed securities that may be available in the future. A mortgage-backed security is an obligation of the issuer backed by a mortgage or pool of mortgages or a direct interest in an underlying pool of mortgages. Some mortgage-backed securities, such as CMOs, make

payments of both principal and interest at a variety of intervals; others make semiannual interest payments at a predetermined rate and repay principal at maturity (like a typical bond). Mortgage-backed securities are based on different types of mortgages including those on commercial real estate or residential properties. Mortgage-backed securities often have stated maturities of up to thirty years when they are issued, depending upon the length of the mortgages underlying the securities. In practice, however, unscheduled or early payments of principal and interest on the underlying mortgages may make the securities' effective maturity shorter than this, and the prevailing interest rates may be higher or lower than the current yield of the Fund's portfolio at the time the Fund receives the payments for reinvestment. Mortgage-backed securities may have less potential for capital appreciation than comparable fixed income securities, due to the likelihood of increased prepayments of mortgages as interest rates decline. If the Fund buys mortgage-backed securities at a premium, mortgage foreclosures and prepayments of principal by mortgagors (which may be made at any time without penalty) may result in some loss of the Fund's principal investment to the extent of the premium paid.

The value of mortgage-backed securities may also change due to shifts in the market's perception of issuers. In addition, regulatory or tax changes may adversely affect the mortgage securities markets as a whole. Non-governmental mortgage-backed securities may offer higher yields than those issued by government entities, but also may be subject to greater price changes than governmental issues.

Through its investments in mortgage-backed securities, including those that are issued by private issuers, the Fund may have some exposure to subprime loans as well as to the mortgage and credit markets generally. Private issuers include commercial banks, savings associations, mortgage companies, investment banking firms, finance companies and special purpose finance entities (called special purpose vehicles or "SPVs") and other entities that acquire and package mortgage loans for resale as mortgage-backed securities.

Unlike mortgage-backed securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government or one of its sponsored entities, mortgage-backed securities issued by private issuers do not have a government or government-sponsored entity guarantee, but may have credit enhancement provided by external entities such as banks or financial institutions or achieved through the structuring of the transaction itself. Examples of such credit support arising out of the structure of the transaction include the issue of senior and subordinated securities (e.g., the issuance of securities by an SPV in multiple classes or "tranches", with one or more classes being senior to other subordinated classes as to the payment of principal and interest, with the result that defaults on the underlying mortgage loans are borne first by the holders of the subordinated class); creation of "reserve funds" (in which case cash or investments, sometimes funded from a portion of the payments on the underlying mortgage loans, are held in reserve against future losses); and "overcollateralization" (in which case the scheduled payments on, or the principal amount of, the underlying mortgage loans exceeds that required to make payment of the securities and pay any servicing or other fees). However, there can be no guarantee that credit enhancements, if any, will be sufficient to prevent losses in the event of defaults on the underlying mortgage loans.

In addition, mortgage-backed securities that are issued by private issuers are not subject to the underwriting requirements for the underlying mortgages that are applicable to those mortgage-backed securities that have a government or government-sponsored entity guarantee. As a result, the mortgage loans underlying private mortgage-backed securities may, and frequently do, have less favorable collateral,

credit risk or other underwriting characteristics than government or government-sponsored mortgage-backed securities and have wider variances in a number of terms including interest rate, term, size, purpose and borrower characteristics. Privately issued pools more frequently include second mortgages, high loan-to-value mortgages and manufactured housing loans. The coupon rates and maturities of the underlying mortgage loans in a private mortgage-backed securities pool may vary to a greater extent than those included in a government guaranteed pool, and the pool may include subprime mortgage loans. Subprime loans refer to loans made to borrowers with weakened credit histories or with a lower capacity to make timely payments on their loans. For these reasons, the loans underlying these securities have had in many cases higher default rates than those loans that meet government underwriting requirements.

The risk of non-payment is greater for mortgage-backed securities that are backed by mortgage pools that contain subprime loans, but a level of risk exists for all loans. Market factors adversely affecting mortgage loan repayments may include a general economic turndown, high unemployment, a general slowdown in the real estate market, a drop in the market prices of real estate, or an increase in interest rates resulting in higher mortgage payments by holders of adjustable rate mortgages.

If the Fund purchases subordinated mortgage-backed securities, the subordinated mortgage-backed securities may serve as a credit support for the senior securities purchased by other investors. In addition, the payments of principal and interest on these subordinated securities generally will be made only after payments are made to the holders of securities senior to the Fund's securities. Therefore, if there are defaults on the underlying mortgage loans, the Fund will be less likely to receive payments of principal and interest, and will be more likely to suffer a loss.

Privately issued mortgage-backed securities are not traded on an exchange and there may be a limited market for the securities, especially when there is a perceived weakness in the mortgage and real estate market sectors. Without an active trading market, mortgage-backed securities held in the Fund's portfolio may be particularly difficult to value because of the complexities involved in assessing the value of the underlying mortgage loans.

<u>Guaranteed Mortgage Pass-Through Securities:</u> Guaranteed mortgage pass-through securities represent participation interests in pools of residential mortgage loans and are issued by U.S. governmental or private lenders and guaranteed by the U.S. government or one of its agencies or instrumentalities, including but not limited to GNMA, the Federal National Mortgage Association ("FNMA") and the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation ("FHLMC"). GNMA certificates are guaranteed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. government for timely payment of principal and interest on the certificates. FNMA certificates are guaranteed by FNMA, a federally chartered corporation which is subject to general regulation by the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development, for full and timely payment of principal and interest and the ultimate collection of all principal of the related mortgage loans. Although the U.S. government has provided financial support to FNMA and FHLMC in the past, there can be no assurance that it will support these or other government-sponsored enterprises in the future.

Commercial banks, savings and loan institutions, private mortgage insurance companies, mortgage bankers and other secondary market issuers also create pass-through pools of conventional residential mortgage loans. Such issuers may, in addition, be the originators and/or servicers of the underlying mortgage

loans as well as the guarantors of the mortgage-related securities. Because there are no direct or indirect government or agency guarantees of payments in pools created by such non-governmental issuers, they generally offer a higher rate of interest than government and government-related pools. Timely payment of interest and principal of these pools may be supported by insurance or guarantees, including individual loan, title, pool and hazard insurance and letters of credit. The insurance and guarantees are issued by governmental entities, private insurers and the mortgage poolers. There can be no assurance that the private insurers or guarantors can meet their obligations under the insurance policies or guarantee arrangements.

Mortgage-related securities without insurance or guarantees may be purchased if the subadviser determines that the securities meet the Fund's quality standards. Mortgage-related securities issued by certain private organizations may not be readily marketable.

<u>Multiple-Class Pass-Through Securities and Collateralized Mortgage Obligations ("CMOs")</u>: CMOs and REMIC pass-through or participation certificates may be issued by, among others, U.S. government agencies and instrumentalities as well as private issuers. REMICs are CMO vehicles that qualify for special tax treatment under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), and invest in mortgages principally secured by interests in real property and other investments permitted by the Code. CMOs and REMIC certificates are issued in multiple classes and the principal of and interest on the mortgage assets may be allocated among the several classes of CMOs or REMIC certificates in various ways. Each class of CMO or REMIC certificate, often referred to as a "tranche," is issued at a specific adjustable or fixed interest rate and must be fully retired no later than its final distribution date. Generally, interest is paid or accrues on all classes of CMOs or REMIC certificates on a monthly basis.

Typically, CMOs are collateralized by GNMA, FNMA or FHLMC certificates but also may be collateralized by other mortgage assets such as whole loans or private mortgage pass-through securities. Debt service on CMOs is provided from payments of principal and interest on collateral of mortgaged assets and any reinvestment income thereon.

<u>Stripped Mortgage-Backed Securities ("SMBS"):</u> SMBS are multiple-class mortgage-backed securities that are created when a U.S. government agency or a financial institution separates the interest and principal components of a mortgage-backed security and sells them as individual securities. The Fund may invest in SMBS that are usually structured with two classes that receive different proportions of interest and principal distributions on a pool of mortgage assets. A typical SMBS will have one class receiving some of the interest and most of the principal, while the other class will receive most of the interest and the remaining principal. The holder of the "principal-only" security ("PO") receives the principal payments made by the underlying mortgage-backed security, while the holder of the "interest-only" security ("IO") receives interest payments from the same underlying security. The prices of stripped mortgage-backed securities may be particularly affected by changes in interest rates. As interest rates fall, prepayment rates tend to increase, which tends to reduce prices of IOs and increase prices of POs. Rising interest rates can have the opposite effect. The subadviser may determine that certain stripped mortgage-backed securities issued by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities are not readily marketable. If so, these securities, together with privately-issued stripped mortgage-backed securities, will be considered illiquid for purposes of the Fund's limitation on investments in illiquid securities. The yields and market risk of interest-only and principal-only SMBS, respectively, may be more volatile than those of other fixed income securities.

The Fund also may invest in planned amortization class ("PAC") and target amortization class ("TAC") CMO bonds which involve less exposure to prepayment, extension and interest rate risks than other mortgage-backed securities, provided that prepayment rates remain within expected prepayment ranges or "collars." To the extent that the prepayment rates remain within these prepayment ranges, the residual or support tranches of PAC and TAC CMOs assume the extra prepayment, extension and interest rate risks associated with the underlying mortgage assets.

<u>Risk Factors Associated with Mortgage-Backed Securities:</u> Investing in mortgage-backed securities involves certain risks, including the failure of a counterparty to meet its commitments, adverse interest rate changes and the effects of prepayments on mortgage cash flows. In addition, investing in the lowest tranche of CMOs and REMIC certificates involves risks similar to those associated with investing in equity securities. However, due to adverse tax consequences under current tax laws, the Fund does not intend to acquire "residual" interests in REMICs. Further, the yield characteristics of mortgage-backed securities differ from those of traditional fixed income securities. The major differences typically include more frequent interest and principal payments (usually monthly), the adjustability of interest rates of the underlying instrument, and the possibility that prepayments of principal may be made substantially earlier than their final distribution dates.

Prepayment rates are influenced by changes in current interest rates and a variety of economic, geographic, social and other factors and cannot be predicted with certainty. Both adjustable rate mortgage loans and fixed rate mortgage loans may be subject to a greater rate of principal prepayments in a declining interest rate environment and to a lesser rate of principal prepayments in an increasing interest rate environment. Under certain interest rate and prepayment rate scenarios, the Fund may fail to recoup fully its investment in mortgage-backed securities notwithstanding any direct or indirect governmental, agency or other guarantee. When the Fund reinvests amounts representing payments and unscheduled prepayments of principal, it may obtain a rate of interest that is lower than the rate on existing adjustable rate mortgage pass-through securities. Thus, mortgage-backed securities, and adjustable rate mortgage pass-through securities in particular, may be less effective than other types of U.S. government securities as a means of "locking in" interest rates.

<u>Foreign Currencies:</u> Investments in foreign securities usually will involve currencies of foreign countries. Moreover, the Fund temporarily may hold funds in bank deposits in foreign currencies during the completion of investment programs and may purchase forward foreign currency contracts, foreign currency futures contracts and options on such contracts. Because of these factors, the value of the assets of the Fund as measured in U.S. dollars may be affected favorably or unfavorably by changes in foreign currency exchange rates and exchange control regulations, and the Fund may incur costs in connection with conversions between various currencies. Although the Fund values its assets daily in terms of U.S. dollars, it does not intend to convert its holdings of foreign currencies into U.S. dollars on a daily basis. It will do so from time to time, and investors should be aware of the costs of currency conversion. Although foreign exchange dealers do not charge a fee for conversion, they do realize a profit based on the difference (the "spread") between the prices at which they are buying and selling various currencies. Thus, a dealer may offer to sell a foreign currency to the Fund at one rate, while offering a lesser rate of exchange should the Fund desire to resell that currency to the dealer. The Fund will conduct its foreign currency exchange transactions either on a spot (i.e., cash) basis at the spot rate prevailing in the foreign currency exchange market, or through entering into forward or futures contracts to purchase or sell foreign currencies.

Because the Balanced Fund may be invested in both U.S. and foreign securities markets, changes in the Fund's share price will not be perfectly correlated with movements in the U.S. markets. The Fund's share price will reflect the movements of both the different stock and bond markets in which it is invested and of the currencies in which the investments are denominated; the strength or weakness of the U.S. dollar against foreign currencies may account for part of the Fund's investment performance. U.S. and foreign securities markets do not always move in step with each other, and the total returns from different markets may vary significantly. The Fund may invest in many securities markets around the world in an attempt to take advantage of opportunities wherever they may arise.

<u>Floating Rate Obligations</u>: The Fund's investments, payment obligations and financing terms may have a floating or variable rate of interest. These rates are not fixed, but vary with changes in specific market rates or indices, such as the Secured Overnight Financing Rate (SOFR) published by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, and at specified intervals. Certain such obligations may carry a demand feature that would permit the holder to tender them back to the issuer at par value prior to maturity. Floating rate securities carry specific risks related to their interest rate adjustments and may increase the volatility to the fund's interest income.

Because of the variable rate nature of such instruments, the yield of the Fund will decline and its shareholders will forego the opportunity for capital appreciation during periods when prevailing interest rates have declined. On the other hand, during periods where prevailing interest rates have increased, the Fund's yield will increase and its shareholders will have reduced risk to capital depreciation.

Zero Coupon Securities: The Fund may invest in zero coupon securities which pay no cash income and are sold at substantial discounts from their value at maturity, whether issued by the U.S. Treasury, by U.S. Government agencies, authorities, or instrumentalities, or by other foreign or U.S. issuers. Principal and accrued discount (representing interest accrued but not paid) are paid at maturity. When held to maturity, their entire income, which consists of accretion of discount, comes from the difference between the purchase price and their value at maturity. Zero coupon securities are subject to greater market value fluctuations from changing interest rates than debt obligations of comparable maturities that make current distributions of interest (cash). Zero coupon convertible securities offer the opportunity for capital appreciation as increases (or decreases) in market value of such securities closely follows the movements in the market value of the underlying common stock. Zero coupon convertible securities generally are expected to be less volatile than the underlying common stocks as they usually are issued with short maturities (15 years or less) and are issued with options and/or redemption features exercisable by the holder of the obligation entitling the holder to redeem the obligation and receive a defined cash payment.

Zero coupon securities include securities issued directly by the U.S. Treasury, and U.S. Treasury bonds or notes and their unmatured interest coupons and receipts for their underlying principal ("coupons") which have been separated (or "stripped") by their holder, typically a custodian bank or investment brokerage firm. A holder will separate the interest coupons from the underlying principal (the "corpus") of the U.S. Treasury security. A number of securities firms and banks have stripped the interest coupons and receipts and then resold them in custodial receipt programs with a number of different names, including "Treasury Income Growth Receipts" ("TIGRS") and Certificate of Accrual on Treasuries ("CATS"). The underlying U.S. Treasury bonds and notes themselves are held in book-entry form at the Federal Reserve Bank or, in the case of bearer securities (i.e., unregistered securities which are owned ostensibly by the bearer or holder thereof), in trust on behalf of the owners thereof. Counsel to the underwriters of these certificates or other evidences of ownership of the U.S. Treasury securities has stated that for federal tax and securities purposes, in their opinion purchasers of such

certificates, such as the Funds, most likely will be deemed the beneficial holder of the underlying U.S. Government securities. The Fund understands that the staff of the Division of Investment Management of the SEC no longer considers such privately stripped obligations to be U.S. Government securities, as defined in the 1940 Act; therefore, the Fund intends to adhere to this staff position and will not treat such privately stripped obligations to be U.S. Government securities for the purpose of determining if the Fund is "diversified," or for any other purpose, under the 1940 Act.

The Treasury has facilitated transfers of ownership of zero coupon securities by accounting separately for the beneficial ownership of particular interest coupon and corpus payments on Treasury securities through the Federal Reserve book-entry record-keeping system. The Federal Reserve program as established by the Treasury Department is known as "STRIPS" or "Separate Trading of Registered Interest and Principal of Securities." Under the STRIPS program, the Fund will be able to have its beneficial ownership of zero coupon securities recorded directly in the book-entry record-keeping system in lieu of having to hold certificates or other evidences of ownership of the underlying U.S. Treasury securities.

When U.S. Treasury obligations have been stripped of their unmatured interest coupons by the holder, the principal or corpus is sold at a deep discount because the buyer receives only the right to receive a future fixed payment on the security and does not receive any rights to periodic interest (cash) payments. Once stripped or separated, the corpus and coupons may be sold separately. Typically, the coupons are sold separately or grouped with other coupons with like maturity dates and sold in such bundled form. Purchasers of stripped obligations acquire, in effect, discount obligations that are economically identical to the zero coupon securities that the Treasury sells itself.

Equity Investments: Equity investments may or may not pay dividends and may or may not carry voting rights. Common stock occupies the most junior position in a company's capital structure. Convertible securities entitle the holder to exchange the securities for a specified number of shares of common stock, usually of the same company, at specified prices within a certain period of time and to receive interest or dividends until the holder elects to convert. The provisions of any convertible security determine its ranking in a company's capital structure. In the case of subordinated convertible debentures, the holder's claims on assets and earnings are subordinated to the claims of other creditors, and are senior to the claims of preferred and common shareholders. In the case of preferred stock and convertible preferred stock, the holder's claims on assets and earnings are subordinated to the claims of all creditors but are senior to the claims of common shareholders. By investing in convertible securities, the Fund seeks the opportunity, through the conversion feature, to participate in a portion of the capital appreciation of the common stock into which the securities are convertible, while earning higher current income than is available from common stock. The value of convertible securities may reflect changes in the value of the underlying common stock. Convertible securities entail less credit risk than the issuer's common stock because they rank senior to common stock.

<u>Debt Securities:</u> The Fund may invest in debt securities of foreign and U.S. issuers, including the debt of international organizations such as the World Bank, the International Monetary Fund, regional multilateral development banks and others. The Fund's debt investments may be selected on the basis of current income as well as capital appreciation potential, by evaluating, among other things, potential yield, if any, credit quality, and the fundamental outlooks for currency and interest rate trends in different parts of the globe, taking into account the ability to hedge a degree of currency or local bond price risk.

<u>Risks Related to Lower-Rated Securities:</u> The Fund's investments in high yield, high-risk debt obligations rated below investment grade, which have speculative characteristics, bear special risks. They are subject to greater credit risks, including the possibility of default or bankruptcy of the issuer. The value of such investments may also be subject to a greater degree of volatility in response to economic downturns and changes in the financial condition of the issuer. These securities generally are less liquid than higher quality securities. During periods of deteriorating economic conditions and contractions in the credit markets, the ability of such issuers to service their debt, meet projected goals or obtain additional financing may be impaired. The Fund will also take such action as it considers appropriate in the event of anticipated financial difficulties, default or bankruptcy of either the issuer of any such obligation or of the underlying source of funds for debt service. Such action may include retaining the services of various persons and firms (including affiliates of the investment adviser and investment subadviser) to evaluate or protect any real estate or other assets securing any such obligation or acquired by the Fund as a result of any such event. The Fund will incur additional expenditures in taking protective action with respect to portfolio obligations in default and assets securing such obligations.

While any investment carries some risk, certain risks associated with lower-rated securities are different from those for investmentgrade securities. The risk of loss through default is greater because lower-rated securities are usually unsecured and are often subordinate to an issuer's other obligations. Additionally, the issuers of these securities frequently have high debt levels and are thus more sensitive to difficult economic conditions, individual corporate developments and rising interest rates. Consequently, the market price of these securities may be quite volatile and may result in wider fluctuations of the Fund's net asset value per share.

There remains some uncertainty about the performance level of the market for lower-rated securities under adverse market and economic environments. An economic downturn or increase in interest rate could have a negative impact on both the markets for lower-rated securities (resulting in a greater number of bond defaults) and the value of lower-rated securities held in the portfolio of investments.

The economy and interest rates can affect lower-rated securities differently than other securities. For example, the prices of lowerrated securities are more sensitive to adverse economic changes or individual corporate developments than are the prices of higher-rated investments. In addition, during an economic downturn or period in which interest rates are rising significantly, highly leveraged issuers may experience financial difficulties, which, in turn, would adversely affect their ability to service their principal and interest payment obligations, meet projected business goals and obtain additional financing.

If an issuer of a security defaults, the Fund may incur additional expenses to seek recovery. In addition, periods of economic uncertainty would likely result in increased volatility for the market prices of lower-rated securities as well as the Fund's net asset value. In general, both the prices and yields of lower-rated securities will fluctuate.

In certain circumstances it may be difficult to determine a security's fair value due to a lack of reliable objective information. Such instances occur where there is not an established secondary market for the security or the security is lightly traded. As a result, the Fund's valuation of a security and the price it is actually able to obtain when it sells the security could differ.

Adverse publicity and investor perceptions, whether or not based on fundamental analysis, may decrease the value and liquidity of lower-rated securities held by the Fund, especially in a thinly traded market. Illiquid or restricted securities held by the Fund may involve special registration responsibilities, liabilities and costs, and could involve other liquidity and valuation difficulties.

The ratings assigned by nationally recognized statistical rating organizations evaluate the safety of lower-rated securities' principal and interest payments, but do not address market value risk. The ratings of nationally recognized statistical rating organizations represent their opinions as to the quality of the securities that they undertake to rate and may not accurately describe the risk of the security. Because the ratings of the nationally recognized statistical rating organizations may not always reflect current conditions and events, in addition to using nationally recognized statistical rating organizations and other sources, the subadviser performs its own analysis of the issuers whose lower-rated securities the Fund holds. Because of this, the Fund's performance may depend more on the subadviser's credit analysis than is the case of mutual funds investing in higher-rated securities.

<u>Options on Securities:</u> For hedging purposes and to increase income, the Balanced Fund may write (sell) covered (under SEC regulations) call and put options on individual securities and on stock indices and may engage in related closing transactions. Options trading is a highly specialized activity that entails greater than ordinary investment risks. Risks associated with writing covered options include the possible inability to effect closing transactions at favorable prices; an appreciation limit on the securities set aside for settlement; losses caused by unanticipated market movements; and the Fund's subadviser's ability to predict correctly the direction of securities prices, interest rates, currency exchange rates and other economic factors.

The Fund may terminate its obligation as the writer of a call or put option by purchasing an option with the same exercise price and expiration date as the option previously written. This transaction is called a "closing purchase transaction." Where the Fund cannot effect a closing purchase transaction, it may be forced to incur brokerage commissions or dealer spreads in selling securities it receives or it may be forced to hold underlying securities until an option is exercised or expires.

The hours of trading for options on securities may not conform to the hours during which the underlying securities are traded. To the extent that the options markets close before the markets for the underlying securities, significant price and rate movements can take place in the underlying securities markets that cannot be reflected in the option markets. It is impossible to predict the volume of trading that may exist in such options, and there can be no assurance that viable exchange markets will develop or continue.

The Fund may engage in over-the-counter options transactions with broker-dealers who make markets in these options. The ability to terminate over-the-counter option positions is more limited than with exchange-traded option positions because the predominant market is the issuing broker rather than an exchange and may involve the risk that broker-dealers participating in such transactions will not fulfill their obligations. To reduce this risk, the Fund will purchase such options only from broker-dealers who are primary government securities dealers recognized by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York and who agree to (and are expected to be capable of) entering into closing transactions, although there can be no guarantee that any such option will be liquidated at a favorable price prior to expiration. The investment adviser and investment subadviser will monitor the creditworthiness of dealers with whom the Fund enters into such options transactions under the general supervision of the Trust's Trustees.

<u>Options on Securities Indices:</u> In addition to options on securities, the Fund may also purchase and write (sell) call and put options on securities indices. The absence of a liquid secondary market to close out options positions on securities indices is more likely to occur, although the Fund generally will only purchase or write such an option if the investment adviser and investment subadviser believe the option can be closed out. Use of options on securities indices also entails the risk that trading in such options may be interrupted if trading in certain securities included in the index is interrupted. The Fund will not purchase such options unless its investment adviser and investment subadviser believe the market is sufficiently developed such that the risk of trading in such options is no greater than the risk of trading in options on securities. Price movements in the Fund's portfolio may not correlate precisely with movements in the level of an index and, therefore, the use of options on indices cannot serve as a complete hedge. Because options on securities indices require settlement in cash, the Fund may be forced to liquidate portfolio securities to meet settlement obligations. See "Derivatives" below.

<u>Options on Currencies:</u> The Fund may write (sell) call and put options on currencies to increase gain and may purchase such options to hedge the value of securities the Fund holds or intends to buy. Purchased currency options may be denominated in a currency that is linked to the currency the Fund owns or may wish to purchase. This technique, referred to as "proxy hedging," involves the additional risk that the linkage between the currencies may be changed or eliminated. See "Derivatives" below.

<u>Futures Contracts</u>: The Fund may enter into futures contracts on securities, currencies and indices which are traded on exchanges that are licensed and regulated by the Commodity Futures Trading Commission ("CFTC") or, consistent with CFTC regulations, on foreign exchanges. The Fund will do so to hedge against anticipated changes in securities values, as a substitute for the purchase or sale of securities or currencies or to enhance return.

For bona fide hedging or other permissible risk management purposes, such as protecting the price or interest rate of a security it intends to buy, the Balanced Fund may enter into interest-rate, securities-index and currency futures contracts and may purchase and write put and call options on these futures contracts. Futures contracts obligate the Fund, at maturity, to take or make delivery of certain securities, the cash value of a securities index or a stated quantity of a foreign currency. The Fund may lose the expected benefit of futures transactions if securities prices or interest rates move in an unanticipated manner. Such unanticipated changes may also result in poorer overall performance than if the Fund had not entered into any futures transactions. In addition, changes in the value of the Fund's futures and options positions may not prove to be perfectly or even highly correlated with changes in the value of its portfolio securities. This could limit the Fund's ability to hedge effectively against interest-rate and/or market risk and give rise to additional risks.

The Fund may also purchase and write call and put options on futures contracts which are traded on exchanges that are licensed and regulated by the CFTC, or, consistent with CFTC regulations, on foreign exchanges.

While the holder or writer of an option on a futures contract may normally terminate its position by selling or purchasing an offsetting option of the same series, the Fund's ability to establish and close out options positions at fairly established prices will be subject to the existence of a liquid market. The Fund will not purchase or write options on futures contracts unless, in the opinion of the Fund's Adviser and subadviser, the market for such options has sufficient liquidity that the risks associated with such options transactions are not at unacceptable levels.

While futures contracts will be traded to reduce certain risks, futures trading itself entails certain other risks. Unanticipated changes in securities values, interest rates or currency prices may result in a poorer overall performance for the Fund than if it had not entered into any futures contracts. Some futures contracts may not have a broad and liquid market, in which case the contracts may not be able to be closed at a fair price and the Fund may lose in excess of the initial margin deposit. Moreover, in the event of an imperfect correlation between the futures contract and the portfolio position that is intended to be protected, the desired protection may not be obtained and the Fund may be exposed to risk of loss.

The Fund will incur brokerage costs and will be required to post and maintain "margin" as a good-faith deposit against performance of its obligations under futures contracts and under options written by the Fund. See "Derivatives" below.

<u>Derivatives</u>: Rule 18f-4 under the Investment Company Act permits the Fund to enter into Derivatives Transactions (as defined below) and certain other transactions notwithstanding the restrictions on the issuance of "senior securities" under Section 18 of the 1940 Act. Section 18 of the 1940 Act, among other things, prohibits open-end funds, including the Fund, from issuing or selling any "senior security," other than borrowing from a bank (subject to a requirement to maintain 300% "asset coverage").

Under Rule 18f-4, "Derivatives Transactions" include the following: (1) any swap, security-based swap (including a contract for differences), futures contract, forward contract, option (excluding purchased options), any combination of the foregoing, or any similar instrument, under which a Fund is or may be required to make any payment or delivery of cash or other assets during the life of the instrument or at maturity or early termination, whether as margin or settlement payment or otherwise; (2) any short sale borrowing; (3) reverse repurchase agreements and similar financing transactions (e.g., recourse and non-recourse tender option bonds, and borrowed bonds), if the Fund elects to treat these transactions as Derivatives Transactions under Rule 18f-4; and (4) when-issued or forward-settling securities (e.g., firm and standby commitments, including to-be-announced ("TBA") commitments, and dollar rolls) and non-standard settlement cycle securities, unless the Fund intends to physically settle the transaction and the transaction will settle within 35 days of its trade.

Unless the Fund is relying on the Limited Derivatives User Exception (as defined below), the Fund must comply with Rule 18f-4 with respect to its Derivatives Transactions. Rule 18f-4, among other things, requires the Fund to adopt and implement a comprehensive written derivatives risk management program ("DRMP") and comply with a relative or absolute limit on Fund leverage risk calculated based on value-at-risk ("VaR"). The DRMP is administered by a "derivatives risk manager," who is appointed by the Fund's Board, including a majority of Independent Trustees, and periodically reviews the DRMP and reports to the Board.

Rule 18f-4 provides an exception from the DRMP, VaR limit and certain other requirements if the Fund's "derivatives exposure" (as defined in Rule 18f-4) is limited to 10% of its net assets (as calculated in accordance with Rule 18f-4) and the Fund adopts and implements written policies and procedures reasonably designed to manage its derivatives risks (the "Limited Derivatives User Exception").

The Fund's ability to enter into futures contracts, options on futures contracts and options on foreign currencies or invest in other derivative contracts may be limited by applicable law and regulations, including CFTC rules.

The Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (the "Dodd-Frank Act") has caused broad changes to the OTC derivatives market and granted significant authority to the SEC and the CFTC to regulate OTC derivatives and market participants. Pursuant to such authority, rules have been enacted that currently require clearing of many OTC derivatives transactions and may require clearing of additional OTC derivatives transactions in the future and that impose minimum margin and capital requirements for uncleared OTC derivatives transactions. Similar regulations are being adopted in other jurisdictions around the world. The implementation of the clearing requirement has increased the costs of derivatives transactions since investors have to pay fees to clearing members and are typically required to post more margin for cleared derivatives than had historically been the case. The costs of derivatives transactions are expected to increase further as clearing members raise their fees to cover the costs of additional capital requirements and other regulatory changes. While the new rules and regulations and central clearing of some derivatives transactions are designed to reduce systemic risk (i.e., the risk that the interdependence of large derivatives dealers could cause them to suffer liquidity, solvency or other challenges simultaneously), there is no assurance that they will achieve that result, and in the meantime, mandatory clearing of derivatives may expose the Funds to new kinds of costs and risks.

The Fund's use of derivatives may be affected by other applicable laws and regulations and may be subject to review by the SEC, the CFTC, exchange and market authorities and other regulators in the United States and abroad. The Fund's ability to use derivatives may be limited by tax considerations.

Certain derivatives transactions, including certain options, swaps, forward contracts, and certain options on foreign currencies, are entered into directly by the counterparties or through financial institutions acting as market makers (OTC derivatives), rather than being traded on exchanges or in markets registered with the CFTC or the SEC. Many of the protections afforded to exchange participants will not be available to participants in OTC derivatives transactions. For example, OTC derivatives transactions are not subject to the guarantee of an exchange, and only OTC derivatives that are either required to be cleared or submitted voluntarily for clearing to a clearinghouse will enjoy the protections that central clearing provides against default by the original counterparty to the trade. In an OTC derivatives transaction that is not cleared, the Fund bears the risk of default by its counterparty. In a cleared derivatives transaction, the Fund is instead exposed to the risk of default of the clearinghouse and, to the extent the Fund has posted any margin, the risk of default of the broker through which it has entered into the transaction. Information available on counterparty creditworthiness may be incomplete or outdated, thus reducing the ability to anticipate counterparty defaults.

Derivatives involve operational risk. There may be incomplete or erroneous documentation or inadequate collateral or margin, or transactions may fail to settle. For derivatives not guaranteed by an exchange or clearinghouse, the Fund may have only contractual remedies in the event of a counterparty default, and there may be delays, costs, disagreements as to the meaning of contractual terms and litigation in enforcing those remedies.

<u>Forward Currency Exchange Contracts:</u> In an attempt to manage currency risk, the Balanced Fund may purchase and sell forward foreign currency exchange contracts, options on currencies and other currency instruments with respect to 5% of its assets. A forward currency exchange contract ("forward

contract") involves an obligation to purchase or sell a specific currency at a future date, which may be any fixed number of days from the date of the contract agreed upon by the parties, at a price set at the time of the contract. These contracts are traded in the interbank market conducted directly between currency traders (usually large commercial banks) and their customers. A forward contract generally has no deposit requirement, and no commissions are charged at any stage for trades.

While the Fund will enter into forward and futures contracts to reduce currency exchange rate risks, transactions in such contracts involve certain other risks. Thus, while the Fund may benefit from such transactions, unanticipated changes in currency prices may result in a poorer overall performance for the Fund than if it had not engaged in any such transaction. Moreover, there may be an imperfect correlation between the Fund's portfolio holdings of securities denominated in a particular currency and forward or futures contracts entered into by the Fund. Such imperfect correlation may prevent the Fund from achieving a complete hedge or expose the Fund to risk of foreign exchange loss.

See "Derivatives" above.

<u>Combined Transactions</u>: The Fund may enter into multiple transactions, including multiple options transactions, multiple futures transactions, multiple foreign currency transactions (including forward foreign currency exchange contracts) and any combination of futures, options and foreign currency transactions ("component" transactions), instead of a single transaction, as part of a single hedging strategy when, in the opinion of the investment adviser and investment subadviser, it is in the best interest of the Fund to do so. A combined transaction, while part of a single hedging strategy, may contain elements of risk that are present in each of its component transactions. See "Derivatives" above.

EQUITY FUND

The Equity Fund seeks to achieve its investment objective by investing in the common stocks comprising the MSCI KLD 400 Social ex Fossil Fuels Index (the KLD400 ex Fossil Fuels Index), a custom index calculated by MSCI Inc. The KLD400 ex Fossil Fuels Index is comprised of the common stocks of the approximately 400 companies in the MSCI KLD 400 Social Index (formerly the "Domini 400 SocialSM Index") (the "KLD400 Index"), minus the stocks of the companies that explore for, extract, produce, manufacture or refine coal, oil or gas or produce or transmit electricity derived from fossil fuels or transmit natural gas or have carbon reserves included in the KLD400 Index.

The KLD400 Index is a float-adjusted, market capitalization-weighted, common stock index of U.S. equities. "Float-adjusted" means that only the shares of company stock that are readily available in the public market will be used to calculate a company's market capitalization. Shares that are closely held by other publicly traded companies, control groups, or government agencies will be excluded from the calculation. Launched in May 1990, the KLD400 Index is the first benchmark index constructed using ESG factors. It is a widely recognized benchmark for measuring the impact of environmental, social and governance screening on investment portfolios.

The KLD400 Index is a capitalization weighted index that provides exposure to companies with what MSCI calculates to have as high ESG ratings. The Equity Fund does not invest in, and the KLD400 ex Fossil Fuels Index excludes, companies that explore for, extract, produce, manufacture or refine coal, oil or gas or produce or transmit electricity derived from fossil fuels or transmit natural gas or have carbon reserves.

The Equity Fund intends to readjust its securities holdings periodically such that those holdings will correspond, to the extent reasonably practicable, to the KLD400 ex Fossil Fuels Index both in terms of composition and weighting. The timing and extent of adjustments in the holdings of the Equity Fund, and the extent of the correlation of the holdings of the Equity Fund with the KLD400 ex Fossil Fuels Index, will reflect the Equity Fund's subadviser's judgment as to the appropriate balance as between the goal of correlating its holdings with the composition of the KLD400 ex Fossil Fuels Index and the goals of minimizing transaction costs and keeping sufficient reserves available for anticipated redemptions of shares. Northern Trust Investments, Inc. ("NTI" or the "Subadviser") is the Equity Fund is Subadviser. To the extent practicable, the Equity Fund will seek a correlation between the weightings of securities held by the Equity Fund and the weightings of the stocks in the KLD400 ex Fossil Fuels Index of 0.95 or better. If the correlation between the weightings of securities held by the Equity Fund and the weightings of the stocks in the KLD400 ex Fossil Fuels Index falls below 0.95, the Equity Fund will consider methods for increasing such correlation, such as through adjustments in securities holdings of the Equity Fund. To the extent practicable, the Equity Fund will attempt to be fully invested.

The Equity Fund reserves the right to temporarily use a different investment strategy for defensive purposes in response to extraordinary market conditions, economic factors, or other occurrences. This may adversely affect the Equity Fund's performance and the Equity Fund may not achieve its investment objective. Investors should note, however, that the Equity Fund may decide not to do so in the future, even in the event of deteriorating market conditions.

Securities Subject to Taxation: With respect to stocks of foreign issuers, the Equity Fund does not purchase securities which the Equity Fund believes, at the time of purchase, will be subject to exchange controls or foreign withholding taxes; however, there can be no assurance that such laws may not become applicable to certain of the Equity Fund's investments. In the event unforeseen exchange controls or foreign withholding taxes are imposed with respect to any of the Equity Fund's investments, the effect may be to reduce the income received by the Equity Fund on such investments.

<u>Rule 144A Securities</u>: The Equity Fund may invest in certain restricted securities ("Rule 144A securities") for which there is a secondary market of qualified institutional buyers, as defined in Rule 144A, as defined under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "1933 Act"). Rule 144A provides an exemption from the registration requirements of the 1933 Act for the resale of certain restricted securities to qualified institutional buyers. The Equity Fund does not currently intend to invest in these securities. One effect of Rule 144A is that certain restricted securities may now be liquid, though there is no assurance that a liquid market for Rule 144A securities will develop or be maintained.

To the extent that liquid Rule 144A securities that the Equity Fund holds become illiquid, due to the lack of sufficient qualified institutional buyers or market or other conditions, the percentage of the Equity Fund's assets invested in illiquid assets would increase. The Adviser and the Subadviser will monitor the Equity Fund's investments in Rule 144A securities and will consider appropriate measures to enable the Equity Fund to maintain sufficient liquidity for operating purposes and to meet redemption requests.

<u>Repurchase Agreements</u>: The Equity Fund may invest in repurchase agreements that are fully collateralized by securities in which the Equity Fund may otherwise invest. A repurchase agreement involves the purchase of a security that later must be sold back to the seller (which is usually a member bank of the U.S. Federal Reserve System or a member firm of the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") (or a subsidiary thereof)) at an agreed time (usually not more than seven days from the date of purchase) and price. The resale price reflects the purchase price plus an agreed-upon market rate of interest. Under the 1940 Act, repurchase agreements may be considered to be loans by the buyer. If the seller defaults, the underlying security constitutes collateral for the seller's obligation to pay although the Equity Fund may incur certain costs in liquidating this collateral and in certain cases may not be permitted to liquidate this collateral. In the event of the bankruptcy of the other party to a repurchase agreement, the Equity Fund could experience delays in recovering either the securities or cash. To the extent that, in the meantime, the value of the securities purchased has decreased, the Equity Fund could experience a loss.

<u>Option Contracts</u>: Although it has no current intention to do so, the Equity Fund may in the future enter into certain transactions in stock options for the purpose of hedging against possible increases in the value of securities which are expected to be purchased by the Equity Fund or possible declines in the value of securities which are expected to be sold by the Equity Fund. Generally, the Equity Fund would only enter into such transactions on a short-term basis pending readjustment of its holdings of underlying stocks.

The purchase of an option on an equity security provides the holder with the right, but not the obligation, to purchase the underlying security, in the case of a call option, or to sell the underlying security, in the case of a put option, for a fixed price at any time up to a stated expiration date. The holder is required to pay a non-refundable premium, which represents the purchase price of the option. The holder of an option can lose the entire amount of the premium, plus related transaction costs, but not more. Upon exercise of the option, the holder is required to pay the purchase price of the underlying security in the case of a call option, or deliver the security in return for the purchase price in the case of a put option.

Prior to exercise or expiration, an option position may be terminated only by entering into a closing purchase or sale transaction. This requires a secondary market on the exchange on which the position was originally established. While the Equity Fund would establish an option position only if there appears to be a liquid secondary market therefore, there can be no assurance that such a market will exist for any particular option contract at any specific time. In that event, it may not be possible to close out a position held by the Equity Fund, and the Equity Fund could be required to purchase or sell the instrument underlying an option, make or receive a cash settlement or meet ongoing variation margin requirements. The inability to close out option positions also could have an adverse impact on the Equity Fund's ability effectively to hedge its portfolio.

Transactions by the Equity Fund in options on securities will be subject to limitations established by each of the exchanges, boards of trade, or other trading facilities governing the maximum number of options in each class which may be written or purchased by a single investor or group of investors acting in concert. Thus, the number of options that the Equity Fund may write or purchase may be affected by options written or purchased by other investment advisory clients of the Adviser or the Subadviser. An exchange, board of trade, or other trading facility may order the liquidation of positions found to be in excess of these limits and it may impose certain other sanctions.

See "Derivatives" above.

<u>Short Sales</u>: Although it has no current intention to do so, the Equity Fund may make short sales of securities or maintain a short position, if at all times when a short position is open the Equity Fund owns an equal amount of such securities, or securities convertible into such securities. The Fund must comply with Rule 18f-4 under the Investment Company Act with respect to its short positions, which are considered Derivatives Transactions under the Rule. See "Derivatives" above.

INTERNATIONAL INDEX FUND

The International Index Fund seeks to achieve its investment objective by investing in the common stocks comprising the MSCI World ex USA SRI ex Fossil Fuels Index (the World ex USA SRI ex Fossil Fuels Index or the Index), a custom index calculated by MSCI, Inc. The World ex USA SRI ex Fossil Fuels Index is comprised of the common stocks of the companies in the MSCI World ex USA SRI Index), minus the stocks of the companies that explore for, extract, produce, manufacture or refine coal, oil or gas or produce or transmit electricity derived from fossil fuels or transmit natural gas or have carbon reserves included in the World ex USA SRI (Socially Responsible Investment) Index. The World ex USA SRI ex Fossil Fuels Index is a capped version of the World ex USA SRI Index that limits company concentration by constraining the maximum weight of a company to 5% of the index.

The World ex USA SRI Index includes large and mid-cap stocks from approximately 22 developed markets countries (excluding the U.S.). The World ex USA SRI Index is a float-adjusted, market capitalization-weighted, common stock index of foreign equities that provides exposure to companies with what MSCI calculates to have as high ESG ratings. "Float-adjusted" means that only the shares of company stock that are readily available in the public market will be used to calculate a company's market capitalization. Shares that are closely held by other publicly traded companies, control groups, or government agencies will be excluded from the calculation.

The International Index Fund does not invest in, and the World ex USA SRI ex Fossil Fuels Index excludes, companies that explore for, extract, produce, manufacture or refine coal, oil or gas or produce or transmit electricity derived from fossil fuels or transmit natural gas or have carbon reserves.

The International Index Fund intends to readjust its securities holdings periodically such that those holdings will correspond, to the extent reasonably practicable, to the World ex USA SRI ex Fossil Fuels Index both in terms of composition and weighting. The timing and extent of adjustments in the holdings of the International Index Fund, and the extent of the correlation of the holdings of the International Index, will reflect the International Index Fund's subadviser's judgment as to the appropriate balance as between the goal of correlating its holdings with the composition of the World ex USA SRI ex Fossil Fuels Index, will reflect the International of the World ex USA SRI ex Fossil Fuels Index, and the goals of minimizing transaction costs and keeping sufficient reserves available for anticipated redemptions of shares. Northern Trust Investments, Inc. ("NTI" or the "Subadviser") is the International Index Fund's Subadviser. To the extent practicable, the International Index Fund will seek a correlation between the weightings of securities held by the International Index Fund to the weightings of the securities in the World ex USA SRI ex Fossil Fuels Index of 0.95 or better. If the correlation between the weightings of securities held by the International Index Fund and the weightings of the stocks in the World ex USA SRI ex Fossil Fuels Index falls below 0.95, the International Index Fund will consider methods for increasing such correlation, such as through adjustments in securities holdings of the International Index Fund. To the extent practicable, the International Index Fund. To the extent practicable, the International Index Fund will attempt to be fully invested.

The International Index Fund reserves the right to temporarily use a different investment strategy for defensive purposes in response to extraordinary market conditions, economic factors, or other occurrences. This may adversely affect the International Index Fund's performance and the International Index Fund may not achieve its investment objective. Investors should note, however, that the International Index Fund may decide not to do so in the future, even in the event of deteriorating market conditions.

<u>Rule 144A Securities</u>: The International Index Fund may invest in certain restricted securities ("Rule 144A securities") for which there is a secondary market of qualified institutional buyers, as defined in Rule 144A, as defined under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "1933 Act"). Rule 144A provides an exemption from the registration requirements of the 1933 Act for the resale of certain restricted securities to qualified institutional buyers. The International Index Fund does not currently intend to invest in these securities. One effect of Rule 144A is that certain restricted securities may now be liquid, though there is no assurance that a liquid market for Rule 144A securities will develop or be maintained.

To the extent that liquid Rule 144A securities that the International Index Fund holds become illiquid, due to the lack of sufficient qualified institutional buyers or market or other conditions, the percentage of the International Index Fund's assets invested in illiquid assets would increase. The Adviser and the Subadviser will monitor the International Index Fund's investments in Rule 144A securities and will consider appropriate measures to enable the International Index Fund to maintain sufficient liquidity for operating purposes and to meet redemption requests.

<u>Repurchase Agreements</u>: The International Index Fund may invest in repurchase agreements that are fully collateralized by securities in which the International Index Fund may otherwise invest. A repurchase agreement involves the purchase of a security that later must be sold back to the seller (which is usually a member bank of the U.S. Federal Reserve System or a member firm of the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") (or a subsidiary thereof)) at an agreed time (usually not more than seven days from the date of purchase) and price. The resale price reflects the purchase price plus an agreed-upon market rate of interest. Under the 1940 Act, repurchase agreements may be considered to be loans by the buyer. If the seller defaults, the underlying security constitutes collateral for the seller's obligation to pay although the International Index Fund may incur certain costs in liquidating this collateral and in certain cases may not be permitted to liquidate this collateral. In the event of the bankruptcy of the other party to a repurchase agreement, the International Index Fund could experience delays in recovering either the securities or cash. To the extent that, in the meantime, the value of the securities purchased has decreased, the International Index Fund could experience a loss.

<u>Option Contracts</u>: Although it has no current intention to do so, the International Index Fund may in the future enter into certain transactions in stock options for the purpose of hedging against possible increases in the value of securities which are expected to be purchased by the International Index Fund or possible declines in the value of securities which are expected to be sold by the International Index Fund. Generally, the International Index Fund would only enter into such transactions on a short-term basis pending readjustment of its holdings of underlying stocks.

The purchase of an option on an equity security provides the holder with the right, but not the obligation, to purchase the underlying security, in the case of a call option, or to sell the underlying security, in the case of a put option, for a fixed price at any time up to a stated expiration date. The holder is required to pay a non-refundable premium, which represents the purchase price of the option. The holder of an option can lose the entire amount of the premium, plus related transaction costs, but not more. Upon exercise of the option, the holder is required to pay the purchase price of the underlying security in the case of a call option, or deliver the security in return for the purchase price in the case of a put option.

Prior to exercise or expiration, an option position may be terminated only by entering into a closing purchase or sale transaction. This requires a secondary market on the exchange on which the position was originally established. While the International Index Fund would establish an option position only if there appears to be a liquid secondary market therefore, there can be no assurance that such a market will exist for any particular option contract at any specific time. In that event, it may not be possible to close out a position held by the International Index Fund, and the International Index Fund could be required to purchase or sell the instrument underlying an option, make or receive a cash settlement or meet ongoing variation margin requirements. The inability to close out option positions also could have an adverse impact on the International Index Fund's ability to effectively hedge its portfolio.

Transactions by the International Index Fund in options on securities will be subject to limitations established by each of the exchanges, boards of trade, or other trading facilities governing the maximum number of options in each class which may be written or purchased by a single investor or group of investors acting in concert. Thus, the number of options that the International Index Fund may write or purchase may be affected by options written or purchased by other investment advisory clients of the Adviser or the Subadviser. An exchange, board of trade, or other trading facility may order the liquidation of positions found to be in excess of these limits and it may impose certain other sanctions.

<u>Forward Currency Exchange Contracts</u>: In an attempt to manage currency risk, the International Fund may purchase and sell forward foreign currency exchange contracts up to 5% of its assets. A forward currency exchange contract ("forward contract") involves an obligation to purchase or sell a specific currency at a future date, which may be any fixed number of days from the date of the contract agreed upon by the parties, at a price set at the time of the contract. These contracts are traded in the interbank market conducted directly between currency traders (usually large commercial banks) and their customers. A forward contract generally has no deposit requirement, and no commissions are charged at any stage for trades.

While the Fund will enter into forward contracts to reduce currency exchange rate risks, transactions in such contracts involve certain other risks. Thus, while the Fund may benefit from such transactions, unanticipated changes in currency prices may result in a poorer overall performance for the Fund than if it had not engaged in any such transaction. Moreover, there may be an imperfect correlation between the Fund's portfolio holdings of securities denominated in a particular currency and forward contracts entered into by the Fund. Such imperfect correlation may prevent the Fund from achieving a complete hedge or expose the Fund to risk of foreign exchange loss.

See "Derivatives" above.

<u>Short Sales</u>: Although it has no current intention to do so, the International Index Fund may make short sales of securities or maintain a short position, if at all times when a short position is open the International Index Fund owns an equal amount of such securities, or securities convertible into such securities. The Fund must comply with Rule 18f-4 under the Investment Company Act with respect to its short positions, which are considered Derivatives Transactions under the Rule. See "Derivatives" above.

BALANCED FUND, EQUITY FUND AND INTERNATIONAL INDEX FUND

<u>Foreign Securities:</u> Diversification of assets on a global basis decreases the degree to which events in any one country, including the United States, will affect an investor's entire investment holdings. In the period since World War II, many leading foreign economies have grown more rapidly than the United States economy, providing investment opportunities, although there can be no assurance that this will be true in the future. As with any long-term investment, the value of shares when sold may be higher or lower than when purchased.

Investors should recognize that investing in foreign securities involves certain risk factors, including those set forth below, which are not typically associated with investing in United States securities, and which may affect the Funds' performance favorably or unfavorably. Many foreign stock markets, while growing in volume of trading activity, have substantially less volume than the NYSE, and securities of some foreign companies are less liquid and more volatile than securities of domestic companies. Similarly, volume and liquidity in most foreign bond markets is less than that in the United States market and, at times, volatility of price can be greater than in the United States. Further, foreign markets have different clearance and settlement procedures and in certain markets there have been times when settlements have been unable to keep pace with the volume of securities transactions making it difficult to conduct such transactions. Delays in settlement could result in temporary periods when assets of a Fund are uninvested and no return is earned thereon. The inability of a Fund to make intended security purchases due to settlement problems could cause the Fund to miss attractive investment opportunities. Inability to dispose of portfolio securities due to settlement problems either could result in losses to a Fund due to subsequent declines in value of the portfolio security or, if the Fund has entered into a contract to sell the security, could result in possible liability to the purchaser. Fixed commissions on some foreign stock exchanges are generally higher than negotiated commissions on U.S. exchanges, although the Funds will endeavor to achieve the most favorable net results on portfolio transactions. Further, the Funds may encounter difficulties or be unable to pursue legal remedies and obtain judgment in foreign courts. There is generally less government supervision and regulation of business and industry practices, stock exchanges, brokers and listed companies than in the United States. It may be more difficult for the Funds' agents to keep currently informed about corporate actions such as stock dividends or other matters which may affect the prices of portfolio securities. Communications between the United States and foreign countries may be less reliable than within the United States, thus increasing the risk of delayed settlements of portfolio transactions or loss of certificates for portfolio securities. In addition, with respect to certain foreign countries, there is the possibility of expropriation or confiscatory taxation, political or social instability, or diplomatic developments which could affect United States investments in those countries. Moreover, individual foreign economies may differ favorably or unfavorably from the United States economy in such respects as growth of gross national product, rate of inflation, capital reinvestment, resource self-sufficiency and balance of payments position. Some markets in which the Funds may invest are located in parts of the world that have historically been prone to natural disasters that could result in a significant adverse impact on the economies of those countries and investments made in those countries.

The Funds may invest in sponsored and unsponsored American Depositary Receipts ("ADRs") and, in the case of the Balanced Fund and the International Index Fund, Global Depositary Receipts ("GDRs"). ADRs are receipts typically issued by a U.S. bank or trust company evidencing ownership in the underlying securities. Transactions in these securities may not necessarily be settled in the same currency as transactions in the securities into which they represent. Generally, ADRs, in registered form, are designed for use in U.S. securities markets. GDRs are receipts issued in more than one country, evidencing ownership in underlying securities issued by a foreign company.

A number of countries in Europe have experienced severe economic and financial difficulties. Many non-governmental issuers, and even certain governments, have defaulted on, or been forced to restructure, their debts; many other issuers have faced difficulties obtaining credit or refinancing existing obligations; financial institutions have in many cases required government or central bank support, have needed to raise capital, and/or have been impaired in their ability to extend credit; and financial markets in Europe and elsewhere have experienced extreme volatility and declines in asset values and liquidity. These difficulties may continue, worsen or spread within and without Europe. Responses to the financial problems by European governments, central banks and others, including austerity measures and reforms, may not work, may result in social unrest and may limit future growth and economic recovery or have other unintended consequences. Further defaults or restructurings by governments and others of their debt could have additional adverse effects on economies, financial markets and asset valuations around the world. On January 31, 2020, the United Kingdom withdrew from the European Union, commonly referred to as "Brexit." Following a transition period, the United Kingdom's post-Brexit trade agreement with the European Union passed into law in December 2020 and went into effect on January 1, 2021. The United Kingdom and the European Union have reached an agreement on the terms of their future trading relationship, which principally relates to the trading of goods rather than services, including financial services. Notwithstanding this agreement, uncertainty remains in the market regarding the ramifications of the United Kingdom's withdrawal from the European Union. The impact on the United Kingdom and European economies and the broader global economy could be significant, resulting in increased volatility and illiquidity, currency fluctuations, impacts on arrangements for trading and on other existing cross-border cooperation arrangements, and in potentially lower growth for companies in the United Kingdom, Europe and globally, which could have an adverse effect on the value of the fund's investments. Moreover, other countries may seek to withdraw from the European Union and/or abandon the euro, the common currency of the European Union. A number of countries in Europe have suffered terror attacks, and additional attacks may occur in the future. Europe has also been struggling with mass migration from the Middle East and Africa. The ultimate effects of these events and other socio-political or geographic issues are not known but could profoundly affect global economies and markets. Whether or not a Fund invests in securities of issuers located in Europe or with significant exposure to European issuers or countries, these events could negatively affect the value and liquidity of a Fund's investments.

<u>Risks related to invasion of Ukraine by Russia</u>. Russia's military invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 resulted in the United States, other countries and certain international organizations levying broad economic sanctions against Russia. These sanctions froze certain Russian assets and prohibited, among other things, trading in certain Russian securities and doing business with specific Russian corporate entities, large financial institutions, officials and oligarchs. The sanctions also included the removal of some Russian banks from the Society for Worldwide Interbank Financial Telecommunications (SWIFT), the electronic network that connects

banks globally, and imposed restrictive measures to prevent the Russian Central Bank from undermining the impact of the sanctions. The United States and other countries have also imposed economic sanctions on Belarus and may impose sanctions on other countries that support Russia's military invasion. A number of large corporations and U.S. states have also announced plans to divest interests or otherwise curtail business dealings with certain Russian businesses. In addition, certain index providers have removed Russian securities from their indices. These actions and any additional sanctions or other intergovernmental actions that may be undertaken against Russia or other countries that support Russia's military invasion in the future may result in the devaluation of Russian or other affected currencies, a downgrade in the sanctioned country's credit rating, and a decline in the value and liquidity of Russian securities and securities of issuers in other countries that support the invasion. In response to sanctions, the Russian Central Bank raised its interest rates and banned sales of local securities by foreigners. Russia may take additional countermeasures or retaliatory actions, which may also impair the value and liquidity of Russian securities and Fund investments. The ongoing conflict has resulted in significant market disruptions, including in certain markets, industries and sectors, such as the oil and natural gas markets, and negatively affected global supply chains, food supplies, inflation and global growth. In addition, the ability to price, buy, sell, receive, or deliver such securities is also affected due to these measures. For example, a Fund may be prohibited from investing in securities issued by companies subject to such sanctions. In addition, the sanctions and/or countermeasures taken by Russia in response to the sanctions may require a Fund to freeze its existing investments in companies operating in or having dealings with Russia or other sanctioned countries, which would prevent the Fund from selling these investments, and the value of such investments held by the Fund could be significantly impacted, which could lead to such investments being valued at zero. Any exposure that a Fund may have to Russian counterparties or counterparties in other sanctioned countries also could negatively impact the Fund's portfolio. The extent and duration of Russia's military actions and the repercussions of such actions, including any retaliatory actions or countermeasures that may be taken by Russia or others subject to sanctions (such as cyberattacks on other governments, corporations or individuals, restricting natural gas or other exports to other countries, seizure of U.S. and European residents' assets, or undertaking or provoking other military conflict elsewhere in Europe) are impossible to predict. These and any related events could significantly impact a Fund's performance and the value of an investment in the Fund even beyond any direct exposure the Fund may have to Russian issuers or issuers in other countries affected by the invasion.

Investments in China. Risks of investments in securities of Chinese issuers include market volatility, heavy dependence on exports, which may decrease, sometimes significantly, when the world economy weakens, and the continuing importance of the role of the Chinese Government, which may take actions that affect economic and market practices. These actions may include regulatory measures, which may be adopted with little or no warning, that can severely restrict a company's business operations, with potentially dramatic adverse impacts on the market values of its securities. While the Chinese economy has grown rapidly in recent years, the rate of growth has been declining, and there can be no assurance that China's economy will continue to grow in the future. The Chinese economy could be adversely affected by supply chain disruptions. Trade disputes between China and its trading counterparties, including the United States, have arisen and may continue to arise. Such disputes have resulted in trade tariffs and may potentially result in future trade tariffs, as well as embargoes, trade limitations, trade wars and other negative consequences. The U.S. has also restricted the sale of certain goods to China. These consequences could trigger, among other things, a substantial reduction in international trade and adverse effects on, and potential failure of, individual companies and/or large segments of China's export industry, which could have potentially significant negative effects on the Chinese economy as well as the global economy. In addition, the political climate between the United States and China has recently deteriorated. The United States government has acted to prohibit U.S. persons, such as the Funds, from owning,

and required them to divest, certain Chinese companies designated as related to the Chinese military. There is no assurance that more such companies will not be so designated in the future, which could limit a Fund's opportunities for investment and require the sale of securities at a loss or make them illiquid. If the political climate between the United States and China continues to deteriorate, economies and markets may be adversely affected. Further, Chinese companies are subject to the risk of de-listing on U.S. exchanges, if the United States Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (the "PCAOB") is unable to obtain access to inspect audit firms in China that are PCAOB-registered. While the PCAOB has recently obtained such access, there is no assurance that it will continue. If that access is discontinued, Chinese companies that are listed on U.S. exchanges may be required to de-list, which could materially adversely affect the markets for their securities.

Taiwan and Hong Kong do not exercise the same level of control over their economies as does the People's Republic of China, but changes to their political and economic relationships with the People's Republic of China could adversely impact investments in Taiwan and Hong Kong. Following the establishment of the People's Republic of China by the Communist Party in 1949, the Chinese government renounced various debt obligations incurred by China's predecessor governments, which obligations remain in default, and expropriated assets without compensation. There can be no assurance that the Chinese government will not take similar action in the future. An investment in a Fund involves risk of a total loss. The potential political reunification of China and Taiwan is a highly problematic issue and could negatively affect Taiwan's economy and stock market. Hong Kong is closely tied to China, economically and through China's 1997 acquisition of the country as a Special Autonomous Region. China has committed by treaty to preserve Hong Kong's autonomy and its economic, political and social freedoms until 2047. However, China has in recent years curtailed Hong Kong's autonomy and freedoms, which has led to political unrest and eroded investor and business confidence in Hong Kong.

Military conflicts, either in response to internal social unrest or conflicts with other countries, could disrupt economic development. The Chinese economy is vulnerable to the long-running disagreements with Hong Kong related to integration and religious and nationalist disputes with Tibet and the Xinjiang region. China has a complex territorial dispute regarding the sovereignty of Taiwan that has included threats of invasion; Taiwan-based companies and individuals are significant investors in China. Military conflict between China and Taiwan may adversely affect securities of Chinese, Taiwan-based and other issuers both in and outside the region, adversely impact the economies of China and other Asian countries, disrupt supply chains, and severely affect global economies and markets. Risks of investments in issuers based in Hong Kong, a special administrative region of China, include heavy reliance on the U.S. economy and regional economies, particularly the Chinese economy, which makes these investments vulnerable to changes in these economies. These and related factors may result in adverse effects on investments in China and Hong Kong and have a negative impact on the performance of a Fund.

A Fund may invest in China A shares of certain Chinese companies listed and traded through the Shanghai-Hong Kong Stock Connect and Shenzhen-Hong Kong Stock Connect programs ("Stock Connect"). Stock Connect is a securities trading and clearing program established by Hong Kong Exchanges and Clearing Limited, the Shanghai Stock Exchange, the Shenzhen Stock Exchange and China Securities Depository and Clearing Corporation Limited, which seeks to provide mutual stock market access between Mainland China and Hong Kong. A Fund may also invest in Chinese interbank bonds traded on the China Interbank Bond Market through the China-Hong Kong Bond Connect program ("Bond Connect"). In China, the Hong Kong Monetary Authority Central Money Markets Unit holds Bond Connect securities on behalf of the ultimate investors (such as a Fund) in accounts maintained with a China-based custodian (either the China Central Depository &

Clearing Co. or the Shanghai Clearing House). This recordkeeping system subjects a Fund to numerous risks, including the risk that the Fund may have a limited ability to enforce its rights as a bondholder and the risks of settlement delays and counterparty default of the Hong Kong sub-custodian. Furthermore, courts in China have limited experience in applying the concept of beneficial ownership.

Trading through Stock Connect or Bond Connect is subject to a number of restrictions and risks that could impair a Fund's ability to invest in or sell China A shares or Chinese interbank bonds, respectively, and affect investment returns, including limitations on trading and possible imposition of trading suspensions. For example, Stock Connect is subject to quotas that limit aggregate net purchases on an exchange on a particular day, and an investor cannot purchase and sell the same security through Stock Connect on the same trading day. In addition, both Stock Connect and Bond Connect are generally only available on business days when both the China and Hong Kong markets are open, which may limit a Fund's ability to trade when it would be otherwise attractive to do so. In addition, uncertainties in China's tax rules related to the taxation of income and gains from investments in China A shares or Chinese interbank bonds could result in unexpected tax liabilities for a Fund. Investing in China A shares and Chinese interbank bonds is also subject to the clearance and settlement procedures associated with Stock Connect and Bond Connect, which could pose risks to a Fund.

All transactions in Stock Connect or Bond Connect securities will be made in renminbi, and accordingly a Fund will be exposed to renminbi currency risks. The ability to hedge renminbi currency risks may be limited. In addition, given the renminbi is subject to exchange control restrictions, a Fund could be adversely affected by delays in converting other currencies into renminbi and vice versa and at times when there are unfavorable market conditions. Securities purchased through Bond Connect generally may not be sold, purchased or otherwise transferred other than through Bond Connect in accordance with applicable rules.

Both Stock Connect and Bond Connect are relatively new programs to the market and are subject to regulations promulgated by regulatory authorities and implementation rules made by the stock exchanges, with respect to Stock Connect, in China and Hong Kong. Furthermore, new regulations may be promulgated from time to time by the regulators in connection with operations and cross-border legal enforcement under Stock Connect and Bond Connect.

A Fund may invest in Chinese companies through a structure known as a variable interest entity ("VIE"), which is designed to provide foreign investors, such as a Fund, with exposure to Chinese companies in sectors in which foreign investment is not permitted. Under this structure, the Chinese operating company is the VIE and establishes a shell company in a foreign jurisdiction, such as the Cayman Islands, which is then listed on a foreign exchange. The shell company has no equity ownership in the VIE but has exposure to the VIE through contractual arrangements. However, the Fund is not a VIE owner or shareholder and cannot exert influence on the VIE through proxy voting. Until recently, the VIE structure was not formally recognized under Chinese law; while China has recently proposed rules that would recognize this structure, there is significant uncertainty as to how these rules would operate. The inability to enforce the contracts through which the shell company derives its value could result in permanent loss of a Fund's investment.

<u>Natural Disasters:</u> Certain areas of the world, including areas within the United States, historically have been prone to natural disasters, such as hurricanes, earthquakes, typhoons, flooding, tidal waves, tsunamis, erupting volcanoes, wildfires or droughts. Such disasters, and the resulting damage, could have a significant adverse impact on the economies of those areas and on the ability of issuers in which the Fund invests to conduct their businesses, and thus on the investments made by the Fund in such geographic areas and/or issuers. Adverse weather conditions could have a significant adverse impact on issuers in the agricultural sector and on insurance companies that insure against the impact of natural disasters as well as companies in most other sectors.

<u>Cybersecurity Risk:</u> With the increased use of technologies such as mobile devices and Web-based or "cloud" applications, and the dependence on the Internet and computer systems to conduct business, the Funds are susceptible to operational, information security and related risks. In general, cybersecurity incidents can result from deliberate attacks or unintentional events (arising from external or internal sources) that may cause a Fund to lose proprietary information, suffer data corruption, physical damage to a computer or network system or lose operational capacity. Cybersecurity attacks include, but are not limited to, infection by malicious software, such as malware or computer viruses or gaining unauthorized access to digital systems, networks or devices that are used to service the Funds' operations (e.g., through "hacking," "phishing" or malicious software coding) or other means for purposes of misappropriating assets or sensitive information, corrupting data, or causing operational disruption. Cybersecurity attacks may also be carried out in a manner that does not require gaining unauthorized access, such as causing denial-of-service attacks on the Funds' websites (i.e., efforts to make network services unavailable to intended users). In addition, authorized persons could inadvertently or intentionally release confidential or proprietary information stored on the Funds' systems.

Cybersecurity incidents affecting the Adviser, the Subadviser, other service providers to a Fund or its shareholders (including, but not limited to, fund accountants, custodians, sub-custodians, transfer agents and financial intermediaries) have the ability to cause disruptions and impact business operations, potentially resulting in financial losses to both a Fund and its shareholders, interference with a Fund's ability to calculate its net asset value, impediments to trading, the inability of Fund shareholders to transact business and a Fund to process transactions (including fulfillment of Fund share purchases and redemptions), violations of applicable privacy and other laws (including the release of private shareholder information) and attendant breach notification and credit monitoring costs, regulatory fines, penalties, litigation costs, reputational damage, reimbursement or other compensation costs, forensic investigation and remediation costs, and/or additional compliance costs. Similar adverse consequences could result from cybersecurity incidents affecting issuers of securities in which a Fund invests, counterparties with which a Fund engages in transactions, governmental and other regulatory authorities, exchange and other financial market operators, banks, brokers, dealers, insurance companies and other financial institutions (including financial intermediaries and other service providers) and other parties. In addition, substantial costs may be incurred in order to safeguard against and reduce the risk of any cybersecurity incidents in the future. In addition to administrative, technological and procedural safeguards, the Adviser and the Subadvisers have established business continuity plans in the event of, and risk management systems to prevent or reduce the impact of, such cybersecurity incidents. However, there are inherent limitations in such plans and systems, including the possibility that certain risks have not been identified, as well as the rapid development of new threats. Furthermore, a Fund cannot control the cybersecurity plans and systems put in place by its service providers or any other third parties whose operations may affect a Fund or its shareholders. A Fund and its shareholders could be negatively impacted as a result.

<u>Risks of Specialized Investment Techniques Abroad:</u> The above-described specialized investment techniques, when conducted abroad, may not be regulated as effectively as in the United States; may not involve a clearing mechanism and related guarantees; and are subject to the risk of governmental actions affecting trading in, or the prices of, foreign securities. The value of such positions also could be adversely affected by (i) other complex foreign political, legal and economic factors, (ii) lesser availability than in the United States of data on which to make trading decisions, (iii) delays in the Funds' ability to act upon economic events occurring in foreign markets during nonbusiness hours in the United States, (iv) the imposition of different exercise and settlement terms and procedures and margin requirements than in the United States, and (v) lesser trading volume.

Lending of Portfolio Securities: Each Fund may lend its securities to brokers, dealers and financial institutions, provided (1) the loan is secured continuously by collateral, consisting of U.S. Government securities or cash or letters of credit, which is marked to the market daily to ensure that each loan is fully collateralized at all times; (2) the loan may be called at any time and the return of the securities loaned obtained within three business days; (3) each Fund will receive any interest or dividends paid on the securities loaned; and (4) the aggregate market value of securities loaned will not at any time exceed 30% of the total assets of a Fund.

Each Fund will earn income for lending its securities either in the form of fees received from the borrower of the securities or in connection with the investment of cash collateral in short-term money market instruments. The Fund will continue to have the market risks and other risks associated with owning the securities on loan, as well as the risks associated with the investment of the cash collateral received in connection with the loan. Loans of securities also involve a risk that the borrower may fail to return the securities, there may be a delay in receiving additional collateral to adequately cover any fluctuations in the value of securities on loan, a delay in recovery of the securities, or the loss of rights in the collateral should the borrower fail financially. If a borrower defaults, the value of the collateral may decline before the Fund can dispose of it. The Fund may not exercise voting rights on loaned securities but reserves the right to recall loaned securities so that they may be voted according to the Fund's proxy voting policy.

In connection with lending securities, the Funds may pay reasonable finders, administrative and custodial fees. No such fees will be paid to any person if it or any of its affiliates is affiliated with the Funds, the investment adviser of the Funds, or the investment Subadviser of any of the Funds.

At the present time, none of the Funds intend to loan securities worth more than 5% of such Fund's assets.

INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS

Each Fund is operated under the following investment restrictions which are deemed fundamental policies and may be changed with respect to a Fund only with the approval of the holders of a "majority of the outstanding voting securities" of the Fund which, as defined in the 1940 Act and as used herein, means the vote of the lesser of (i) 67% or more of the voting power of the Fund's outstanding voting securities are present at a meeting, if the holders of more than 50% of the voting power of the Fund's outstanding voting securities are present in person or represented by proxy; or (ii) more than 50% of the voting power of the Fund's outstanding voting securities, whichever is less.

BALANCED FUND

The Balanced Fund may not:

(1) borrow money if such borrowing is specifically prohibited by the 1940 Act or the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder;

(2) underwrite securities issued by other persons, except that all or any portion of the assets of the Balanced Fund may be invested in one or more investment companies, to the extent not prohibited by the 1940 Act, the rules and regulations thereunder, and exemptive orders granted under such Act, and except in so far as the Balanced Fund may technically be deemed an underwriter under the 1933 Act in selling a security;

(3) make loans to other persons if such loans are prohibited by the 1940 Act or the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder;

(4) purchase or sell real estate or interests in oil, gas or mineral leases in the ordinary course of business (the Balanced Fund reserves the freedom of action to hold and to sell real estate acquired as a result of the ownership of securities by the Balanced Fund);

(5) purchase or sell commodities or commodities contracts in the ordinary course of business (the foregoing shall not preclude the Balanced Fund from purchasing or selling futures contracts or options thereon);

(6) invest more than 25% of its assets in any one industry except that all or any portion of the assets of the Balanced Fund may be invested in one or more investment companies, to the extent not prohibited by the 1940 Act, the rules and regulations thereunder, and exemptive orders granted under such Act; and

(7) issue any senior security (as that term is defined in the 1940 Act) if such issuance is specifically prohibited by the 1940 Act or the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

<u>Non-Fundamental Restrictions:</u> In order to comply with certain federal statutes and policies, the Trust, on behalf of the Balanced Fund, will not as a matter of operating policy:

(1) purchase securities issued by any investment company if as a result thereof (a) more than 10% of the Fund's total assets (taken at the greater of cost or market value) to be invested in the securities of such issuers; (b) more than 5% of the Fund's total assets (taken at the greater of cost or market value) will be invested in any one investment company; or (c) more than 3% of the outstanding voting securities of any such issuer will be held for the Fund;

(2) invest more than 15% of the net assets of the Fund (taken at the greater of cost or market value) in securities that are illiquid or not readily marketable;

(3) with respect to 75% of the total assets of the Fund, invest more than 5% of the total assets of the Fund in the securities or obligations of any one issuer (other than U.S. Government obligations) or acquire more than 10% of the outstanding voting securities of any one issuer.

These policies are not fundamental and may be changed without shareholder approval in response to changes in the various state and federal requirements.

<u>Diversification</u>: The Fund is currently classified as a diversified Fund under the 1940 Act. The Fund may only change to non-diversified status with the approval of the Fund's shareholders. Under the 1940 Act, such approval requires the affirmative vote (a) of 67% or more of the voting securities present at an annual or special meeting, if the holders of more than 50% of the outstanding voting securities of the Fund are present in person or represented by proxy, or (b) of more than 50% of the outstanding voting securities of the Fund, whichever is less.

EQUITY FUND

The Equity Fund may not:

(1) borrow money if such borrowing is specifically prohibited by the 1940 Act or the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder;

(2) underwrite securities issued by other persons, except that all or any portion of the assets of the Equity Fund may be invested in one or more investment companies, to the extent not prohibited by the 1940 Act, the rules and regulations thereunder, and exemptive orders granted under such Act, and except in so far as the Equity Fund may technically be deemed an underwriter under the 1933 Act in selling a security;

(3) make loans to other persons if such loans are prohibited by the 1940 Act or the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder;

(4) purchase or sell real estate or interests in oil, gas or mineral leases in the ordinary course of business (the Equity Fund reserves the freedom of action to hold and to sell real estate acquired as a result of the ownership of securities by the Equity Fund);

(5) purchase or sell commodities or commodities contracts in the ordinary course of business (the foregoing shall not preclude the Equity Fund from purchasing or selling futures contracts or options thereon);

(6) issue any senior security (as that term is defined in the 1940 Act) if such issuance is specifically prohibited by the 1940 Act or the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder; and

(7) invest more than 25% of its assets in any one industry except that (i) all or any portion of the assets of the Equity Fund may be invested in one or more investment companies, to the extent not prohibited by the 1940 Act, the rules and regulations thereunder, and exemptive orders granted under such Act, and (ii) if an investment objective or strategy of the Equity Fund is to match the performance of an index and the stocks in a single industry comprise more than 25% of such index, the Equity Fund will invest more than 25% of its assets in that industry.

<u>Non-Fundamental Restrictions</u>: In order to comply with certain federal statutes and policies, the Equity Fund will not, as a matter of operating policy, purchase puts, calls, straddles, spreads and any combination thereof if the value of its aggregate investment in such securities will exceed 5% of the Equity Fund's total assets at the time of such purchase. This policy is not fundamental and may be changed by the Equity Fund without the approval of its investors in response to changes in federal requirements.

In addition, as a non-fundamental policy, the Equity Fund will under normal circumstances and as a matter of operating policy, invest at least 80% of its assets in equity securities and related investments. Compliance with this non-fundamental investment restriction is measured at the time an investment is made. Shareholders of the Equity Fund will be provided with at least 60 days' prior notice of any change in the non-fundamental restriction set forth in this paragraph.

In addition, as a non-fundamental policy, not more than 15% of the net assets of the Equity Fund will be invested in illiquid securities, except that the Equity Fund may invest all or any portion of its assets in one or more investment companies, to the extent not prohibited by the 1940 Act or the rules and regulations thereunder.

<u>Diversification</u>: The Fund is currently classified as a diversified Fund under the 1940 Act. The Fund may only change to non-diversified status with the approval of the Fund's shareholders. Under the 1940 Act, such approval requires the affirmative vote (a) of 67% or more of the voting securities present at an annual or special meeting, if the holders of more than 50% of the outstanding voting securities of the Fund are present in person or represented by proxy, or (b) of more than 50% of the outstanding voting securities of the Fund, whichever is less.

In addition, as a non-fundamental policy, the Equity Fund may not, as to 75% of its total assets, purchase securities of any issuer if such purchase at the time thereof would cause more than 5% of the Equity Fund's total assets (taken at market value) to be invested in the securities of such issuer (other than securities or obligations issued or guaranteed by the (i) United States, (ii) any state or political subdivision thereof, (iii) any political subdivision of any such state, or (iv) any agency or instrumentality of the United States, any state or political subdivision thereof, or any political subdivision of any such state), provided that, for purposes of this restriction, (a) the issuer of an option or futures contract shall not be deemed to be the issuer of the security or securities underlying such contract and (b) the Equity Fund may invest all or any portion of its assets in one or more investment companies to the extent not prohibited by the 1940 Act the rules and regulations thereunder, and exemptive orders granted under such Act.

In addition, as a non-fundamental policy, the Equity Fund may not, as to 75% of its total assets, purchase securities of any issuer if such purchase at the time thereof would cause more than 10% of the voting securities of such issuer to be held by the Equity Fund, provided that, for purposes of this restriction, (i) the issuer of an option or futures contract shall not be deemed to be the issuer of the security or securities underlying such contract and (ii) the Equity Fund may invest all or any portion of its assets in one or more investment companies to the extent not prohibited by the 1940 Act the rules and regulations thereunder, and exemptive order granted under such Act.

INTERNATIONAL INDEX FUND

The International Index Fund may not:

(1) borrow money if such borrowing is specifically prohibited by the 1940 Act or the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder;

(2) underwrite securities issued by other persons, except that all or any portion of the assets of the Fund may be invested in one or more investment companies, to the extent not prohibited by the 1940 Act, the rules and regulations thereunder, and exemptive orders granted under such Act, and except in so far as the Fund may technically be deemed an underwriter under the 1933 Act in selling a security;

(3) make loans to other persons if such loans are prohibited by the 1940 Act or the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder;

(4) purchase or sell real estate or interests in oil, gas or mineral leases in the ordinary course of business (the Fund reserves the freedom of action to hold and to sell real estate acquired as a result of the ownership of securities by the Fund);

(5) purchase or sell commodities or commodities contracts in the ordinary course of business (the foregoing shall not preclude the Fund from purchasing or selling futures contracts or options thereon);

(6) issue any senior security (as that term is defined in the 1940 Act) if such issuance is specifically prohibited by the 1940 Act or the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder; and

(7) invest more than 25% of its assets in any one industry except that if an investment objective or strategy of the Fund is to match the performance of an index and the stocks in a single industry comprise more than 25% of such index, the Fund will invest more than 25% of its assets in that industry.

<u>Non-Fundamental Restrictions</u>: In addition, as a non-fundamental policy, the Fund will under normal circumstances and as a matter of operating policy, invest at least 80% of its assets in the component securities of the World Ex USA SRI ex Fossil Fuels Index and in American Depositary Receipts, Global Depositary Receipts and Euro Depositary Receipts representing the component securities of the Index. Compliance with this non-fundamental investment restriction is measured at the time an investment is made. Shareholders of the Fund will be provided with at least 60 days' prior notice of any change in the non-fundamental restriction set forth in this paragraph.

In addition, as a non-fundamental policy, not more than 15% of the net assets of the Fund will be invested in illiquid securities, except that the Fund may invest all or any portion of its assets in one or more investment companies, to the extent not prohibited by the 1940 Act or the rules and regulations thereunder.

<u>Diversification:</u> The Fund is currently classified as a diversified Fund under the 1940 Act. The Fund may only change to non-diversified status with the approval of the Fund's shareholders. Under the 1940 Act, such approval requires the affirmative vote (a) of 67% or more of the voting securities present at an annual or special meeting, if the holders of more than 50% of the outstanding voting securities of the Fund are present in person or represented by proxy, or (b) of more than 50% of the outstanding voting securities of the Fund, whichever is less.

In addition, as a non-fundamental policy, the Fund may not, as to 75% of its total assets, purchase securities of any issuer if such purchase at the time thereof would cause more than 5% of the Fund's total assets (taken at market value) to be invested in the securities of such issuer (other than securities or obligations issued or guaranteed by the (i) United States, (ii) any state or political subdivision thereof, (iii) any political subdivision of any such state, or (iv) any agency or instrumentality of the United States, any state or political subdivision thereof, or any political subdivision of any such state), provided that, for purposes of this restriction, (a) the issuer of an option or futures contract shall not be deemed to be the issuer of the security or securities underlying such contract and (b) the Fund may invest all or any portion of its assets in one or more investment companies to the extent not prohibited by the 1940 Act the rules and regulations thereunder, and exemptive orders granted under such Act.

In addition, as a non-fundamental policy, the Fund may not, as to 75% of its total assets, purchase securities of any issuer if such purchase at the time thereof would cause more than 10% of the voting securities of such issuer to be held by the Fund, provided that, for purposes of this restriction, (i) the issuer of an option or futures contract shall not be deemed to be the issuer of the security or securities underlying such contract and (ii) the Fund may invest all or any portion of its assets in one or more investment companies to the extent not prohibited by the 1940 Act the rules and regulations thereunder, and exemptive order granted under such Act.

GREEN CENTURY FUNDS

<u>Percentage Restrictions</u>: If a percentage restriction or rating restriction on investment or utilization of assets set forth above or referred to in the Prospectus is adhered to at the time an investment is made or assets are so utilized, a later change in percentage resulting from changes in the value of the securities held by a Fund or a later change in the rating of a security held by a Fund will not be considered a violation of policy; provided that if at any time the ratio of borrowings of a Fund to the net asset value of a Fund exceeds the ratio permitted by Section 18(f) of the 1940 Act, a Fund will take the corrective action required by Section 18(f).

TRUSTEES AND OFFICERS

The affairs of the Green Century Funds are conducted under the direction of the Board of Trustees of Green Century in accordance with the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.

The Trustees and Officers of the Trust, their ages, their principal occupations during the past five years (although their titles may have varied during the period), other directorships held during the past five years and the number of investment companies in the Green Century Family of Funds that the Trustees oversee are set forth below.

Trustees of the Trust Green Century Funds Trustees and Officers

The following table presents information about each Trustee and each Officer of the Trust. Each Trustee and each officer of the Trust noted as an "interested person" (as defined in the 1940 Act), and noted with an asterisk,

is interested by virtue of his or her position with the Funds as described below. The Trust does not hold annual shareholder meetings for the purpose of electing Trustees, and Trustees are not elected for fixed terms. This means that each Trustee holds office until his or her successor is elected or until he or she retires, resigns, dies, or is removed from office. During the past five years, no Trustee or Officer has been a director of a public company or a registered investment company other than, with respect to the Trustees, the Funds.

<u>Name, Address and Age</u> Independent Trustees:	Position(s) Held with the Trust and Length of Time Served	Principal Occupation(s) During Past 5 Years	Other Directorships Held During Past 5 Years	Number of Funds in Green Century Family of Funds Overseen by Trustee
Jonathan Darnell 114 State Street Suite 200 Boston, MA 02109 Age: 64	Trustee since 2014	Chief Financial Officer, AltEnergy Acquisition Corp. (NASDAQ: AEAE) (since 2021); Member, AltEnergy Acquisition Sponsor (since 2021); Managing Director, AltEnergy, LLC, an investment firm (since 2016); Managing Director, Pickwick Capital Partners (since 2014); President/Founder, Patolan Partners, an advisory and investment firm (since 2011).	Paradigm Partners (November 24, 2020 – August 31, 2021) ¹	3
Daniel S. Kern 114 State Street Suite 200 Boston, MA 02109 Age: 63	Trustee since 2015	Chief Investment Officer, Nixon Peabody Trust Company (since February 2023); Managing Director and Chief Investment Officer, TFC Financial Management (2015 - February 2023).	Board member, Wealthramp (since 2015)	3
Sanford Pooler 114 State Street Suite 200 Boston, MA 02109 Age: 68	Trustee since 2021	Town Manager, Town of Arlington, MA (2022 - July 2023), Deputy Town Manager/ Finance Director, Town of Arlington, MA (2016 - June 2022).	None	3
Mary Raftery 114 State Street Suite 200 Boston, MA 02109 Age: 59	Trustee since 2009	Senior Advisor, Funder Collaborations, ClimateWorks Foundation (since 2014); Organizational Development Consultant, Self-employed (since 2007).	None	3
James H. Starr 114 State Street Suite 200 Boston, MA 02109 Age: 77	Independent Chairperson since 2009; Trustee since 1991	Retired (since 2018); Consultant, Rainville Petito, PLLC (2016 - 2019).	Director (since 2010) Vice President (since March 2022), and President (2011 - March 2022); Gunnison Valley Housing Foundation; Director (since 2011) and President (2015 - 2018), Coal Creek Watershed Commission.	3

Name, Address and Age Thomas Subak 114 State Street Suite 200 Boston, MA 02109 Age: 60	Position(s) Held with the Trust and Length of Time Served Trustee since 2021	Principal Occupation(s) During Past 5 Years Independent Consultant, Tom Subak LLC (since 2020); Founder of The Re/Imagination Lab (since 2021); Independent Consultant and Chief Partnership Officer, Catchafire, a nonprofit organization (2019 - 2020); Chief Strategy Officer and Assistant to the President, Planned Parenthood Federation of America (2016 - 2018).	Other Directorships Held During Past 5 Years None	Number of Funds in Green Century Family of Funds <u>Overseen by Trustee</u> 3
Interested Trustees:				
Douglas H. Phelps* 114 State Street Suite 200 Boston, MA 02109 Age: 77	Trustee since 1997	President and Chief Executive Officer, The Public Interest Network (since 1982); Director, Green Century Capital Management, Inc. (since 1996).	None	3
Wendy Wendlandt* 114 State Street Suite 200 Boston, MA 02109 Age: 62	Trustee since 1991	Director, Green Century Capital Management, Inc. (since 2006); Senior Vice President and Political Director, The Public Interest Network (since 1989); Senior Staff, Fund for Public Interest (since 1989); President, Environment America (since 2020).	None	3
Officers: Leslie Samuelrich* 114 State Street Suite 200 Boston, MA 02109 Age 60	President since 2021	President (since 2012), Green Century Capital Management, Inc.	None	Not Applicable
Matthew Dunlap* 114 State Street Suite 200 Boston, MA 02109 Age: 51	Treasurer since 2021	Senior Finance Manager (since 2020) and Treasurer (since 2021), Green Century Capital Management, Inc.; Assistant Vice President, State Street Corporation (2005 - 2019).	None	Not Applicable

Name, Address and Age	Position(s) Held with the Trust and Length of Time Served	Principal Occupation(s) During Past 5 Years	Other Directorships Held During Past 5 Years	Number of Funds in Green Century Family of Funds Overseen by Trustee
Robert J Guerin*	Chief Compliance	Chief Compliance Officer	None	None Applicable
114 State Street	Officer, Secretary and	and Clerk (since 2024),		
Suite 200	Assistant Treasurer	Green Century Capital		
Boston, MA 02109	since 2024	Management, Inc.,		
Age: 57		Compliance Officer		
		(2024), SVP and Chief		
		Compliance Officer		
		(2007-2023), Allspring		
		Funds Management		

¹ Paradigm Partners is the parent company of Green Century Capital Management, Inc. Mr. Darnell was deemed an Interested Trustee of the Trust during the period he served as a Director of Paradigm Partners.

The Trustees are experienced businesspeople, attorneys and non-profit organization managers who meet periodically throughout the year to oversee the Funds' activities, review contractual arrangements with companies that provide services to the Funds, oversee management of the risks associated with such activities and contractual arrangements, and review the Funds' performance and expenses, among other reviews and assessments. In determining that a particular Trustee was and continues to be qualified to serve as a Trustee, the Board has considered a variety of criteria, none of which, in isolation, was controlling. The Board believes that, collectively, the individual Trustees have balanced and diverse experience, qualifications, attributes, and skills, which allow the Board, as a whole, to operate effectively in governing the Funds and protecting the interests of shareholders. In addition, each Trustee is committed to the Funds' and Green Century Capital Management, Inc.'s ("Green Century Capital" or the "Adviser") mission of offering environmentally responsible and fossil fuel free mutual funds and advocating for greater corporate environmental accountability. Information about the specific experience, skills, attributes, and qualifications of each Trustee, which in each case led to the Board's conclusion that the Trustee should serve (or continue to serve) as a trustee of the Funds, is provided in the table above, and in the following paragraphs. References to experience, qualifications, attributes and/or skills of Trustees do not constitute holding out the Board or any Trustee as having special experience or experience and shall not impose any greater responsibility or liability on any Trustee or on the Board by reason thereof.

Mr. Starr and Ms. Wendlandt have each served as a Trustee of the Trust since the Trust's inception in 1991. Mr. Starr founded, owned and served as a Senior Attorney at a law firm in Colorado for over 30 years. He is also a Director and the Vice President of the Gunnison Valley Housing Foundation and a Director of the Coal Creek Watershed Coalition, both based in Colorado. He has participated in and served on numerous community service organizations and boards for over 30 years. He served as a town councilperson and county commissioner for over 18 years. He currently serves as the Independent Chairperson of the Board of Trustees of the Trust.

Ms. Wendlandt has worked with The Public Interest Network, a family of several dozen organizations working for social change in the United States, since 1984, currently serving as its Senior Vice President and Political Director. She also is the President of Environment America. During her time with the Public Interest Network, she has built and run organizations as well as directed campaigns on numerous issues, including renewable energy, stopping the proliferation of genetically engineered food, nuclear and toxic waste pollution issues, and campaign finance reform. The Public Interest Network started as a collaboration of the state PIRG organizations, several of which are owners of Green Century Capital.

Mr. Phelps has served as a Trustee of the Trust since 1997. He conceived of, and co-founded, the Green Century Funds. Mr. Phelps is President and CEO of the Public Interest Network. He also Chairs the Board of U.S. PIRG, the federation of State PIRGs, a national consumer group that stands up to powerful interests whenever they threaten our health and safety, our financial security, or our right to fully participate in our democratic society. He also serves as a board member or chair of several other non-profit and environmental organizations.

Mr. Pooler joined as a Trustee of the Trust in 2021. Mr. Pooler was previously the Town Manager for the Town of Arlington MA. He worked in the Town of Arlington MA and Amherst MA as Finance Director and in the City of Newton MA as Chief Administrative Officer and as Chief Budget Officer. He also worked as committee legal counsel in the Massachusetts House of Representatives. He is a graduate of Dartmouth College and holds a JD from UCLA School of Law and a master's in public administration from the Harvard Kennedy School of Government. He currently teaches a course on Public Budgeting and Finance at the McCormack School of Public Policy at UMass Boston. He is a member of the Massachusetts Municipal Managers Association, a member of and past president of the Massachusetts Municipal Association. He has extensive experience as a financial manager and analyst as well as his experience in budgeting and accounting.

Mr. Pooler also serves as a Trustee of the Massachusetts Public Interest Group Education Fund, a 501(c)(3) entity (the "MASSPIRG Education Fund"). Green Century Capital is owned by Paradigm Partners, a California general partnership, which serves as an umbrella organization connected to various state-level public interest research groups. The MASSPIRG Education Fund is not under common control with, or otherwise legally related to, any of the entities that own or are otherwise connected to Paradigm Partners.

Mr. Subak joined as a Trustee of the Trust in 2021. Mr. Subak is an Independent Consultant with Tom Subak LLC where he performs digital transformation consulting with leading national organization leaders, boards and funders. Prior to founding Tom Subak LLC, he was an Independent Consultant and Chief Partnership Officer at Catchafire where he developed and executed a proactive strategy to enhance the organization's brand and revenue. He worked for the Planned Parenthood Federation of America for several years in a variety of senior positions where his work included development of national strategies for the organization and expansion of its digital reach. He has extensive experience with organizational development, digital marketing and solving complicated marketing challenges.

Ms. Raftery has been a Trustee of the Trust since 2009. She is currently the Senior Advisor, Funder Collaborations, at ClimateWorks Foundation, which supports public policies that are designed to address climate change. She is also a self-employed Organizational Development Consultant. She previously served as the Chief Operating Officer and as the Director of Major Donor Development and Special Projects at two national non-profit organizations promoting a green economy. She has extensive experience in non-profit management. She has also worked on environmental issues with labor unions, businesses, environmental groups and foundations in the U.S. and Europe.

Mr. Darnell has served as a Trustee of the Trust since 2014. He is the founder and owner of a private placement firm, specializing in the alternative energy and biomedical sectors. He is also a Managing Director of a firm specializing in alternative energy enterprises. Previously he was a Vice President at Morgan Stanley in Private Wealth Management, the Firm's ultra-high net worth division, where he provided investment advice and portfolio management services across all asset classes for clients with combined total capital exceeding five billion dollars. Prior to that, he served in various senior management and board capacities at the Public Interest Network of environmental and citizen advocacy organizations. He also has many years of involvement in public policy and commercial aspects of renewable power generations and resource conservation.

Mr. Kern has served as a Trustee of the Trust since 2015. Mr. Kern is the Chief Investment Officer of Nixon Peabody Trust and is responsible for overseeing Nixon Peabody Trust's investment process, research activities and portfolio strategy. Prior to joining Nixon Peabody Trust in 2023, he was the Chief Investment Officer of TFC Financial Management and chaired the firm's Investment Committee. Mr. Kern was also President and Chief Investment Officer at Advisor Partners, a boutique asset manager in the San Francisco area that manages equities and asset allocation products for advisors, financial institutions and family offices. He was responsible for management of the firm including oversight of sales, client services and operations. Mr. Kern is a contributor to US News & World Report and ThinkAdvisor.com, a regular guest on Bloomberg's Baystate Business and a frequent speaker at regional, national and international forums. Mr. Kern is a CFA Charterholder and a former president of the CFA Society of San Francisco.

The Chairperson of the Board of Trustees of the Trust is an Independent Trustee, as defined in the 1940 Act. The Chairperson presides at meetings of the Board and at executive sessions of the Independent Trustees. The Independent Chairperson is appointed by a majority of the Independent Trustees. It is the policy of the Board that the Independent Chairperson of the Board, with full responsibilities as a chairperson would generally have, will continue to be an Independent Trustee. The Board of Trustees has determined that having its Chairperson be an Independent Trustee is in the best interests of the Funds' shareholders. The Board has five standing committees, described in more detail below. Through the committees, particularly the Audit Committee, the Independent Trustees consider and address important matters involving the Funds, including those presenting conflicts or potential conflicts of interest with management. The Board has determined that delegation to the committees of specified oversight responsibilities helps ensure that the Funds have effective independent governance and oversight. The Board has determined that its leadership and committee structure is appropriate given Green Century Capital's role with respect to the Funds' investment and business operations. The Board believes that the leadership and committee structure provide effective management for the relationships between the Funds, Green Century Capital and the Trust's other principal service provideers, and facilitates the exercise of the Board's independent judgment in evaluation and managing the relationships.

Like other mutual funds, the Funds are subject to risks, including investment, compliance, operational and valuation risks, among others. The Board oversees risk as part of its oversight of the Funds. Risk oversight is addressed as part of various Board and committee activities. The Board, directly or through its committees, interacts with and reviews reports from, among others, the investment adviser and administrator, Green Century Capital, the Funds' Chief Compliance Officer ("CCO"), the subadvisers, and the Funds' independent registered public accounting firm, as appropriate, regarding risks faced by the Funds and risk management. The Board has designated the CCO to be responsible for the Funds' compliance policies and procedures. The CCO reports to the Independent Trustees of the Board and is responsible for delivering, at least annually, a written report on compliance and other required or agreed on matters to the Board. The Independent Trustees of the Board also meet with the CCO, separately from management, generally at least annually, to address compliance issues and other relevant matters. The actual day-to-day risk management functions with respect to the Funds are subsumed within the responsibilities of the investment adviser and administrator, the subadvisers, and other service providers, depending upon the nature of the risk. In the course of its interactions with the various service

providers, the Board has emphasized the importance of maintaining vigorous risk management programs and procedures. The Trustees recognize that not all risks that may affect the Funds can be identified. Processes and controls developed cannot eliminate or mitigate the occurrence or effects of all risks, and some risks may be simply beyond any processes, procedures or controls of the Board, the Funds, Green Century Capital, or other service providers. As a result of the foregoing and for other reasons, the Board's risk management oversight is subject to substantial limitations.

The Green Century Funds Board of Trustees Committees

The Board of Trustees of the Trust has five standing committees: an Audit Committee, a Nominating Committee, a Valuation Committee, a Qualified Legal Compliance Committee and an Investment Oversight Committee.

James H. Starr, Jonathan Darnell, and Sanford Pooler, each an Independent Trustee, are members of the Audit Committee. The Audit Committee met once during the Trust's last fiscal year to select the auditor, review the Funds' financial statements and audited annual report, to receive the report of the Trust's independent auditors, and to review the internal and external accounting procedures of the Trust.

James H. Starr and Mary Raftery, each an Independent Trustee, are members of the Nominating Committee. The Nominating Committee is responsible for, among other things, recommending candidates to fill vacancies on the Board of Trustees. The Nominating Committee will consider nominees recommended by shareholders. If you would like to recommend a nominee to the Nominating Committee, please deliver your recommendations in writing to the Secretary of the Trust, c/o Green Century Capital Management, Inc., 114 State Street, Suite 200, Boston, MA 02109. The Nominating Committee did not meet during the Trust's last fiscal year.

Jonathan Darnell is an Independent Trustee and the sole member of the Valuation Committee. The Valuation Committee, among other things, assists the Board in the oversight of Green Century Capital as the valuation designee of the Fund. The Valuation Committee did not meet as a separate committee during the Trust's last fiscal year, however, the Board as a whole reviewed the reports and other information provided to the Board in connection with the valuation of Fund securities and otherwise monitored the valuation of Fund investments.

James H. Starr, Mary Raftery, and Thomas Subak, each an Independent Trustee, are members of the Qualified Legal Compliance Committee ("QLCC"). The QLCC is authorized to receive, evaluate and investigate reports of material violations of law as prescribed by Section 307 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, which shall include, without limitation, the authority to retain such legal counsel and expert personnel as the QLCC may deem necessary and to notify the SEC in the event the Trust fails to implement a recommendation of the QLCC following an investigation. The QLCC did not meet during the Trust's last fiscal year.

Jonathan Darnell and Daniel Kern are members of the Investment Oversight Committee ("IOC"). Each of them is an Independent Trustee. The IOC oversees the Funds' subadvisers and reviews the performance of the Funds. In addition, the IOC may discuss possible enhancements to the Funds, and/or new fund or product development, and may review the current regulatory landscape and any impact it may have on the Funds. The IOC met twice during the Trust's last fiscal year.

The Green Century Funds Trustee Share Ownership

The following table shows the amount of equity securities beneficially owned by the Trustees of the Trust in all investment companies in the Green Century Family of Funds as of December 31, 2023.

Interested Trustees

Name of Trustee	Dollar Range of Equity Securities in the Green Century Equity Fund	Dollar Range of Equity Securities in the Green Century Balanced Fund	Dollar Range of Equity Securities in the Green Century International Index Fund	Aggregate Dollar Range of Equity Securities in all Investment Companies Overseen by Trustees in Green Century Fund Family
Douglas H. Phelps	Over \$100,000	Over \$100,000	\$1-\$10,000	Over \$100,000
Wendy Wendlandt	Over \$100,000	\$50,001 - \$100,000	None	Over \$100,000
Independent Trustees				
	Dollar Range of Equity	Dollar Range of Equity	Dollar Range of Equity Securities in the Green Century	Aggregate Dollar Range of Equity Securities in all Investment Companies

Nove of Transford	Dollar Range of Equity Securities in the Green Century Equity Fund	Dollar Range of Equity Securities in the Green Century Balanced Fund	Green Century International Index Fund	Investment Companies Overseen by Trustees In Green Century Fund Family
Name of Trustee Jonathan Darnell	None	None	None	None
Daniel S. Kern	None	None	None	None
Sanford Pooler	\$10,001 - \$50,000	\$50,001 - \$100,000	None	Over \$100,000
Mary Raftery	None	None	None	None
James H. Starr	\$10,001 - \$50,000	\$10,001 - \$50,000	\$10,001 -\$50,000	\$50,0001 -\$100,000
Thomas Subak	None	None	None	None
I nonitab Subalt	rtone	1,0110	1 (one	1,0110

Trustee Compensation

Each Independent Trustee of the Trust receives an annual retainer for serving as a Trustee of the Trust in the amount of \$5,000. In addition, each Trustee is reimbursed for any out-of-pocket expenses incurred in attending meetings of the Board of Trustees or of any committee thereof. The compensation paid to the Trustees is allocated to each Fund based on the Fund's net assets. Information regarding compensation paid to the Trust for the fiscal year ended July 31, 2024, is set forth below. The Trust does not contribute to a retirement plan for the Trustees of the Trust.

NAME OF PERSON, POSITION Interested Trustees:	COM FRO	GREGATE IPENSATION OM GREEN ENTURY ALANCED FUND	COM FRO	GGREGATE IPENSATION OM GREEN ENTURY UITY FUND	COM FR (INTI	GGREGATE MPENSATION OM GREEN CENTURY ERNATIONAL DEX FUND	PENSION OR RETIREMENT BENEFITS ACCRUED AS PART OF FUNDS EXPENSES	ESTIMATED ANNUAL BENEFITS UPON RETIREMENT	F FU CEN COI	TOTAL APENSATION ROM THE JNDS AND GREEN ITURY FUND MPLEX PAID TRUSTEES
Douglas H. Phelps		None		None		None	None	None		None
Wendy Wendlandt		None		None		None	None	None		None
Independent Trustees:										
Jonathan Darnell	\$	1,667	\$	1,666	\$	1,667	None	None	\$	5,000
Daniel S. Kern	\$	1.667	\$	1.666	\$	1,667	None	None	\$	5,000
Sanford Pooler	\$	1,667	\$	1,666	\$	1,667	None	None	\$	5,000
Mary Raftery	\$	1.667	\$	1.666	\$	1,667	None	None	\$	5,000
James H. Starr	\$	1.667	\$	1.666	\$	1,667	None	None	\$	5,000
Thomas Subak	\$	1,667	\$	1,666	\$	1,667	None	None	\$	5,000

Control Persons and Principal Holders of Securities

As of October 31, 2024, all Trustees and officers of the Trust as a group owned less than 1% of the outstanding shares of each class of each Fund. As of October 31, 2024, the following are the only persons known by the Trust to have more than 5% of the outstanding shares of a class of the Shareholders owning 25% or more of the outstanding shares of a Fund may take actions without the approval of any other investor in that Fund.

Green Century Balanced Fund

Name and Address of Investor	Shares	Class	Percentage
NATIONAL FINANCIAL SERVICES CORP FOR	936,758	Institutional	27.43%
CHARLES SCHWAB AND CO INC	626,204	Institutional	18.33%
NATIONAL FINANCIAL SERVICES CORP FOR	1,391,674	Individual	18.20%
CHARLES SCHWAB AND CO INC	1,307,589	Individual	17.10%
LPL FINANCIAL	213,279	Institutional	6.24%
CHARLES SCHWAB AND CO INC	172,780	Institutional	5.06%

Green Century Equity Fund

Name and Address of Investor	Shares	Class	Percentage
NATIONAL FINANCIAL SERVICES CORP FOR	1,089,132	Institutional	32.29%
CHARLES SCHWAB AND CO INC	969,659	Institutional	28.75%
CHARLES SCHWAB AND CO INC	1,067,169	Individual	25.07%
NATIONAL FINANCIAL SERVICES CORP FOR	778,470	Individual	18.29%
LPL FINANCIAL	266,082	Institutional	7.89%
SEI PRIVATE TRUST COMPANY	205,223	Institutional	6.08%

Name and Address of Investor	Shares	Class	Percentage
CHARLES SCHWAB AND CO INC	5,523,175	Institutional	60.48%
CHARLES SCHWAB AND CO INC	2,016,249	Individual	50.77%
NATIONAL FINANCIAL SERVICES CORP FOR	1,256,210	Institutional	13.76%
NATIONAL FINANCIAL SERVICES CORP FOR	488,627	Individual	12.30%

Proxy Voting Policies

The Green Century Funds have delegated proxy voting decisions to their investment adviser, Green Century Capital. The policies and procedures that the adviser uses to determine how to vote the Funds' proxies are included in Appendix B. Details of the Funds' voting record for the 12-month period ended June 30, 2024 are available (i) by calling toll-free at 1 800-934-7336; (ii) on the Funds' web site, <u>www.greencentury.com</u> and (iii) on the SEC's website at www.sec.gov.

Code of Ethics

Rule 17j-1 under the 1940 Act is designed to prevent abuses that could occur as a result of conflicts of interest arising out of personal trading by persons involved with or with access to information about a fund's investment activities. The Funds, the Adviser and each of the Fund's subadvisers (as defined below), and UMB Distribution Services, LLC, the Funds' distributor, have each adopted detailed Codes of Ethics regarding personal investing by their personnel pursuant to Rule 17j-1 under the 1940 Act. The Codes of Ethics permit personnel subject to the Codes to invest in securities that may be purchased or held by the Funds. The Code of Ethics require personnel who are "access persons" of the Funds within the meaning of Rule 17j-1 to comply with their respective Code of Ethics, subject to sanctions for noncompliance. Each Code of Ethics places certain restrictions on the trading activities of its access persons, along with reporting requirements.

INVESTMENT ADVISERS

Balanced Fund

Investment Adviser. Under an Investment Advisory Agreement (the "Advisory Agreement") and subject to the general supervision of the Trust's Trustees and in conformance with the respective stated policies of the Balanced Fund, Green Century Capital provides general investment advice to the Balanced Fund. Green Century Capital also helps the Trust design and instructs the Balanced Fund's investment subadviser (as defined below), as to how to implement the Trust's environmental criteria.

The Advisory Agreement provides that it will continue indefinitely if its continuance is specifically approved at least annually by the vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding voting securities of the Balanced Fund or by vote of a majority of the Trust's Board of Trustees; and provided further that such continuance is also approved annually by the vote of a majority of the Trustees who are not parties to the Advisory Agreement or interested persons of the Trust's Adviser, cast in person at a meeting called for the purpose of voting on such approval. The Advisory Agreement may be terminated at any time without payment of any penalty, by the Trust's Board of Trustees or by a vote of the majority of the outstanding voting securities of the Fund upon 60 days' prior written notice to the Adviser and by the Adviser upon 60 days' prior written notice to the Trust. The Advisory Agreement provides that it shall terminate automatically in the event of its assignment.

The Advisory Agreement further provides that absent willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence, or reckless disregard of obligations or duties under the Advisory Agreement on the part of the Adviser, the Adviser shall not be subject to liability to the Trust or to any shareholder of the Fund for any act or omission in the course of, or in connection with, rendering services under the Advisory Agreement or for any losses that may be sustained in the purchase, holding or sale of any security. The Advisory Agreement also provides that the services of the Adviser are not deemed exclusive and that the Adviser may render similar services to others.

Under the Advisory Agreement, the Trust has agreed that the names "Green Century Funds" and "Green Century" are proprietary to the Adviser.

Green Century Capital is wholly owned by Paradigm Partners, a California general partnership, the partners of which are all not-forprofit advocacy organizations. The Massachusetts Public Interest Research Group ("MASSPIRG") owns approximately 45.48% of Paradigm Partners-Long Pool. Paradigm Partners, a general partnership, is comprised of two pools, the Long Pool and the Short Pool. Separate capital account balances are maintained for each Pool for each partner. Both pools currently are owned by the same group of partner corporations. A partner's ownership percentage can vary between the two pools. The Short Pool typically invests in money market funds, bonds, CDs and mutual funds or other securities that are easily valued and liquidated (within a one year time frame is the general guideline). The Long Pool holds investments that may have long duration, are not easily valued or liquidated.

As compensation for the services rendered and obligations assumed by the Adviser, the Trust pays to the Adviser monthly a fee equal on an annual basis to 0.65% of the value of the average daily net assets of the Balanced Fund up to \$250 million and 0.60% of the value of the average daily net assets of the Fund in excess of \$250 million, computed and accrued daily. Prior to November 28, 2018, the Trust paid the Adviser monthly a fee equal on an annual basis to 0.65% of the value of the average daily net assets of the Fund. For the fiscal years ended July 31, 2022, 2023, and 2024, the Balanced Fund incurred advisory fees aggregating \$2,591,275, \$2,427,975 and \$2,426,672 respectively.

Investment Subadviser. Green Century Capital has entered into an Investment Subadvisory Agreement (the "Subadvisory Agreement") on behalf of the Balanced Fund with Trillium Asset Management (Trillium). It is Trillium's responsibility under the direction of the Adviser, to make the day-to-day investment decisions for the Balanced Fund and to place the purchase and sale orders for the portfolio transactions of the Balanced Fund consistent with the environmental criteria established by the Adviser and subject to the general direction of the Adviser.

Trillium, with principal offices located at One Congress Street, Suite 3101, Boston, MA 02114, is a wholly owned subsidiary of Perpetual US Holding Company, a subsidiary of Perpetual Limited. Perpetual Limited is a diversified financial services company that has been serving Australians since 1886.

Trillium manages equity and debt instruments in environmentally and socially responsible companies for its clients. As of September 30, 2024, Trillium had approximately \$5.2 billion in assets under management.

The Subadvisory Agreement will continue in effect if such continuance is specifically approved at least annually by vote of the holders of a "majority of the outstanding voting securities" (as defined in the 1940 Act) of the Balanced Fund or by vote of a majority of the Trust's Board of Trustees, and in either case by the vote of a majority of the Trustees who are not "interested persons" (as defined in the 1940 Act) at a meeting called for the purpose of voting on the Subadvisory Agreement. The Subadvisory Agreement may be terminated without penalty (i) by the Balanced Fund's Board of Trustees or by a vote of a majority of the outstanding voting securities of the Balanced Fund on not more than 60 days' nor less than 30 days prior written notice to Trillium and Green Century Capital, (ii) by Green Century Capital upon not more than 60 days' nor less than 30 days prior written notice to the Balanced Fund and Trillium or (iii) by Trillium upon not less than 180 days' prior written notice to the Balanced Fund and Trillium Subadvisory Agreement will automatically terminate in the event of its assignment. The Trillium Subadvisory Agreement provides that Trillium is not liable for any error of judgment or for any act or omission in the execution of securities transactions for the Balanced Fund, except for willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence, violation of law or reckless disregard of its obligations and duties under the Trillium Subadvisory Agreement.

Pursuant to the Subadvisory Agreement, Trillium makes the day-to-day investment selections for the Balanced Fund, subject always to the provisions of the 1940 Act and to the environmental criteria, investment objective, policies and restrictions imposed by the Balanced Fund's then-current Registration Statement under the 1940 Act and the Fund's Declaration of Trust and By-Laws. Subject to such policies as the Board of Trustees and Green Century Capital may determine, Trillium maintains a continuous investment program for the Balanced Fund, including investment research and management with respect to the investment and reinvestment of the Balanced Fund's securities, and takes such steps as may be reasonably necessary to implement the same. Trillium applies the environmental and other screening criteria developed by Green Century Capital and the Board of Trustees, as provided in the Balanced Fund's then-current Registration Statement. Trillium furnishes at its own expense all services, facilities and personnel necessary in connection with its activities under the Subadvisory Agreement. The Subadvisory Agreement provides that Trillium may render services to others.

The Subadvisory Agreement provides that Trillium shall obtain for the Balanced Fund, in its best judgment, best available execution in executing the Balanced Fund's portfolio transactions and shall direct orders in connection with the purchase and sale of the Balanced Fund's portfolio securities to broker-dealers that sell shares of the Balanced Fund only to the extent that placing such orders is in compliance with applicable laws. The Subadvisory Agreement also provides that Trillium may aggregate orders for the purchase or sale of portfolio securities for the Balanced Fund with orders for other portfolios managed by Trillium, provided that all securities purchased or proceeds of the sale of securities are allocated at the average execution price.

Green Century Capital and Trillium have entered into a Letter of Agreement (the "Letter") in connection with the Subadvisory Agreement. This Letter addresses the provision by Trillium of certain marketing support services to promote the Balanced Fund as well as other matters. Green Century Capital pays to Trillium, as full compensation for services rendered and expenses borne by Trillium, a monthly fee equal on an annual basis to 0.40% of the value of the average daily net assets of the Balanced Fund up to \$30 million, 0.35% of the value of the average daily net assets of the Fund in excess of \$30 million up to \$250 million, and 0.30% of the value of the average daily net assets of the Fund in excess of \$250 million. Such fee is accrued daily and payable following the end of each calendar quarter.

For the fiscal years ended 2022, 2023, and 2024, the Adviser paid Trillium subadvisory fees aggregating, \$1,373,278, \$1,291,494 and \$1,290,870, respectively.

Cheryl Smith, Matthew Patsky, Cyrus McMillan and Kathleen Bochman (together, the "Portfolio Managers") are the portfolio manager team. The following information regarding the Portfolio Managers, the other accounts that they manage, their compensation and potential conflicts of interest has been provided by Trillium.

Cheryl Smith has over 35 years of investment experience in sustainable and environmentally responsible portfolion management, including experience managing one fixed income and two equity mutual funds. Ms. Smith is an economist and portfolio manager, and she currently oversees Trillium's fixed income investment process and is the lead manager for Trillium's Large Cap Core strategy. She is a CFA Charterholder and holds a Ph.D. in Economics from Yale University

Matthew Patsky has over four decades of experience in investment research and investment management. He is the CEO and portfolio manager, and he currently leads Trillium's ESG Global Equity strategy. Mr. Patsky was most recently employed by Winslow Management Company ("Winslow") in Boston, where he served as its director of research, chairman of the investment

committee and portfolio manager for the Green Solutions Strategy and the Winslow Green Solutions Fund. While at Winslow, he co-managed the Green Century Balanced Fund in 2005. Mr. Patsky was previously the Director of Equity Research for Adams, Harkness & Hill, where he built that firm's research capabilities in socially and environmentally responsible areas, including renewable energy, resource optimization, and organic and natural products. He is a CFA Charterholder and holds a degree in Economics from Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute

Cyrus McMillan is a Fixed Income Portfolio Manager performing macroeconomic research, credit analysis, trading, and portfolio management for fixed income products including taxable and tax-exempt bond portfolios. Prior to joining Trillium in 2016, Cy served as a Research Associate on the ESG team at Glass, Lewis & Company, analyzing shareholder proposals and developing voting recommendations for institutional investors. Cyrus began his career as a Research Analyst at Amplifier Strategies, where he supported community investment due diligence, the development and implementation of impact investing strategies for family offices, and the origination of strategic philanthropic initiatives. Cy is a Chartered Financial Analyst charterholder and a member of the CFA Institute and CFA Society San Francisco. He earned his B.A. in Economics from Dartmouth College.

Kathleen Bochman is a Portfolio Manager on Trillium's Sustainable Opportunities and ESG Core Equity strategies. She joined the firm in 2024 following significant experience in sustainability investing.Prior to Trillium, Kathleen (KK) was Senior Director of Investor Relations - ESG at Moderna and a Managing Director - ESG at Fidelity Investments. She got her start in sustainability at Loomis Sayles & Company, where she served as Director of ESG, following earlier roles as an equity analyst, Director of Equity Research, and portfolio manager for the company.Before pivoting to sustainability investing, Kathleen was a fixed income analyst at Wellington and State Street Research. She began her career at Andersen Consulting. Kathleen earned a B.A. in Psychology from Dartmouth College and an MBA from Columbia University. She is a CFA® Charterholder, CFA Institute and holds the CFA Institute Certificate in ESG Investing.

<u>Information Concerning Accounts Managed by the Portfolio Managers</u> — As of September 30, 2024, Ms. Smith acted as portfolio manager for one other investment company with \$148 million in total assets and, Mr. Patsky served as portfolio manager for one other investment company with \$958 million in total assets and three other pooled investment vehicles with \$46 million in total assets As of September 30, 2024, Ms. Smith served as portfolio manager on investment strategies representing 1,092 accounts with assets totaling \$1.7 billion. As of September 30, 2024. Mr. McMillan served as portfolio manager on investment strategies representing 650 accounts with assets of \$504 million.

Actual or apparent conflicts of interest may arise when a portfolio manager has day-to-day management responsibilities with respect to more than one account. More specifically, the Balanced Fund's portfolio managers, who manage multiple accounts, are presented with the following potential conflicts:

- The management of multiple accounts may result in a portfolio manager devoting unequal time and attention to the management of the Balanced Fund and/or other accounts. Most other accounts managed by a portfolio manager are managed using the same investment models that are used in connection with the management of the Balanced Fund. Nevertheless, Trillium seeks to manage any competing interests for the time and attention of portfolio managers by having primary and back-up portfolio managers assigned to each account. Trillium also maintains a Code of Ethics to detect and prevent activities of employees that would result in a breach of the portfolio managers' fiduciary duties to the Balanced Fund.
- If a portfolio manager identifies a limited investment opportunity that may be suitable for more than one account, the Balanced Fund may not be able to take full advantage of that opportunity due to an allocation of filled purchase or sale orders across all eligible funds and other accounts. To address this situation, Trillium has adopted procedures for allocating portfolio transactions across multiple accounts.
- With respect to securities transactions for the Balanced Fund, Trillium determines which broker to use to execute each order, consistent with its duty to seek best execution of the transaction. However, with respect to certain other accounts managed for organizations and individuals, Trillium may be limited by the client with respect to the selection of brokers or may be instructed to direct trades through a particular broker. In these cases, Trillium may place separate, non-simultaneous, transactions for another account that may temporarily affect the market price of

the security or the execution of the transaction, or both, to the detriment of the Balanced Fund or other account. To address this situation, Trillium maintains a trading policy procedure under which trade orders are blocked where appropriate based on the security involved, the size of the aggregated orders, and the broker-dealer requirements. In the event a number of trades are received at the same time, block trades with no directed broker involved are executed before trades directed to a particular broker by client instruction.

As set forth above, Trillium has adopted certain compliance procedures that are designed to address these types of conflicts. However, there is no guarantee that such procedures will detect each and every situation in which a conflict arises.

<u>Information Concerning Compensation of Portfolio Managers</u> – Investment professionals employed by Trillium are compensated with comprehensive benefits and competitive monetary compensation packages. Compensation for portfolio managers and analysts has both a fixed and variable component. The variable component depends on the profitability of the firm and individual contribution to the firm's business and is paid annually. Contribution to the firm includes investment performance, participation in advocacy and client or sales interactions as needed. Analysts and Portfolio Managers are reviewed using a combination of qualitative and quantitative measures based on their input to the investment management process and the overall success of the firm. Portfolio Managers have an additional quantitative factor due to the fact they can be measured on performance of their strategy vs. the benchmark and may also have some additional sales and marketing responsibilities. Trillium also compensates all employees via the firm-wide profit-sharing plan.

<u>Portfolio Manager Ownership in the Fund</u> — As of October 31, 2024, Ms. Smith owned over \$100,000 shares, Mr. Patsky owned over \$100,000 shares, Mr. McMillan owned \$100,000 shares and Ms. Bochman did not own shares in the Balanced Fund.

Equity Fund

Equity Fund Investment Adviser. Under an Investment Advisory Agreement (the "Advisory Agreement") and subject to the general supervision of the Trust's Trustees and in conformance with the respective stated policies of the Equity Fund, Green Century Capital provides general investment advice to the Equity Fund.

The Advisory Agreement provides that it will continue indefinitely if its continuance is specifically approved at least annually by the vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding voting securities of the Equity Fund or by vote of a majority of the Trust's Board of Trustees; and provided further that such continuance is also approved annually by the vote of a majority of the Trustees who are not parties to the Advisory Agreement or interested persons of the Trust's Adviser, cast in person at a meeting called for the purpose of voting on such approval. The Advisory Agreement may be terminated at any time without payment of any penalty, by the Trust's Board of Trustees or by a vote of the majority of the outstanding voting securities of the Fund upon 60 days' prior written notice to the Adviser and by the Adviser upon 60 days' prior written notice to the Trust. The Advisory Agreement provides that it shall terminate automatically in the event of its assignment.

The Advisory Agreement further provides that absent willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence, or reckless disregard of obligations or duties under the Advisory Agreement on the part of the Adviser, the Adviser shall not be subject to liability to the Trust or to any shareholder of the Fund for any act or omission in the course of, or in connection with, rendering services under the Advisory Agreement or for any losses that may be sustained in the purchase, holding or sale of any security. The Advisory Agreement also provides that the services of the Adviser are not deemed exclusive and that the Adviser may render similar services to others.

Under the Advisory Agreement, the Trust has agreed that the names "Green Century Funds" and "Green Century" are proprietary to the Adviser.

Green Century Capital is wholly owned by Paradigm Partners, a California general partnership, the partners of which are all not-for-profit advocacy organizations. MASSPIRG owns approximately 45.48% of Paradigm Partners-Long Pool. Paradigm Partners, a general partnership, is comprised of two pools, the Long Pool and the Short Pool. Separate capital account balances are maintained for each Pool for each partner. Both pools currently are owned by the same group of partner corporations. A partner's ownership percentage can vary between the two pools. The Short Pool typically invests in money market funds, bonds, CDs and mutual funds or other securities that are easily valued and liquidated (within a one year time frame is the general guideline). The Long Pool holds investments that may have long duration, are not easily valued or liquidated.

As compensation for the services rendered and obligations assumed by the Adviser, the Trust pays to the Adviser a monthly fee equal on an annual basis to 0.25% of the average daily net assets of the Equity Fund up to but not including \$100 million, 0.22% of the average daily net assets of the Equity Fund from and including \$100 million up to but not including \$500 million, 0.17% of the average daily net assets of the Equity Fund from and including \$500 million up to but not including \$1 billion, and 0.12% of the average daily net assets of the Equity Fund equal to or in excess of \$1 billion, computed and accrued daily. For the fiscal years ended July 31, 2022, 2023, and 2024, the Equity Fund incurred advisory fees aggregating , \$1,183,035, \$1,131,048 and \$1,287,933 respectively.

The KLD400 Index (formerly the "Domini 400 SocialSM Index") was licensed to Green Century Capital from November 28, 2006, through March 31, 2014. The KLD400 ex Fossil Fuels Index is licensed to Green Century Capital effective April 1, 2014. MSCI Inc. ("MSCI") is the owner of the KLD400 Index and the KLD400 ex Fossil Fuels Index but is not the manager of the Equity Fund. Pursuant to an agreement among MSCI and Green Century Capital, the Equity Fund may be required to discontinue the use of the KLD400 ex Fossil Fuels Index if the license agreement between MSCI and Green Century Capital is terminated.

Equity Fund Subadviser. Green Century Capital has entered into an Investment Subadvisory Agreement on behalf of the Equity Fund with Northern Trust Investments, Inc. ("NTI"). Pursuant to the Subadvisory Agreement, NTI implements the daily portfolio transactions necessary to maintain the proper correlation between the assets of the Equity Fund and the KLD400 ex Fossil Fuels Index, subject always to the provisions of the 1940 Act and to the investment objective, policies and restrictions imposed by the Equity Fund's then-current Registration Statement under the 1940 Act and the Fund's Declaration of Trust and By-Laws. NTI does not determine the composition of the KLD400 ex Fossil Fuels Index. NTI also provides Green Century Capital and the Board of Trustees with such reports and data as may be requested from time to time. NTI furnishes at its own expense all services, facilities and personnel necessary in connection with its activities under the Subadvisory Agreement. The Subadvisory Agreement provides that NTI may render services to others.

Northern Trust Investments, Inc., 50 South LaSalle Street, Chicago, IL 60603, a subsidiary of Northern Trust Corporation, is an Illinois State Banking Corporation and an investment adviser registered under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, as amended. It primarily manages assets for institutional and individual separately managed accounts, investment companies and bank common and collective funds.

Northern Trust Corporation is regulated by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System as a financial holding company under the U.S. Bank Holding Company Act of 1956, as amended.

As of September 30, 2024, Northern Trust Corporation, through its affiliates, had assets under investment management of \$1.5 trillion.

The Subadvisory Agreement will continue in effect if such continuance is specifically approved at least annually by vote of the holders of a "majority of the outstanding voting securities" (as defined in the 1940 Act) of the Equity Fund or by vote of a majority of the Fund's Board of Trustees, and in either case by the vote of a majority of the Trustees who are not "interested persons" (as defined in the 1940 Act) at a meeting called for the purpose of voting on the Subadvisory Agreement. The Subadvisory Agreement may be terminated without penalty (i) by the Equity Fund's Board of Trustees or by a vote of a majority of the outstanding voting securities of the Equity Fund on not more than 60 days' nor less than 30 days' prior written notice to NTI and Green Century Capital, (ii) by NTI upon not less than 180 days' prior written notice to the Equity Fund and NTI or (iii) by NTI upon not less than 180 days' prior written notice to the Equity Agreement will automatically terminate in the event of its assignment.

The Subadvisory Agreement provides that NTI is not liable for any error of judgment or for any act or omission in the execution of securities transactions for the Equity Fund, except for willful misfeasance, bad faith, negligence, violation of law or reckless disregard of its obligations and duties under the Subadvisory Agreement.

The Subadvisory Agreement provides that NTI will obtain for the Equity Fund, in its judgment, best available execution in executing the Equity Fund's portfolio transactions and shall direct orders in connection with the purchase and sale of the Equity Fund's portfolio securities to broker-dealers that sell shares of the Equity Fund only to the extent that placing such orders is in compliance with applicable laws. The Subadvisory Agreement provides that NTI may not use commissions paid to broker-dealers in connection with the purchase or sale of Fund securities to generate "soft dollars". The Subadvisory Agreement provides that NTI may aggregate orders for the purchase or sale of portfolio securities for the Equity Fund with orders for other portfolios managed by NTI, provided that all securities purchased or proceeds of the sale of securities are allocated at the average execution price.

Green Century Capital pays to NTI, as full compensation for subadvisory services to be rendered and expenses to be borne by NTI, a fee equal on an annual basis to the greater of \$75,000 or 0.10% of the value of the average daily net assets of the Fund up to but not including \$50 million, 0.05% of the average daily net assets of the Fund from and including \$50 million up to but not including \$100 million, and 0.03% of the average daily net assets of the Fund equal to or in excess of \$100 million. Such fee is accrued daily and payable following the end of each calendar quarter. For the fiscal years ended July 31, 2022, 2023, and 2024, the Equity Fund incurred subadvisory fees aggregating , \$204,384, \$195,185 and \$222,883, respectively.

The following information regarding the Portfolio Managers, and other accounts they manage, their compensation, and potential conflics of interest has been provided by NTI.

Keith Carroll and Christopher (Chris) Jaeger (together, the "Portfolio Managers") are the portfolio manager team primarily responsible for the day-to-day investment management of the Equity Fund. Keith Carroll and Chris Jaeger have been managing the Fund since September 24, 2024. The following information regarding the Portfolio Managers, the other accounts that they manage, their compensation, and potential conflicts of interest, has been provided by NTI

Chris J. Jaeger is a Senior Vice President and Senior Portfolio Manager in Northern Trust Asset Management. He is responsible for managing equity index portfolios for large institutional clients, sub-advisory clients, and commingled funds. Prior to his current role, Mr. Jaeger spent time in the Northern Trust GOLD Development Training Program with rotations in equity research, fixed income trading, client servicing in London, and the personal investment management group. Mr. Jaeger spent three years in the New York office after assisting with the integration of the acquired Deutsche Asset Management index team. Mr. Jaeger received his B.B.A degree in Finance from the University of Iowa in 2000 and his M.B.A. degree from the Northwestern University Kellogg School of Management in 2009. Mr. Jaeger is an Associated Person with the National Futures Association.

Keith Carroll is a Vice President and Senior Portfolio Manager in Northern Trust Asset Management. He is responsible for managing equity index portfolios for large institutional clients, sub-advisory clients, and commingled funds. Keith started his career at Dow Jones in 1995, where he helped create the Dow Jones Indexes business. He was the head of Index Development from 1999 to 2006. He began working as an index analyst and trader for Wachovia's program trading desk in 2006. Keith joined the domestic portfolio management team at Northern Trust in 2007. Keith received his Bachelor of Science in Finance from the College of New Jersey.

Information Concerning Accounts Managed by the Portfolio Managers – As of September 30, 2024, Mr. Carroll served as the Portfolio Manager for 3 other registered investment companies with total assets of \$2 billion. As of September 30, 2024, Mr. Carroll managed 4 other pooled investment vehicles with total assets of \$25 billion and 19 other accounts with total assets of \$20 billion.

As of September 30, 2024, Mr. Jaeger served as the Portfolio Manager for 9 other registered investment companies with total assets of \$24 billion. As of September 30, 2024, Mr. Jaeger managed 6 other pooled investment vehicles with total assets of \$43 billion and 14 other accounts with total assets of \$14 billion.

<u>Conflicts of Interest</u> – NTI's portfolio managers are often responsible for managing one or more portfolios, as well as other accounts, including separate accounts and other pooled investment vehicles. A portfolio manager may manage a separate account or other pooled investment vehicle that may have a materially higher or lower fee arrangement. The side-by-side management of these accounts may raise potential conflicts of interest relating to cross trading, the allocation of investment opportunities and the aggregation and allocation of trades. In addition, while portfolio managers generally only manage accounts with similar investment strategies, it is possible that due to varying investment restrictions among accounts and for other reasons, that certain investments could be made for some accounts in a fair and equitable manner. NTI seeks to provide best execution of all securities transactions and aggregate and then allocate securities to client accounts in a fair and timely manner. To this end, NTI has developed policies and procedures designed to mitigate and manage the potential conflicts of interest that may arise from side-by-side management. In addition, NTI has adopted policies limiting the circumstances under which cross-trades may be effected. NTI conducts periodic reviews of trades for consistency with these policies.

<u>Portfolio Manager Compensation Structure</u> – As of September 30, 2024, the compensation for NTI portfolio managers is based on the competitive marketplace and consists of a fixed base salary plus a variable annual cash incentive award. In addition, non-cash incentives, such as stock options or restricted stock of Northern Trust Corporation, may be awarded from time to time. The annual cash incentive award is discretionary and is based on a quantitative and qualitative evaluation of each portfolio manager's investment performance and contribution to his or her respective team plus the financial performance of the investment business unit and Northern Trust Corporation as a whole. In addition, annual cash incentive award for the portfolio manager is not based on the investment performance of the Fund or the amount of assets held in the Fund. Moreover, no material differences exist between the compensation structure for mutual fund accounts and other types of accounts.

Portfolio Manager Ownership in the Fund – As of October 31, 2024, Mr. Carroll and Mr. Jaeger did not own any shares of the Equity Fund.

International Index Fund

International Index Fund Investment Adviser. Under an Investment Advisory Agreement (the "Advisory Agreement") and subject to the general supervision of the Trust's Trustees and in conformance with the respective stated policies of the International Index Fund, Green Century Capital provides general investment advice to the International Index Fund.

The Advisory Agreement provides that it will continue indefinitely if its continuance is specifically approved at least annually by the vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding voting securities of the International Index Fund or by vote of a majority of the Trust's Board of Trustees; and provided further that such continuance is also approved annually by the vote of a majority of the Trustees who are not parties to the Advisory Agreement or interested persons of the Trust's Adviser, cast in person at a meeting called for the purpose of voting on such approval. The Advisory Agreement may be terminated at any time without payment of any penalty, by the Trust's Board of Trustees or by a vote of the majority of the outstanding voting securities of the Fund upon 60 days' prior written notice to the Adviser and by the Adviser upon 60 days' prior written notice to the Trust. The Advisory Agreement provides that it shall terminate automatically in the event of its assignment.

The Advisory Agreement further provides that absent willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence, or reckless disregard of obligations or duties under the Advisory Agreement on the part of the Adviser, the Adviser shall not be subject to liability to the Trust or to any shareholder of the Fund for any act or omission in the course of, or in connection with, rendering services under the Advisory Agreement or for any losses that may be sustained in the purchase, holding or sale of any security. The Advisory Agreement also provides that the services of the Adviser are not deemed exclusive and that the Adviser may render similar services to others.

Under the Advisory Agreement, the Trust has agreed that the names "Green Century Funds" and "Green Century" are proprietary to the Adviser.

Green Century Capital is wholly owned by Paradigm Partners, a California general Partnership, the partners of which are all not-forprofit advocacy organizations. MASSPIRG owns approximately 45.48% of Paradigm Partners-Long Pool. Paradigm Partners, a general partnership, is comprised of two pools, the Long Pool and the Short Pool. Separate capital account balances are maintained for each Pool for each partner. Both pools currently are owned by the same group of partner corporations. A partner's ownership percentage can vary between the two pools. The Short Pool typically invests in money market funds, bonds, CDs and mutual funds or other securities that are easily valued and liquidated (within a one year time frame is the general guideline). The Long Pool holds investments that may have long duration, are not easily valued or liquidated.

As compensation for the services rendered and obligations assumed by the Adviser, the Trust pays to the Adviser a monthly fee equal on an annual basis to 0.28% of the average daily net assets of the International Index Fund. For the fiscal years ended July 31, 2022, 2023 and 2024, the International Index Fund incurred advisory fees aggregating \$458,878, \$483,680 and \$538,033, respectively.

The World ex USA SRI ex Fossil Fuels Index is licensed to Green Century Capital effective September 30, 2016. MSCI Inc. ("MSCI") is the owner of the World ex USA SRI ex Fossil Fuels Index, but is not the manager of the International Index Fund. Pursuant to an agreement between MSCI and Green Century Capital, the International Index Fund may be required to discontinue the use of the World ex USA SRI ex Fossil Fuels Index if the license agreement between MSCI and Green Century Capital is terminated.

International Index Fund Subadviser. Green Century Capital has entered into an Investment Subadvisory Agreement on behalf of the International Index Fund with Northern Trust Investments, Inc. ("NTI"). Pursuant to the Subadvisory Agreement, NTI implements the daily portfolio transactions necessary to maintain the proper correlation between the assets of the International Index Fund and the World ex USA SRI ex Fossil Fuels Index, subject always to the provisions of the 1940 Act and to the investment objective, policies and restrictions imposed by the International Index Fund's then-current Registration Statement under the 1940 Act and the Fund's Declaration of Trust and By-Laws. NTI does not determine the composition of the World ex USA SRI ex Fossil Fuels Index. NTI also provides Green Century Capital and the Board of Trustees with such reports and data as may be requested from time to time. NTI furnishes at its own expense all services, facilities and personnel necessary in connection with its activities under the Subadvisory Agreement. The Subadvisory Agreement provides that NTI may render services to others.

Northern Trust Investments, Inc., 50 South LaSalle Street, Chicago, IL 60603, a subsidiary of Northern Trust Corporation, is an Illinois State Banking Corporation and an investment adviser registered under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, as amended. It primarily manages assets for institutional and individual separately managed accounts, investment companies and bank common and collective funds.

Northern Trust Corporation is regulated by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System as a financial holding company under the U.S. Bank Holding Company Act of 1956, as amended.

As of September 30, 2024, Northern Trust Corporation, through its affiliates, had assets under investment management of \$1.5 trillion.

The Subadvisory Agreement will continue indefinitely if such continuance is specifically approved at least annually by vote of the holders of a "majority of the outstanding voting securities" (as defined in the 1940 Act) of the International Index Fund or by vote of a majority of the Fund's Board of Trustees, and in either case by the vote of a majority of the Trustees who are not "interested persons" (as defined in the 1940 Act) at a meeting called for the purpose of voting on the Subadvisory Agreement. The Subadvisory Agreement may be terminated without penalty (i) by the International Index Fund's Board of Trustees or by a vote of a majority of the outstanding voting securities of the International Index Fund on not more than 60 days' nor less than 30 days' prior written notice to NTI and Green Century Capital, (ii) by Green Century Capital upon not more than 60 days' nor less than 30 days' prior written notice to the International Index Fund and NTI or (iii) by NTI upon not less than 180 days' prior written notice to the International Index Fund and Green Century Capital. The Subadvisory Agreement will automatically terminate in the event of its assignment.

The Subadvisory Agreement provides that NTI is not liable for any error of judgment or for any act or omission in the execution of securities transactions for the International Index Fund, except for willful misfeasance, bad faith, negligence, violation of law or reckless disregard of its obligations and duties under the Subadvisory Agreement.

The Subadvisory Agreement provides that NTI will obtain for the International Index Fund, in its judgment, best available execution in executing the International Index Fund's portfolio transactions and shall direct orders in connection with the purchase and sale of the International Index Fund's portfolio securities to broker-dealers that sell shares of the International Index Fund only to the extent that placing such orders is in compliance with applicable laws. The Subadvisory Agreement provides that NTI may not use commissions paid to broker-dealers in connection with the purchase or sale of Fund securities to generate "soft dollars". The Subadvisory Agreement provides that NTI may aggregate orders for the purchase or sale of portfolio securities for the International Index Fund with orders for other portfolios managed by NTI, provided that all securities purchased or proceeds of the sale of securities are allocated at the average execution price.

Green Century Capital pays to NTI, as full compensation for subadvisory services to be rendered and expenses to be borne by NTI, a fee equal on an annual basis to the greater of \$100,000 or 0.17% of the value of the average daily net assets of the Fund up to but not including \$50 million, 0.12% of the average daily net assets of the Fund from and including \$50 million up to but not including \$100 million, and 0.08% of the average daily net assets of the Fund equal to or in excess of \$100 million. Such fee is accrued daily and payable following the end of each calendar quarter. For the fiscal years ended July 31, 2022, 2023 and 2024, the International Index Fund incurred subadvisory fees aggregating , \$196,120, \$203,192 and \$218,730, respectively.

Steven Santiccioliand Brendan Sullivan (together, the "Portfolio Managers") are the portfolio manager team primarily responsible for the day-to-day investment management of the International Index Fund. The following information regarding the Portfolio Managers, the other accounts that they manage, their compensation, and potential conflicts of interest, has been provided by NTI.

Mr. Santiccioli has been manager of the Fund since the Fund's inception on September 30, 2016. He is a Vice President at and a Senior Portfolio Manager at NTI, where he is responsible for the management of overlay and international equity index portfolios. He joined Deutsche Bank in 1993, formerly serving as head of accounting group for international index portfolios. Mr. Santiccioli moved to portfolio management in 1997 and came to Northern Trust in 2003 with the acquisition of the index business from Deutsche Bank. He holds a BA from Bucknell University and an MBA from Fordham University.

Mr. Sullivan has been a manager of the Fund since September 24, 2024. Mr.Sullivan is a Vice President and Senior Portfolio Manager in Northern Trust Asset Management. He is responsible for managing equity index portfolios for large institutional clients, subadvisory clients, and commingled funds. Brendan joined Northern Trust as an index portfolio manager in 2012. Previously, Mr. Sullivan was an Index Strategist at RBC Capital Markets, where he produced research and advised clients on implementing strategies around index events. He began his career at Goldman Sachs Asset Management as an Assistant Portfolio Manager and was responsible for managing money market portfolios. He also worked at JPMorgan in credit sales, covering institutional clients in the investment grade space. Mr. Sullivan holds an MBA from the University of Chicago Booth School of Business, a BA from Boston College, and is a CFA Charter holder.

Information Concerning Accounts Managed by the Portfolio Managers: As of September 30, 2024, Mr. Santiccioli served as the Portfolio Manager for 8 other registered investment companies with total assets of \$4 billion. As of September 30, 2024, Mr. Santiccioli served as the Portfolio Manager for 6 other pooled investment vehicles with total assets of \$43 billion and as the Portfolio Manager for 14 other accounts with total assets of \$14 billion.

As of September 30, 2024, Mr. Sullivan served as the Portfolio Manager for 20 other registered investment companies with total assets of \$20 billion. As of September 30, 2024, Mr. Sullivan served as the Portfolio Manager for 2 other pooled investment vehicles with total assets of \$24 billion and as the Portfolio Manager for 4 other accounts with total assets of \$2 billion.

<u>Conflicts of Interest:</u> NTI's portfolio managers are often responsible for managing one or more portfolios, as well as other accounts, including separate accounts and other pooled investment vehicles. A portfolio manager may manage a separate account or other pooled investment vehicle that may have a materially higher or lower fee arrangement. The side-by-side management of these accounts may raise potential conflicts of interest relating to cross trading, the allocation of investment opportunities and the aggregation and allocation of trades. In addition, while portfolio managers generally only manage accounts with similar investment strategies, it is possible that due to varying investment restrictions among accounts and for other reasons, that certain investments could be made for some accounts and not others or conflicting investment positions could be taken among accounts. NTI has a responsibility to manage all client accounts in a fair and equitable manner. NTI seeks to provide best execution of all securities transactions and aggregate and then allocate securities to client accounts in a fair and timely manner. To this end, NTI has developed policies and procedures designed to mitigate and manage the potential conflicts of interest that may arise from side-by-side management. In addition, NTI has adopted policies limiting the circumstances under which cross-trades may be effected. NTI conducts periodic reviews of trades for consistency with these policies.

<u>Portfolio Manager Compensation Structure:</u> As of September 30, 2024, the compensation for NTI portfolio managers is based on the competitive marketplace and consists of a fixed base salary plus a variable annual cash incentive award. In addition, non-cash incentives, such as stock options or restricted stock of Northern Trust Corporation, may be awarded from time to time. The annual cash incentive award is discretionary and is based on a quantitative and qualitative evaluation of each portfolio manager's investment performance and contribution to his or her respective team plus the financial performance of the investment business unit and Northern Trust Corporation as a whole. In addition, the annual cash incentive award for the portfolio manager is not based on the investment performance of the Fund or the amount of assets held in the Fund. Moreover, no material differences exist between the compensation structure for mutual fund accounts and other types of accounts.

Portfolio Manager Ownership in the Fund: As of October 31, 2024, Messrs. Santiccioli and Sullivan did not own any shares of the International Index Fund.

ADMINISTRATOR, SUBADMINISTRATOR, FUND ACCOUNTANT, TRANSFER AGENT AND CUSTODIAN, AND EXPENSES

Administrator. Pursuant to an Administrative Services Agreement between the Trust and Green Century Capital (the "Administration Agreement"), Green Century Capital, as the Trust's administrator (the "Administrator"), provides the Trust with general office facilities and supervises the overall administration of the Trust, including, among other responsibilities, the negotiation of contracts and fees with, and the monitoring of performance and billings of, the Trust's independent contractors and agents; the preparation and filing of all documents required for compliance by the Trust with applicable laws and regulations; and arranging for the maintenance of books and records of the Trust. As described in the Prospectus, the Administrator also pays, pursuant to the Administration Agreement, all the operating expenses of each Fund other than the Funds' investment advisory fees, if any, fees under the Distribution Plan, if any, interest, taxes, brokerage costs and other capital expenses, expenses of the non-interested Trustees of the Funds (including counsel fees) and any extraordinary expenses.

Green Century Capital was founded in 1991 by a partnership of not-for-profit environmental advocacy organizations for the following purposes: to provide quality environmentally responsible investment opportunities to the members of its founding organizations and other environmentally conscious investors; to generate revenue to support the research and advocacy work of its founding organizations; and to work in tandem with its founding organizations and others to promote greater corporate environmental responsibility. Green Century considers its standard for environmentally responsible and sustainable as seeking to avoid investing in securities of issuers in industries that Green Century believes are environmentally dangerous. As do the advocacy organizations that founded Green Century Capital, Green Century Capital upholds the right of people to speak for the public interest and corporate responsibility. Green Century Capital's mission – to promote corporate environmental responsibility and to foster a sustainable economy – has remained unchanged since its founding.

The Administration Agreement provides that it shall remain in force until terminated. The Administration Agreement may be terminated as to any Fund at any time, without the payment of any penalty, by the Board of Trustees of the Trust or by the Administrator, in each case on not less than 30 days' written notice to the other party. The Administration Agreement further provides that the Administrator shall not be liable for any error of judgment or mistake of law or for any act or omission in the administration or management of the Trust or the performance of its duties, except for willful misfeasance, bad faith or gross negligence in the performance of its duties, or by reason of the reckless disregard of its obligations and duties.

For such administrative services, the Administrator receives a fee from the Balanced Fund at a rate such that immediately following any payment to the Administrator, the total operating expenses (including investment advisory and distribution fees) of: (I) the Fund's Individual Investor share class, on an annual basis, do not exceed (a) 1.48% of (i) the average daily net assets of the Fund up to and including \$250 million, times (ii) the percentage of the total average daily net assets of the Fund attributable to the Fund's Individual Investor share class, and (b) 1.43% of (i) the average daily net assets of the Fund in excess of \$250 million, times (ii) the percentage of the total average daily net assets of the Fund in excess of \$250 million, times (ii) the percentage of the total average daily net assets of the Fund's Institutional share class, on an annual basis, do not exceed (a) 1.18% of (i) the average daily net assets of the Fund up to and including \$250 million, times (ii) the fund attributable to the Fund's Individual Investor share class; and (II) the Fund's Institutional share class, on an annual basis, do not exceed (a) 1.18% of (i) the average daily net assets of the Fund up to and including \$250 million, times (ii) the percentage of the total average daily net assets of the Fund up to and including \$250 million, times (ii) the percentage of (ii) the average daily net assets of the Fund up to and including \$250 million, times (iii) the percentage of (ii) the average daily net assets of the Fund up to and including \$250 million, times (iii) the percentage daily net assets of the Fund up to and including \$250 million, times (iii) the percentage daily net assets of the Fund up to and including \$250 million, times (iii) the percentage daily net assets of the Fund up to and including \$250 million, times (iii) the percentage daily net assets of the Fund up to and including \$250 million, times (iii) the percentage daily net assets of the Fund upercentage daily net assets (iii) the percentage daily net as

net assets of the Fund attributable to the Fund's Institutional share class, and (b) 1.13% of (i) the average daily net assets of the Fund in excess of \$250 million, times (ii) the percentage of the total average daily net assets of the Fund attributable to the Fund's Institutional share class.

Effective March 1, 2024, the Administrator receives a fee from the Equity Fund's Individual Investor Class at a rate such that immediately following any payment to the Administrator, the total operating expenses of the Equity Fund's Individual Investor Class (including investment advisory and distribution fees), on an annual basis, do not exceed 1.20% of the Fund's Individual Investor Class average daily net assets and the total operating expenses of the Equity Fund's Institutional Class (including investment advisory and distribution fees), on an annual basis, do not exceed 0.90% of the Fund's Institutional Class average daily net assets. Prior to March 1, 2024, the Administrator received a fee from the Equity Fund's Individual Investor Class at a rate such that immediately following any payment to the Administrator, the total operating expenses of the Equity Fund's Individual Investor Class (including investment advisory and distribution fees), on an annual basis, did not exceed 1.25% of the Fund's Individual Investor Class average daily net assets and the total operating expenses of the Equity Fund's Individual Investor Class average daily net assets and the total operating expenses of the Equity Fund's Individual Investor Class (including investment advisory and distribution fees), on an annual basis, did not exceed 1.25% of the Fund's Individual Investor Class average daily net assets and the total operating expenses of the Equity Fund's Individual Investor Class average daily net assets and the total operating expenses of the Equity Fund's Individual Investor Class average daily net assets and the total operating expenses of the Equity Fund's Individual Investor Class average daily net assets and the total operating expenses of the Equity Fund's Individual Investor Class average daily net assets and the total operating expenses of the Equity Fund's Individual Investor Class average daily net assets, did not exceed 0.95% of the Fund's Institutional Class average daily net assets.

The Administrator receives fees from the International Index Fund's Individual Investor Class and Institutional Class at a rate such that immediately following any payment to the Administrator, the total operating expenses of the International Index Fund's Individual Investor Class (including investment advisory and distribution fees), on an annual basis, do not exceed 1.28% of the Fund's Individual Investor Class average daily net assets and the total operating expenses of the International Index Fund's Institutional Class (including investment advisory and distribution fees), on an annual basis, do not exceed 0.98% of the Fund's Institutional Class average daily net assets.

For the fiscal years ended July 31, 2022, 2023 and 2024, the Balanced Fund's Individual Investor Class accrued administrative fees aggregating \$2,605,436, 2,329,360 and \$2,246,278, respectively. For the fiscal years ended July 31, 2022, 2023 and 2024, the Balanced Fund's Institutional Class accrued administrative service fees aggregating \$514,843, \$546,873 and \$598,782, respectively. For the fiscal years ended July 31, 2022, 2023, and 2024, the Equity Fund's Individual Investor Class accrued administrative service fees aggregating \$3,379,601, \$2,926,075 and \$3,377,082, respectively. For the fiscal years ended July 31, 2022, 2023, and 2024 the Equity Fund's Institutional Class accrued administrative service fees aggregating \$1,470,814, \$1,555,931 and \$1,836,122, respectively. For the fiscal years ended July 31, 2022, 2023, and 2024, the International Index Fund's Individual Investor Class accrued administrative service fees aggregating \$486,985, \$488,969, and 537,779, respectively. For the fiscal years ended July 31, 2022, 2023, and 2024, the Institutional Class accrued administrative service fees aggregating \$806,307, \$866,923 and \$968,631, respectively. and

Subadministrator and Fund Accountant. Pursuant to a Subadministration and Fund Accounting Agreement (the "Subadministration and Fund Accounting Agreement"), between the Administrator and UMB Fund Services, Inc. ("UMBFS"), UMBFS provides certain day-to-day administrative and fund accounting services to the Trust, under the supervision and direction of the Administrator of the Trust. The Subadministration and Fund Accounting Agreement provides that it shall continue in effect for an initial three years from the date of the Agreement followed by successive annual periods until terminated. The Agreement may be terminated at any time with respect to any one or all Funds without penalty (i) upon mutual consent of the parties, or (ii) by either party upon not less than ninety (90) days' written notice.

The Subadministration and Fund Accounting Agreement provides further that UMBFS shall not be liable for any error of judgment or mistake of law or for any loss suffered by Green Century Capital or the Funds in connection with the matters to which the Agreement relates, except for an error of judgment, mistake of law, or loss resulting from willful misfeasance, bad faith, fraud or gross negligence on its part in the performance of its duties or from reckless disregard by it of its obligations and duties under the Subadministration and Fund Accounting Agreement.

UMBFS receives a fee based on each Fund's average net assets beginning at the annual rate of 0.06% on the first \$250,000,000 of average net assets and decreasing as assets reach certain levels. At average net assets of the Fund greater than \$250,000,000, UMBFS receives a fee based on the Fund's average net assets at the annual rate of 0.05% on the next \$500,000,000 of average net assets. At average net assets of the Fund greater than \$750,000,000, UMBFS receives a fee based on the Fund's average net assets. At average net assets of the Fund greater than \$750,000,000, UMBFS receives a fee based on the Fund's average net assets at the annual rate of 0.04%. The Balanced Fund and the Equity Fund are each subject to an annual minimum fee of \$65,000. The International Index Fund is subject to an annual minimum fee of \$60,000. The minimum annual fee increases in an amount equal to the annual increase in the Consumer Price Index-Urban Wage Earners ("CPI"). In addition, UMBFS receives an annual fee of \$15,000 per share class.

For the fiscal years ended July 31, 2022, 2023, and 2024, the Administrator paid fees of \$264,461, \$253,337, and \$254,920, respectively, to UMBFS relating to services performed on behalf of the Balanced Fund. For the years ended July 31, 2022, 2023 and 2024, the Administrator paid fees of \$324,554, \$311,730, and \$359,579, respectively, to UMBFS relating to services performed on behalf of the Equity Fund. For the fiscal years ended 2022, 2023 and 2024, the Administrator paid fees of \$133,693, \$141,903 and \$155,218, respectively, to UMBFS relating to services performed on behalf of the International Index Fund.

Transfer Agent. The Trust has entered into a transfer agency agreement with Atlantic Shareholder Services, LLC ("Atlantic"), pursuant to which Atlantic acts as transfer agent for the Trust (the "Transfer Agent"). Atlantic maintains an account for each shareholder of each Fund, performs other transfer agency functions, and acts as dividend disbursing agent for each Fund.

Custodian. Pursuant to a Custodian Agreement with the Trust, UMB Bank, n.a. acts as the custodian of the Funds' assets (i.e., cash and securities) (the "Custodian"). The Custodian's responsibilities include safeguarding and controlling the Funds' cash and securities, handling the receipt and delivery of securities, collecting interest on the Funds' investments, and maintaining books of original entry for portfolio and fund accounting and other required books and accounts. Securities held by the Funds may be deposited into certain securities depositaries. The Custodian does not determine the investment policies of the Funds nor does the Custodian decide which securities the Funds will buy or sell. For its services, UMB Bank, n.a. receives such compensation as may from time to time be agreed upon by it and the Funds.

Distributor. UMB Distribution Services, LLC ("the Distributor") acts as the agent of the Trust in connection with the offering of the Individual Investor Class and the Institutional Class shares of the Balanced Fund, the Equity Fund, and the International Index Fund pursuant to a Distribution Agreement.

FINANCIAL INTERMEDIARIES

Green Century Capital may enter into contracts with banks, brokers and other financial intermediaries ("Financial Intermediary").

When a customer of the Financial Intermediary purchases or redeems shares through that Financial Intermediary (and/or through designated intermediaries of the Financial Intermediary) it provides certain services such as: (1) necessary personnel and facilities to establish and maintain certain shareholders accounts and records enabling it to hold, as agent, its customers' shares in its name or its nominee name on the shareholder records of the Green Century Funds; (2) assists in processing purchase

and redemption transactions; (3) arranges for the wiring of funds; (4) transmits and receives funds in connection with customer orders to purchase or redeem shares of the Funds; (5) provides periodic statements showing a customer's account balance and, to the extent practicable, integrates such information with information concerning other customer transactions otherwise effected with or through it; (6) furnishes, either separately or on an integrated basis with other reports sent to a customer, monthly and annual statements and confirmations of all purchases and redemptions of Fund shares in each of the share classes of a Fund in a customer's account; (7) transmits proxy statements, annual reports, updated prospectuses and other communications from the Green Century Funds to its customers; (8) and receives, tabulates and transmits to the Green Century Funds proxies executed by its customers with respect to meetings of shareholders of the Funds. For these services, a Financial Intermediary may receive fees from Green Century Capital as agreed upon from time to time between Green Century Capital and such Financial Intermediary.

An investor who has an account with a Financial Intermediary may place purchase orders for shares in each of the share classes of the Green Century Funds through that Financial Intermediary. Subject to applicable law, the Funds will be deemed to have received the purchase or redemption order for Fund shares when a Financial Intermediary or its designated intermediary accepts the purchase or redemption order, and such orders will be priced at each of the share classes of each Fund's net asset value after the acceptance of the purchase or redemption order by a Financial Intermediary or its designated intermediary.

Note, however, that if shares are redeemed within 60 days of purchase, or acquisition through exchange, a redemption fee equal to 2% of the net asset value of the shares redeemed will be charged. The fee is charged for the benefit of remaining shareholders and will be paid to a Fund to help offset transaction costs a Fund may incur due to excess short-term trading in a Fund. To calculate redemption fees, a Fund will use the first-in, first-out ("FIFO") method to determine which shares are being redeemed. Under this method, the date of the redemption will be compared with the earliest purchase date shares were acquired for the account. The Funds reserve the right to modify the terms of, or terminate, the fee at any time. In some cases, the Funds may be offered through certain Financial Intermediaries whose redemption fee policies may differ from those of the Funds. Shareholders who purchase through Financial Intermediaries may be subject to that Financial Intermediary's policies on redemption fees and market timing.

Each Financial Intermediary may establish and amend from time to time a minimum initial and a minimum subsequent purchase requirement for its customers. A transaction or other fee may be charged by a Financial Intermediary on the purchase of shares in each of the share classes of the Funds. Each Financial Intermediary may establish its own policy with respect to the reinvestment of dividends and capital gains distributions in additional shares. Shares held by a Financial Intermediary on behalf of a shareholder must be redeemed through that Financial Intermediary. A transaction or other fee may be charged by a Financial Intermediary on the redeemed through that Financial Intermediary.

NET ASSET VALUE; REDEMPTION IN KIND

The net asset value ("NAV") of shares of each class of each Fund is determined each day the NYSE is open for trading ("Fund Business Day"). (As of the date of this SAI, the NYSE is open for trading every weekday except in an emergency and on the following holidays: New Year's Day, Martin Luther King, Jr.

Day, Presidents' Day, Good Friday, Memorial Day, Juneteenth National Independence Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day and Christmas Day.) This determination of NAV of shares in each class of the Funds is made once during each such day as of the scheduled close of regular trading of the NYSE (usually 4:00 p.m., Eastern Time) in the case of each class of the Funds by dividing the value of a Fund's total assets less its liabilities attributable to each class by the number of shares of each class of the Fund outstanding at the time the determination is made. If the NYSE closes at another time, each class of each Fund will calculate its NAV as of the scheduled closing time.

<u>Valuation Procedures:</u> Green Century Capital has been designated as the Funds' valuation designee in accordance with Rule 2a-5 under the 1940 Act, with responsibility for fair valuation, subject to oversight by the Board of Trustees. The investments held by each of the Green Century Funds are valued as per the procedures set forth below:

- Equity securities listed on U.S. national securities exchanges other than NASDAQ are valued at last sale price as of the close of trading of the NYSE. Securities listed on U.S. national securities exchanges other than NASDAQ for which last sale prices are not available are valued at the mean between the closing bid and closing asked prices.
- NASDAQ National Market[®] and Small CapSM securities are valued at the NASDAQ Official Closing Price ("NOCP"). The
 NOCP is based on the last traded price if it falls within the concurrent best bid and ask prices and is normalized pursuant to
 NASDAQ's published procedures if it falls outside this range. If an NOCP is not available for any such security, the security
 will be valued at the last sale price or, if there have been no sales that day, at the mean between the closing bid and closing ask
 price.
- OTC Bulletin Board securities are valued at the last reported trade prices in accordance with NASDAQ procedures or, if there is no sale of such a security on that day, at the mean between the current bid and current ask price.
- Unlisted U.S. securities are valued at the last sale price or, when last sale prices are not available, at the last quoted bid price.
- Debt securities (other than certificates of deposit and short-term obligations maturing in 60 days or less) are valued on the basis of valuations furnished by a pricing service which takes into account appropriate factors such as institution-size trading in similar groups of securities, yield, quality, coupon rate, maturity, type of issue, and other market data, without exclusive reliance on quoted prices or exchange or over-the-counter prices.
- Certificates of Deposit are valued at par plus accrued interest.
- Short-term obligations maturing in 60 days or less are valued at amortized cost.
- For the International Index Fund, non-U.S. securities traded on foreign exchanges are valued, in part, based on a fair value model developed by an independent pricing service. On a daily basis, the pricing service recommends changes, based on the proprietary model, to the closing local market prices of each non-U.S. security to reflect the security's fair value at the time a Fund determines its net asset value. When the pricing service's recommended fair value carries the pricing service's 90% or better confidence level, the security is valued at the pricing service's recommended fair value. Securities with fair value recommended prices that do no do not meet the minimum 90% confidence level are valued using the composite price from the security's local market.
- Non-U.S. securities will normally be valued using the currency exchange rates as of 4:00 p.m. Eastern Time.
- Generally, trading in non-U.S. securities is substantially completed each day at various times prior to the close of regular trading on the NYSE. Non-U.S. markets open for trading on weekends and other days when a Fund does not price its shares. Therefore, the value of a Fund's shares may change on days when you will not be able to purchase or redeem Fund shares.
 - 67

• All other securities not listed above and all securities for which current, or updated within 24 hours on a day the NYSE is open in the case of foreign securities, market quotations are not readily available are valued at "fair value" as determined in good faith using fair value pricing methods.

The frequency with which each Fund's investments will be valued using fair value pricing is primarily a function of the types of securities and other assets in which each Fund invests pursuant to its investment objective, strategies and limitations.

Investments that may be valued using fair value pricing include, but are not limited to the following: (i) an unlisted security related to corporate actions, (ii) a restricted security (i.e., one that may not be publicly sold without registration under the 1933 Act), (iii) a security whose trading has been suspended or that has been delisted from its primary trading exchange, (iv) a security that is thinly traded, (v) a security in default or bankruptcy proceedings for which there is no current market quotation, (vi) a security affected by extreme market conditions, (vii) a security affected by currency controls or restrictions, and (viii) a security affected by a significant event (i.e., an event that occurs after the close of the markets on which the security is traded but before the time as of which the net asset value of each share class of a Fund is computed and that may materially affect the value of the Fund). Examples of events that may be "significant events" are government actions, natural disasters, armed conflict, acts of terrorism, and significant market fluctuations.

While no single standard for determining fair value exists, as a general rule, the current fair value of a security would appear to be the amount that a Fund would expect to receive upon its current sale. Some, but not necessarily all, of the general factors that may be considered in determining fair value include: (a) the fundamental analytical data relating to the investment, (b) the nature and duration of restrictions on disposition of the securities, and (c) an evaluation of the forces that influence the market in which these securities are purchased and sold. Without limiting or including all of the specific factors that may be considered in determining fair value, some of the specific factors include: type of security, financial statements of the issuer, cost at date of purchase, size of holding, discount from market value, value of unrestricted securities of the same class at the time of purchase, special reports prepared by analysts, information as to any transactions or offers with respect to the security, existence of merger proposals or tender offers affecting the security, price and extent of public trading in similar securities of the issuer or comparable companies, and other relevant matters.

Valuing a Fund's investments using fair value pricing will result in using prices for those investments that may differ from current market prices. In addition, fair value pricing could have the benefit of reducing potential arbitrage opportunities presented by a lag between a change in the value of a Fund's investments and the reflection of that change in the net asset value of each share class of a Fund.

Subject to the Trust's compliance with applicable regulations, the Trust has reserved the right to pay the redemption price of shares of a Fund, either totally or partially, by a distribution in kind of portfolio securities (instead of cash). The securities so distributed would be valued at the same amount as that assigned to them in calculating the net asset value for the shares being sold. If a shareholder received a distribution in kind, the shareholder could incur brokerage or other charges in converting the securities to cash. The Trust has elected, however, to be governed by Rule 18f-1 under the 1940 Act, as a result of which the Trust is obligated with respect to any one investor during any 90-day period to redeem shares solely in cash up to the lesser of \$250,000 or 1% of a Fund's net assets at the beginning of such 90-day period.

INCOME TAXES

The following discussion is a brief summary of some of the important federal (and, where noted, state) income tax consequences affecting the Funds and their shareholders. The discussion is very general, and therefore prospective investors are urged to consult their tax advisors about the impact an investment in a Fund may have on their own tax situations.

Taxation of the Funds

Each Fund has elected to be, and intends to qualify to be treated each year as, a separate "regulated investment company" under Subchapter M of the Code. As long as a Fund qualifies for treatment as a "regulated investment company" under the Code, it will not be subject to federal income taxes on amounts distributed to shareholders, and it will not be required to pay Massachusetts income or excise taxes.

Qualification as a regulated investment company under the Code requires, among other things, that (a) at least 90% of a Fund's annual gross income, without offset for losses from the sale or other disposition of stock, securities, or foreign currencies, be derived from (i) dividends, interest, payments with respect to certain securities loans and gains from the sale or other disposition of stock, securities or (subject to certain limitations) foreign currencies, other income (including gain from options, futures and forward contracts) derived with respect to its business of investing in such stock, securities or foreign currencies, and (ii) net income derived from an interest in a "qualified publicly traded partnership" as defined in the Code; and (b) the holdings of a Fund are diversified so that, at the end of each quarter of its taxable year, (i) at least 50% of the market value of the Fund's assets is represented by cash and cash items, receivables, U.S. Government securities, securities of other regulated investment companies and other securities (with such other securities limited in respect of any one issuer to an amount not greater than 5% of the Fund's assets and 10% of the outstanding voting securities of such issuer), and (ii) not more than 25% of the value of the Fund's assets is invested in the securities of any one issuer (other than U.S. Government securities and securities of other regulated investment companies), the securities of two or more issuers that the Fund controls and that are determined to be engaged in the same or similar trades or businesses or related trades or businesses (other than securities of other regulated investment companies), or the securities of one or more "qualified publicly traded partnerships". For purposes of the 90% of income test, the character of income earned by certain entities in which a Fund invests that are not treated as corporations for U.S. federal income tax purposes (e.g., partnerships other than certain publicly traded partnerships or trusts that have not elected to be classified as corporations under the check-the-box regulations) will generally pass through to the Fund. Consequently, in order to qualify as a regulated investment company, a Fund may be required to limit its equity investments in certain entities if those entities earn fee income, rental income or other nonqualifying income.

In addition, in order not to be subject to federal income tax on amounts distributed to shareholders, a Fund must distribute with respect to each year at least the sum of 90% of its net investment income and net short-term capital gains earned in each year and 90% of its net tax-exempt interest income, if any. If a Fund should fail to qualify for treatment as a "regulated investment company" in any year, the Fund would incur a regular corporate federal income tax upon its taxable income and Fund distributions would generally be taxable as dividend income

to the shareholders. Under these circumstances, corporate shareholders may be eligible for the "dividends received deduction" in respect of those dividends and non-corporate shareholders may be subject to federal income taxation at reduced rates to the extent those dividends constitute "qualified dividend income". (See "Taxation of Shareholders" below.) Under certain circumstances, a Fund may be able to cure a failure to qualify as a regulated investment company, but in order to do so, the Fund may incur significant Fund-level taxes and may be forced to dispose of certain assets.

If a Fund meets the distribution requirements but chooses to retain some portion of its taxable income or gains, it generally will be subject to U.S. federal income tax at the applicable corporate rate on the amount retained. A Fund may designate certain amounts retained as undistributed net capital gain in a notice to its shareholders, who (i) will be required to include in income for U.S. federal income tax purposes, as long-term capital gain, their proportionate shares of the undistributed amount so designated, (ii) will be entitled to credit their proportionate shares of the federal income tax paid by the Fund on that undistributed amount against their federal income tax liabilities and to claim refunds to the extent such credits exceed their liabilities and (iii) will be entitled to increase their tax basis, for federal income tax purposes, in their shares by an amount equal to the excess of the amount of undistributed net capital gain included in their respective income tax credits.

Under the Code, a Fund will be subject to a nondeductible 4% U.S. federal excise tax on a portion of its undistributed ordinary income and capital gain net income if it fails to meet certain distribution requirements with respect to each calendar year and year ending October 31, respectively. The Funds intend to make distributions in a timely manner and accordingly do not expect to be subject to the excise tax.

For U.S. federal income tax purposes, a Fund is permitted to carry forward indefinitely a net capital loss from any taxable year to offset its capital gains, if any, in years following the year of the loss. To the extent subsequent capital gains are offset by such losses, they will not result in U.S. federal income tax liability to the applicable Fund and may not be distributed as capital gains to shareholders.

Generally, a Fund may not carry forward any losses other than net capital losses. Under certain circumstances, a Fund may elect to treat certain losses as though they were incurred on the first day of the taxable year immediately following the taxable year in which they were actually incurred.

Taxation of Shareholders

Shareholders of the Funds will normally have to pay federal income taxes and any state or local income taxes on the dividends and capital gain distributions they receive from the Funds. Except as discussed below and assuming the distributing Fund has sufficient earnings and profits, dividends from ordinary income and any distributions from net short-term capital gains are taxable to shareholders as ordinary income for federal income tax purposes, whether the distributions are made in cash or reinvested in additional shares.

Distributions of ordinary dividends to a Fund's non-corporate shareholders may be treated as "qualified dividend income", which is taxed at reduced rates, to the extent such distributions are derived from, and reported by the Fund as, "qualified dividend income". If 95% or more of a Fund's gross income for a taxable year, calculated without taking into account net capital gains, gains derived from sales or other dispositions of stock or securities, represents "qualified dividend income", the Fund may report, and the Fund's non-corporate shareholders may then generally treat, all distributions of such income as "qualified dividend income". "Qualified dividend income" generally is income derived from dividends from U.S. corporations or from "qualified foreign corporations", which are certain corporations that are either

incorporated in a U.S. possession or eligible for benefits under certain U.S. tax treaties. Certain foreign corporations that are not otherwise qualified foreign corporations may be treated as qualified foreign corporations with respect to dividends they pay if the stock with respect to which the dividends are paid is readily tradable on an established U.S. securities market. "Passive foreign investment companies" are not "qualified foreign corporations".

A dividend that is attributable to qualified dividend income of a Fund that is paid by the Fund to a shareholder will not be taxable as qualified dividend income to such shareholder (1) if the dividend is received with respect to any share of the Fund held for fewer than 61 days during the 121-day period beginning on the date which is 60 days before the date on which such share became ex-dividend with respect to such dividend, (2) to the extent that the shareholder is under an obligation (whether pursuant to a short sale or otherwise) to make related payments with respect to positions in substantially similar or related property, or (3) if the shareholder elects to have the dividend treated as investment income for purposes of the limitation on deductibility of investment interest. The "ex-dividend" date is the date on which the owner of the share at the commencement of such date is entitled to receive the next issued dividend payment for such share even if the share is sold by the owner on that date or thereafter.

If a Fund invests in equity securities of U.S. corporations, a portion of the Fund's ordinary income dividends will normally be eligible for the dividends-received deduction for corporations if the recipient otherwise qualifies for that deduction with respect to its holding of Fund shares. Availability of the deduction for a particular corporate shareholder is subject to certain limitations. Distributions of net capital gains (i.e., the excess of net long-term capital gains over net short-term capital losses), whether made in cash or reinvested in additional shares, are taxable to shareholders as long-term capital gains for federal income tax purposes without regard to the length of time the shareholders have held their shares. For non-corporate shareholders, long-term capital gains are generally subject to U.S. federal income tax at reduced rates.

Since the International Index Fund's income is derived primarily from non-U.S. investments, it is not expected that a substantial portion of dividends paid by that Fund will qualify for the dividends-received deduction for corporations.

Under Section 163(j) of the Code, a taxpayer's business interest expense is generally deductible to the extent of its business interest income plus certain other amounts. If a Fund earns business interest income, it may report a portion of its dividends as "Section 163(j) interest dividends," which its shareholders may be able to treat as business interest income for purposes of Section 163(j) of the Code. A Fund's "Section 163(j) interest dividend" for a tax year will be limited to the excess of its business interest income over the sum of its business interest expense and other deductions properly allocable to its business interest income. In general, a Fund's shareholders may treat a distribution reported as a Section 163(j) interest dividend as interest income only to the extent the distribution exceeds the sum of the portions of the distribution reported as other types of tax-favored income. To be eligible to treat a Section 163(j) interest dividend as interest income, a shareholder may need to meet certain holding period requirements in respect of the shares and must not have hedged its position in the shares in certain ways.

A 3.8% Medicare contribution tax generally applies to all or a portion of the net investment income of a shareholder who is an individual and not a nonresident alien for federal income tax purposes and who has adjusted gross income (subject to certain adjustments) that exceeds a threshold amount (\$250,000 if married

filing jointly or if considered a "surviving spouse" for federal income tax purposes, \$125,000 if married filing separately, and \$200,000 in other cases). This 3.8% tax also applies to all or a portion of the undistributed net investment income of certain shareholders that are estates and trusts. For these purposes, dividends, interest and certain capital gains (among other categories of income) are generally taken into account in computing a shareholder's net investment income.

Distributions by a Fund in excess of the Fund's current and accumulated earnings and profits will be treated as a return of capital to the extent of (and in reduction of) the shareholder's tax basis in its shares and any such amount in excess of that basis will be treated as gain from the sale of shares, as discussed below.

Although dividends generally will be treated as distributed when paid, any Fund dividend that is declared in October, November, or December of any calendar year, that is payable to shareholders of record in such a month, and that is paid the following January will be treated as if received by the shareholders on December 31 of the year in which the dividend was declared. In addition, certain distributions made after the close of the taxable year of a Fund may be "spilled back" and treated for certain purposes as paid by the Fund during such taxable year. In such case, shareholders generally will be treated as having received such dividends in the taxable year in which the distributions were actually made. For purposes of calculating the amount of a regulated investment company's undistributed income and gain subject to the 4% excise tax described above, such "spilled back" dividends are treated as paid by the regulated investment company when they are actually paid.

The Funds will notify shareholders regarding the federal tax status of their respective distributions after the end of each calendar year.

A Fund's distribution will have the effect of reducing the per share net asset value of the shares of each of the Fund's share classes by the amount of the distribution. Shareholders purchasing shares shortly before the record date of any such distribution may thus pay the full price for the shares and then effectively receive a portion of the purchase price back as a taxable distribution.

Disposition of Shares: Redemptions and exchanges generally are taxable events for shareholders that are subject to tax. Shareholders should consult their own tax advisers with reference to their individual circumstances to determine whether any particular transaction in a Fund's shares is properly treated as a sale for tax purposes, as the following discussion assumes, and the tax treatment of any gains or losses recognized in such transactions. In general, if Fund shares are sold, the shareholder will recognize gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount realized on the sale and the shareholder's adjusted basis in the shares. In general, any gain or loss realized on the disposition of Fund shares by a shareholder who holds such shares as a capital asset will be treated as long-term capital gain or loss if the shares have been held for more than one year, and otherwise as short-term capital gain or loss. However, any loss realized by a shareholder upon the disposition of Fund shares held six months or less will be treated as a long-term capital loss to the extent of any amounts treated as distributions to the shareholder of long-term capital gain with respect to such shares (including any amounts credited to the shareholder as undistributed capital gain). Additionally, any loss realized on a disposition of Fund shares will be disallowed to the extent the shares disposed of are replaced within a period of 61 days beginning 30 days before such disposition, such as pursuant to reinvestment of a dividend or capital gains distribution in Fund shares.

A Fund will report to the U.S. Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS") the amount of sale proceeds that a shareholder receives from a sale or exchange of Fund shares. For sales or exchanges of shares acquired on or after January 1, 2012, a Fund will also report the shareholder's basis in those shares and whether any gain or loss that the shareholder realizes on the sale or exchange is short-term or long-term gain or loss. For purposes of calculating and reporting basis, shares of a Fund acquired prior to January 1, 2012 and shares of that same Fund acquired on or after January 1, 2012 will be treated as held in separate accounts. If a shareholder has a different basis for different shares of a particular Fund, acquired on or after January 1, 2012, in the same account (e.g., if a shareholder purchased Fund shares in the same account at different times for different prices), the Fund will calculate the basis of the shares sold using a default method unless the shareholder has properly elected to use a different method. The Funds' default method for calculating basis will be the average basis method, under which the basis per share is reported as the average of the bases of all of the shareholder's Fund shares in the account. A shareholder may elect, on an account-by-account basis, to use a method other than average basis by following procedures established by the Funds. If such an election is made on or prior to the date of the first exchange or redemption of shares in the account, the new election will generally apply as if the average basis method had never been in effect for such account. If such an election is not made on or prior to such date, the shares in the account at the time of the election will retain their averaged bases. Shareholders should consult their tax advisers concerning the tax consequences of applying the average basis method or electing another method of basis calculation.

Under Treasury regulations, if a shareholder recognizes a loss with respect to a Fund's shares of \$2 million or more for an individual shareholder, or \$10 million or more for a corporate shareholder, in any single taxable year (or certain greater amounts over a combination of years), the shareholder must file with the IRS a disclosure statement on IRS Form 8886. Shareholders who own portfolio securities directly are in many cases excepted from this reporting requirement but, under current guidance, shareholders of regulated investment companies are not excepted. A shareholder who fails to make the required disclosure to the IRS may be subject to adverse tax consequences, including substantial penalties. The fact that a loss is reportable under these regulations does not affect the legal determination of whether or not the taxpayer's treatment of the loss is proper. Shareholders should consult with their tax advisers to determine the applicability of these regulations in light of their individual circumstances.

<u>Retirement Plans:</u> Shareholders that are exempt from U.S. federal income tax, such as retirement plans that are qualified under Section 401 of the Code, generally are not subject to U.S. federal income tax on Fund dividends or distributions, or on sales or exchanges of Fund shares unless the Fund shares are "debt-financed property" within the meaning of the Code. However, in the case of Fund shares held through a non-qualified deferred compensation plan, Fund dividends and distributions received by the plan and sales and exchanges of Fund shares by the plan generally are taxable to the employer sponsoring such plan in accordance with the U.S. federal income tax laws that are generally applicable to shareholders receiving such dividends or distributions from regulated investment companies or effecting such sales or exchanges.

A plan participant whose retirement plan invests in a Fund, whether such plan is qualified or not, generally is not taxed on Fund dividends or distributions received by the plan or on sales or exchanges of Fund shares by the plan for U.S. federal income tax purposes. However, distributions to plan participants from a retirement plan account generally are taxable as ordinary income, and different tax treatment, including penalties on certain excess contributions and deferrals, certain pre-retirement and post-retirement distributions and certain prohibited transactions, is accorded to accounts maintained as qualified retirement plans. Shareholders should consult their tax advisers for more information.

<u>Tax-Exempt Educational Institutions</u>: Certain tax-exempt educational institutions will be subject to a 1.4% tax on net investment income. For these purposes, certain dividends and capital gain distributions, and certain gains from the disposition of Fund shares (among other categories of income), are generally taken into account in computing a shareholder's net investment income.

<u>U.S. Taxation of Non-U.S. Persons:</u> Unless certain non-U.S. entities that hold Fund shares comply with IRS requirements that will generally require them to report information regarding U.S. persons investing in, or holding accounts with, such entities, a 30% withholding tax will apply to Fund distributions paid to such entities. A non-U.S. shareholder may be exempt from the withholding described in this paragraph under an applicable intergovernmental agreement between the U.S. and a foreign government, provided that the shareholder and the applicable foreign government comply with the terms of such agreement.

Unless they have already been subject to withholding as described in the preceding paragraph, dividends and certain other payments (but not including distributions of net capital gains) to persons who are neither citizens nor residents of the United States or U.S. entities ("Non-U.S. Persons") are generally subject to U.S. tax withholding at the rate of 30%. Each Fund intends to withhold at that rate on taxable dividends and other payments to Non-U.S. Persons that are subject to such withholding. A Fund may withhold at a lower rate permitted by an applicable treaty if the shareholder provides the documentation required by the Fund. This 30% withholding tax will not apply to dividends that the Fund reports as (a) interest-related dividends, to the extent such dividends are derived from the Fund's "qualified net interest income," or (b) short-term capital gain dividends, to the extent such dividends are derived from the Fund's "qualified short-term gain." "Qualified net interest income" is the Fund's net income derived from U.S.-source interest and original issue discount, subject to certain exceptions and limitations. "Qualified short-term gain" generally means the excess of the net short-term capital gain of the Fund for the taxable year over its net long-term capital loss, if any. Any amounts over-withheld may be recovered by such persons by filing a claim for refund with the IRS within the time period appropriate to file such claims.

<u>Backup Withholding</u>: Each Fund is also required in certain circumstances to apply backup withholding on dividends, including capital gain dividends, redemption proceeds, and certain other payments that are paid to any non-corporate shareholder (including a Non-U.S. Person) who does not furnish to the Fund certain information and certifications or who is otherwise subject to backup

withholding. The backup withholding rate is currently 24%. Backup withholding will not, however, be applied to payments that have been subject to the 30% withholding tax described in the immediately preceding paragraph. Any amounts overwithheld may be recovered by filing a claim for a refund with the IRS within the time period appropriate to file such claims.

<u>Foreign Income Taxation of Non-U.S. Persons:</u> Distributions received from the Funds by Non-U.S. Persons may also be subject to tax under the laws of their own jurisdictions.

<u>State and Local Income Taxes: U.S. Government Securities:</u> Dividends that are derived from interest on obligations of the U.S. Government and certain of its agencies and instrumentalities (but generally not distributions of capital gains realized upon the disposition of such obligations) may be exempt from state and local income taxes. Shareholders are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding the possible exclusion of such portion of their dividends for state and local income tax purposes.

<u>Foreign Income Taxes:</u> Investment income and gains with respect to foreign securities may be subject to foreign income taxes withheld at the source. The Balanced and Equity Funds do not expect to be able to pass through to shareholders foreign tax credits or deductions with respect to such foreign taxes. The United States has entered into tax treaties with many foreign countries that may entitle the Funds to a reduced rate of tax or an exemption from tax on such income; the Funds intend to qualify for treaty reduced rates where available. It is not possible, however, to determine a Fund's effective rate of foreign tax in advance, since the amount of the Fund's assets to be invested within various countries is not known.

If more than 50% of the International Index Fund's total assets at the close of any taxable year consist of stock or securities of foreign corporations, the Fund may elect to pass through to its shareholders their pro rata shares of qualified foreign taxes paid by the Fund for that taxable year. If the Fund so elects, shareholders would be required to include such taxes in their gross incomes (in addition to the dividends and distributions they actually receive), would treat such taxes as foreign taxes paid by them, and as described below may be entitled to a tax deduction for such taxes or a tax credit, subject to a holding period requirement and other limitations under the Code.

Qualified foreign taxes generally include taxes that would be treated as income taxes under U.S. tax regulations but do not include most other taxes, such as stamp taxes, securities transaction taxes, and similar taxes. If the International Index Fund qualifies to make, and makes, the election described above, shareholders may deduct their pro rata portion of qualified foreign taxes paid by the Fund for that taxable year in computing their income subject to U.S. federal income taxation or, alternatively, claim them as credits, subject to applicable limitations under the Code, against their U.S. federal income taxes. Shareholders who do not itemize deductions for U.S. federal income tax purposes will not, however, be able to deduct their pro rata portion of qualified foreign taxes paid by the Fund, although such shareholders will be required to include their shares of such taxes in gross income if the Fund makes the election described above. No deduction for such taxes will be permitted to individuals in computing their alternative minimum tax liability.

If the International Index Fund makes this election and a shareholder chooses to take a credit for the foreign taxes deemed paid by such shareholder, the amount of the credit that may be claimed in any year may not exceed the same proportion of the U.S. tax against which such credit is taken that the shareholder's taxable income from foreign sources (but not in excess of the shareholder's entire taxable income) bears to his entire taxable income. For this purpose, long-term and short-term capital gains the Fund realizes and distributes to shareholders will generally not be treated as income from foreign sources in their hands, nor will distributions of certain foreign currency gains subject to Section 988 of the Code or of any other income realized by the Fund that is deemed, under the Code, to be U.S.-source income in the hands of the Fund. This foreign tax credit limitation may also be applied separately to certain specific categories of foreign-source income and the related foreign taxes. As a result of these rules, which may have different effects depending upon each shareholder's particular tax situation, certain shareholders may not be able to claim a credit for the full amount of their proportionate share of the foreign taxes paid by the Fund. Shareholders who are not liable for U.S. federal income taxes, including tax-exempt shareholders. The Fund generally may deduct any foreign taxes that are not passed through to its shareholders in computing its income available for distribution to shareholders to satisfy applicable tax distribution requirements.

Under certain circumstances, if the International Index Fund receives a refund of foreign taxes paid in respect of a prior year, the value of that Fund's shares could be reduced or any foreign tax credits or deductions passed through to shareholders in respect of that Fund's foreign taxes for the current year could be reduced.

<u>Foreign Investments</u>: Special tax considerations apply with respect to foreign investments. Foreign currency gains and losses may be treated as ordinary income and loss. A Fund may elect to mark to market any investments in "passive foreign investment companies" on the last day of each year. This election may cause the Fund to recognize income prior to the receipt of cash payments with respect to those investments; in order to distribute this income and avoid a tax on the Fund, the Fund may be required to liquidate portfolio securities that it might otherwise have continued to hold, potentially resulting in additional taxable gain or loss. Investments made by a Fund in certain "passive foreign investment companies" may be limited in order to avoid a tax on the Fund.

<u>Certain Other Investments</u>: Any investment in zero coupon bonds, certain stripped securities, and certain other securities purchased at a market discount will cause a Fund to recognize income prior to the receipt of cash payments with respect to those securities. To distribute this income and avoid a tax at the Fund level, a Fund may be required to liquidate portfolio securities that it might otherwise have continued to hold, potentially resulting in additional taxable gain or loss. Any investment by the Balanced Fund in residual interests of a CMO that has elected to be treated as a real estate mortgage investment conduit, or "REMIC," can create complex tax problems, especially if the Balanced Fund has state or local governments or other tax-exempt organizations as shareholders.

The Balanced Fund may invest in or hold debt obligations of issuers not currently paying interest or that are in default. Investments in debt obligations that are at risk of, or in, default present special tax issues for the Funds. Federal income tax rules are not entirely clear about issues such as when a Fund may cease to accrue interest, original issue discount or market discount, when and to what extent deductions may be taken for bad debts or worthless securities, how payments received on obligations in default should be allocated between principal and interest and whether certain exchanges of debt obligations in a workout context are taxable. These and other issues will be addressed by the Balanced Fund, in the event it invests in or holds such securities, in order to seek to ensure that it distributes sufficient income to preserve its status as a regulated investment company and does not become subject to U.S. federal income or excise tax.

<u>Options, Futures Contracts, and Forward Contracts</u>: Any investment by a Fund in options, futures contracts, forward contracts and certain related transactions will be subject to special tax rules that may affect the amount, timing, and character of Fund income and distributions to shareholders. For example, certain positions held on the last business day of each taxable year will be marked to market (i.e., treated as if closed out) on that day, and any gain or loss associated with the positions will be treated as 60% long-term and 40% short-term capital gain or loss. Certain positions that substantially diminish risk of loss with respect to other positions in the applicable portfolio may constitute "straddles," and may be subject to special tax rules that would cause deferral of losses, adjustments in the holding periods of securities, and conversion of short-term into long-term capital losses. Certain tax elections exist for straddles that may alter the effects of these rules. Each Fund's activities in options, futures contracts, and forward contracts may be restricted by the requirements of the Code for qualification as a regulated investment company.

DESCRIPTION OF SHARES, VOTING RIGHTS AND LIABILITIES

The Trust's Declaration of Trust permits the Trustees to issue an unlimited number of full and fractional Shares of Beneficial Interest (par value \$0.01 per share) of each series and to divide or combine the shares into a greater or lesser number of shares of that series without thereby changing the proportionate beneficial interests in that series. The Funds are the only current series of the Trust. The Trustees have authorized the issuance of two classes of shares for each Fund: Individual Investor Shares and Institutional Shares. Each share of a class of a Fund represents an equal proportionate interest in the assets of that Fund allocable to that class. The shares of each class of a Fund represent an interest in the same portfolio of investments in the Fund. Each class has identical rights (based on relative net asset values) to assets and liquidation proceeds. Share classes can bear different class-specific fees and expenses such as transfer agent and intermediary fees. Differences in class-specific fees and expenses will result in differences in net investment income and, therefore, the payment of different dividends by each class. Share classes have exclusive voting rights with respect to matters affecting only that class. Shares of a Fund vote together as a single class to approve advisory agreements or changes in fundamental investment policy, as well as in the election or selection of Trustees, principal underwriters and accountants. Except when a larger vote is required by applicable law, a majority of the voting power of the shares voted in person or by proxy on a matter will decide that matter and a plurality of the voting power of the shares voted in person or by proxy will elect a Trustee. Upon liquidation or dissolution of a Fund, shareholders of each class of the Fund would be entitled to share pro rata in the net assets of the Fund allocable to that class available for distribution to shareholders. The Trust reserves the right to create and issue additional series and classes of shares, in which case the shares of each class of a series would participate equally in the earnings dividends and assets allocable to that class of the particular series. The Trust also reserves the right to redesignate series and classify and reclassify classes, whether or not shares of the series or class are outstanding. The Trust also reserves the right to modify the preferences, voting powers, rights, and privileges of shares of each class without shareholder approval.

The Trustees of the Trust have the authority to designate additional series and classes of shares, to divide any series, and to designate the relative rights and preferences as between the different series and classes of shares. All shares issued and outstanding will be fully paid and nonassessable by the Trust, and redeemable as described in this Statement of Additional Information and in the Prospectus. The Trust may involuntarily redeem shareholder's shares at any time for any reason the Trustees of the Trust deem appropriate, including for the following reasons: (a) in order to eliminate inactive, lost, or very small accounts for administrative efficiencies and cost savings, (b) to protect the tax status of the Funds if necessary, and (c) to eliminate ownership of shares by a particular shareholder when the Trustees determine that the particular shareholder's ownership is not in the best interests of the other shareholders of the Funds.

Shareholders are entitled to one vote for each dollar value of net asset value (number of shares owned times net asset value per share) represented by the shareholder's shares in the Funds, on each matter on which that shareholder is entitled to vote. The Trust is not required and has no present intention to hold annual meetings of shareholders, but the Trust will hold special meetings of shareholders when in the judgment of the Trustees it

is necessary or desirable to submit matters for a shareholder vote. Shareholders have under certain circumstances (i.e., upon application and submission of certain specified documents to the Trustees by a specified number of shareholders) the right to communicate with other shareholders in connection with requesting a meeting of shareholders for the purpose of removing one or more Trustees. Shareholders also have under certain circumstances the right to remove one or more Trustees without a meeting by a declaration in writing by a specified number of shareholders. Shares have no preference, preemptive, conversion or similar rights. Shareholders in the Fund do not have cumulative voting rights, and shareholders owning more than 50% of the outstanding shares of the Trust may elect all of the Trustees if they chose to do so.

The Trust may, without shareholder approval, change the Funds' form of organization, reorganize the Funds, any other series, any class, or the Trust as a whole into a newly created entity or a newly created series of an existing entity, or incorporate the Funds, any other series, any class, or the Trust as a whole as a newly created entity. If recommended by the Trustees, the Trust, the Funds, any other series, or any class of the Trust may merge or consolidate or may sell, lease, or exchange all or substantially all of its assets if authorized at any meeting of shareholders by a vote of the majority of the outstanding voting securities (as defined in the 1940 Act) of the Trust voting as a single class or of the affected Funds, series, or class, or by written consent, without a meeting, of the holders of shares representing a majority of the voting power of the outstanding shares of the Trust voting as a single class, or of the affected Funds, series or class. The Trust may be terminated at any time by a vote of the majority of the outstanding voting securities (as defined in the 1940 Act) of the Trust. The Funds, any other series of any series, may be terminated at any time by a vote of the majority of the Funds or that series or class, or by the Trustees by written notice to the shareholders of the Funds or that series or class. If not so terminated, the Trust will continue indefinitely. Except in limited circumstances, the Trustees may, without any shareholder vote, amend or otherwise supplement the Trust's Declaration of Trust.

The Trust is an entity of the type commonly known as a "Massachusetts business trust". Under Massachusetts law, shareholders of such a business trust may, under certain circumstances, be held personally liable as partners for its obligations and liabilities. However, the Declaration of Trust contains an express disclaimer of shareholder liability for acts or obligations of the Trust and provides for indemnification and reimbursement of expenses out of Trust property for any shareholder held personally liable for the obligations of the Trust. The Declaration of Trust also provides that the Trust shall maintain appropriate insurance (for example, fidelity bonding and errors and omissions insurance) for the protection of the Trust, its shareholders, Trustees, officers, employees, and agents covering possible tort and other liabilities. Thus, the risk of a shareholder incurring financial loss on account of shareholder liability is limited to circumstances in which both inadequate insurance existed and the Trust itself was unable to meet its obligations.

The Declaration of Trust further provides that obligations of the Trust are not binding upon the Trustees individually but only upon the property of the Trust and that the Trustees will not be liable for errors of judgment or mistakes of fact or law, and that the Trust will indemnify its Trustees and officers against liabilities and expenses incurred in connection with litigation in which they may be involved because of their offices with the Trust unless, as to liability to the Trust or the Funds' shareholders, it is finally adjudicated that they engaged in willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence, or reckless disregard of the duties involved in their offices, or unless with respect to any other matter it is finally adjudicated that they did not act in good faith in the reasonable belief that their actions were in the best interests of the Trust. In the case of settlement, such indemnification will not be provided unless it has been determined by a court or other body approving the settlement or other

disposition, or by a reasonable determination, based upon a review of readily available facts, by vote of a majority of Disinterested Trustees (as defined in the Declaration of Trust) or in a written opinion of independent counsel, that such Trustees or officers have not engaged in willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence, or reckless disregard of their duties.

The Trust's Declaration of Trust provides a detailed process for the bringing of derivative or direct actions by shareholders in order to permit legitimate inquiries and claims while avoiding the time, expense, distraction, and other harm that can be caused to a Fund or its shareholders as a result of spurious shareholder demands and derivative actions. Prior to bringing a derivative action with respect to a Fund, a demand by three unrelated shareholders must first be made on the Fund's Trustees. The Trust's Declaration of Trust details various information, certifications, undertakings, and acknowledgements that must be included in the demand. Following receipt of the demand, the Trustees have a period of 90 days, which may be extended by an additional 60 days, to consider the demand. If a majority of the Trustees who are considered independent for the purposes of considering the demand determine that maintaining the suit would not be in the best interests of the Fund, the Trustees are required to reject the demand and the complaining shareholders may not proceed with the derivative action was not a good faith exercise of their business judgment on behalf of a Fund. If a demand is rejected, the complaining shareholders will be responsible for the costs and expenses (including attorneys' fees) incurred by the Fund in connection with the consideration of the demand, if a court determines that the demand was made without reasonable cause or for an improper purpose. If a derivative or direct action is brought in violation of the Trust's Declaration of Trust, the shareholders bringing the action may be responsible for the Fund's costs, including attorneys' fees, if a court determines that the action was brought without reasonable cause or for an improper purpose.

The Trust's Declaration of Trust provides that no shareholder may bring a direct action claiming injury as a shareholder of the Trust, or any series or class thereof, where the matters alleged (if true) would give rise to a claim by the Trust or by the Trust on behalf of a series or class, unless the shareholder has suffered an injury distinct from that suffered by the shareholders of the Trust, or the series or class, generally. Under the Trust's Declaration of Trust, a shareholder bringing a direct claim must be a shareholder of the series or class with respect to which the direct action is brought at the time of the injury complained of, or have acquired the shares afterwards by operation of law from a person who was a shareholder at that time.

The Trust's Declaration of Trust provides that no Trustee, officer or employee of the Trust owes any duty to any person (including without limitation any shareholder), other than the Trust or any series. The Trust's Declaration of Trust also provides that shareholders have no rights, privileges, claims or remedies under any contract or agreement entered into by the Trust with any service provider or other agent or contract with the Trust, including, without limitation, any third-party beneficiary rights, except as may be expressly provided in any service contract or agreement.

PORTFOLIO TRANSACTIONS AND BROKERAGE COMMISSIONS

BALANCED FUND

Specific decisions to purchase or sell securities for the Fund are made by a team of portfolio managers who are employees of the Subadviser and who are appointed and supervised by its senior officers. The Board of Trustees reviews changes in the Fund's investments. The Fund's portfolio managers may serve other clients of the Subadviser in a similar capacity.

The Subadviser makes decisions concerning the execution of portfolio security transactions of the Balanced Fund, including the selection of the market and the broker-dealer firm. The Subadviser is also responsible for the execution of transactions for other accounts managed by it.

The Subadviser places the security transactions of the Balanced Fund and other accounts managed by it for execution with various broker-dealer firms. The Subadviser uses its best efforts to obtain execution of portfolio transactions at prices that are advantageous to the Fund and (when a disclosed commission is being charged) at reasonably competitive commission rates. In seeking such execution, the Subadviser will use its best judgment in evaluating the terms of a transaction, and will give consideration to various relevant factors, including without limitation the size and type of the transaction, the general execution and operational capabilities of the broker-dealer, the nature and character of the market for the security, the confidentiality, speed and certainty of effective execution required for the transaction, the reputation, reliability, experience and financial condition of the broker-dealer, the value and quality of services rendered by the broker-dealer in other transactions, the impact of liquidity rebates on the selection of brokers and the negotiation of commission rates, and the reasonableness of the commission, if any. Transactions on United States stock exchanges and other agency transactions involve the payment by the Fund of negotiated brokerage commissions. Such commissions vary among different broker-dealer firms, and a particular broker-dealer may charge different commissions according to such factors as the difficulty and size of the transaction and the volume of business done with such broker-dealer. Transactions in foreign securities usually involve the payment of fixed brokerage commissions, which are generally higher than those in the United States. In an underwritten offering the price paid by the Fund often includes a disclosed fixed commission or discount retained by the underwriter or dealer. Although commissions paid on portfolio security transactions will, in the judgment of the Subadviser, be reasonable in relation to the value of the services provided, commissions exceeding those which another firm might charge may be paid to broker-dealers who were selected to execute transactions on behalf of the Fund and the Subadviser's other clients in part for providing brokerage and research services to the Subadviser.

As authorized in Section 28(e) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, a broker or dealer who executes a portfolio transaction on behalf of the Balanced Fund may receive a commission which is in excess of the amount of commission another broker or dealer would have charged for effecting that transaction if the Subadviser determines in good faith that such commission was reasonable in relation to the value of the brokerage and research services provided. This determination may be made on the basis of either that particular transaction or on the basis of the overall responsibilities that the Subadviser and its affiliates have for accounts over which they exercise investment discretion. In making any such determination, the Subadviser will not attempt to place a specific dollar value on the brokerage and research services provided or to determine what portion of the commission should be related to such services. Brokerage and research services may include advice as to the value of securities; furnishing analyses and reports concerning issuers, industries, securities, economic factors and trends, portfolio strategy and the performance of accounts; and effecting securities transactions and performing functions incidental thereto (such as clearance and settlement); and the "Research Services" referred to in the next paragraph.

It is a practice in the investment advisory industry for the advisers of investment companies, institutions and other investors to receive research, statistical and quotation services, data, information and other services, products and materials which assists such advisers in the performance of their investment responsibilities ("Research Services") from broker-dealer firms which execute portfolio transactions for the clients of such advisers. Consistent with this practice, the Subadviser obtains services relevant to its investment decision-making process from full-service broker-dealers with which the Subadviser places the Fund's transactions. These Research Services include economic research, company and industry research, and other broker services. Subject to its obligation to seek best execution, Subadviser directs trades through such broker-dealers in order to obtain the Research Services. Subadviser has an incentive to select or recommend a broker-dealer based on its interest in receiving the Research Services, rather than on the Fund's interest in receiving most favorable execution. Trillium directs trades to broker-dealers based on its investment team's evaluation of the brokers' services and execution ability. It is possible that the Fund will pay a higher commission than that obtainable from broker-dealers who provide only execution

The Research Services allowable must be eligible under the interpretive commission guidance established by the SEC effective July 24, 2006, and may change pending further SEC guidance. Such Research Service are useful and of value to the Subadviser in rendering investment advisory services to its clients. The Subadviser evaluates the nature and quality of the various Research Services obtained through broker-dealer firms and attempts to allocate sufficient commissions to such firms to ensure the continued receipt of Research Services that the Subadviser believes are useful or of value to it rendering investment advisory services to its clients.

The Subadviser does not proportionally allocate research benefits to its clients, regardless of whether any such client or clients paid commissions to the broker-dealer that provided the Research Service. The Subadviser does not reduce the advisory fee paid by the Balanced Fund because the Subadviser receives such Research Services.

Subject to Section 28(e) of the Exchange Act, Subadviser obtains services relevant to its investment decision-making process from full-service broker-dealers using client commissions. Such services include economic research, company and industry research, and other broker services. Subadviser benefits from the use of client commissions in order to pay for the research and services provided by full-service broker-dealers.

Subject to its obligation to seek best execution, Subadviser directs trades through such brokers in order to obtain the services. Subadviser has an incentive to select or recommend a broker-dealer based on its interest in receiving the research or services, rather than on clients' interest in receiving most favorable execution. Subadviser directs trades to brokers based on its investment team's evaluation of the brokers' services and execution ability.

Research benefits are not limited to those clients who have generated a particular commission although certain commission allocations connect to particular clients or groups of clients. Subadviser does not proportionally allocate research benefits to any accounts that generate different amounts of the commission allocation. Such research benefits all of Subadviser's clients, although it is possible that a client will pay a higher commission than that obtainable from brokers who provide only execution.

Subadviser does not have soft dollar commitments to obtain third party research. Subadviser accounts, including the Green Century Balanced Fund, did not generate any soft dollar commission credits to obtain third party research for the previous quarter. Subadviser accounts did not generate soft dollar commission credits to obtain third party research in calendar years 2022, 2023 and 2024. Trillium-advised accounts, including the Green Century Balanced Fund, did not generate soft dollar commissions to obtain third party research through September 30, 2024.

The commission rate paid to executing broker-dealers is \$0.03 per share. Pursuant to the safe harbor provided by Section 28(e) of the Exchange Act, Subadviser believes that the access to important research and industry information provided by executing broker-dealers using the current commission rate is more beneficial to the Green Century Balanced Fund than the loss of such access resulting from a reduction in commission rates to the Green Century Balanced Fund.

Securities considered as investments for the Balanced Fund may also be appropriate for other investment accounts managed by the Subadviser or its affiliates. The Subadviser will attempt to allocate equitably portfolio security transactions among the Fund and the portfolios of its other investment accounts whenever decisions are made to purchase or sell securities by the Fund and one or more of such other accounts simultaneously. In making such allocations, the main factors to be considered are the respective investment objectives of the Fund and such other accounts, the relative size of portfolio holdings of the same or comparable securities, the availability of cash for investment by the Fund and such accounts, the size of investment commitments generally held by the Fund and such accounts and the opinions of the persons responsible for recommending investments to the Fund and such accounts. While this procedure could have a detrimental effect on the price or amount of the securities available to the Fund from time to time, it is the opinion of the Trustees of the Trust and the Fund that the benefits available from the Subadviser organization outweigh any disadvantage that may arise from exposure to simultaneous transactions.

For the fiscal years ended July 31, 2022, 2023, and 2024, the Balanced Fund paid brokerage commissions aggregating \$23,408, \$34,848 and \$22,977 respectively.

To the extent permitted by law, the Trust may engage in brokerage transactions with brokers that are affiliates of the Adviser or a subadviser. The Trust has adopted procedures in accordance with Section 17(e)(2) and Rule 17e-1 under the 1940 Act to ensure that all commissions, fees and other remuneration, including liquidity rebates for order flow, to be paid to such affiliated brokers are fair and reasonable to each Fund's shareholders.

In addition, the Trust has adopted procedures to require that the Subadviser does not place trades for the purpose of generating any remuneration for an affiliated or non-affiliated broker-dealer (other than commissions), including liquidity rebates for order flow.

Further, the Subadviser is required to report on a quarterly basis, to the extent that the information is available, all remuneration (in addition to commissions) received by affiliated and non-affiliated broker-dealers in respect of the Balanced Fund's portfolio transactions or, if such information is not available, that it has determined that such remuneration, if any, was not material in relation to the selection of brokers and the negotiation of commission rates.

The portfolio turnover rate is the ratio of the lesser of sales or purchases to the monthly average value of the portfolio (excluding from both the numerator and the denominator all securities with maturities at the time of acquisition of one year or less). Higher levels of Fund activity result in higher transaction costs and may also result in taxes on realized capital gains to be borne by the Fund's shareholders. Purchases and sales are made for the Fund whenever necessary, in management's opinion, to meet the Fund's objective. The portfolio turnover rates for the Balanced Fund for the fiscal years ended July 31, 2022, 2023 and 2024 were 9%, 21% and 13%, respectively.

EQUITY FUND

Specific decisions to purchase or sell securities for the Equity Fund are made by portfolio managers who are employees of NTI and who are appointed and supervised by its senior officers. The portfolio managers of the Equity Fund may serve other clients of NTI in a similar capacity.

Frequent changes in the Equity Fund's holdings may result from the policy of attempting to correlate the Equity Fund's securities holdings with the composition of the KLD400 ex Fossil Fuels Index, and the frequency of such changes will increase as the rate and volume of purchases and redemptions of shares of the Equity Fund increases. The portfolio turnover rates for the Equity Fund for the fiscal years ended July 31, 2022, 2023, and 2024, were 5%, 4% and 5% respectively.

The primary consideration in placing transactions with broker-dealers for the Equity Fund is to obtain executions at the most favorable and reasonable commission rates in relation to the benefits received. The Equity Trading Department of NTI attempts to achieve these results by using sound business judgment and choosing brokers to execute transactions based on many factors, including: net cost or net realized from the trade; ability to act promptly in executing the trade and delivering the securities; ability to find the natural opposite side of a transaction; ability to buy or sell a block of the size involved in the transaction; superior knowledge and order-flow in specific capitalization categories; ability of the broker to commit proprietary capital to facilitate orders; ability to work large orders discreetly; experience or knowledge of the particular security and access to sources of supply or market thereof; utilization of alternative markets including "third" and "fourth" markets; best way to reach other institutional investors; financial responsibility and reputation; operational efficiency; value-added information flow; ability to minimize impact by providing anonymity (e.g., ECN).

The Investment Subadvisory Agreement with NTI provides that NTI may not use commissions paid to broker-dealers in connection with the purchase or sale of the Equity Fund's securities to generate so-called "soft dollars." "Soft dollar" arrangements are arrangements whereby commissions paid by a mutual fund are used to pay for products or services used by the mutual fund's manager.

In certain instances, there may be securities that are suitable for the Equity Fund as well as for one or more of NTI's or Green Century Capital's other clients. Investment decisions for the Equity Fund and for NTI's or Green Century Capital's other clients are made with a view to achieving their respective investment objectives. It may develop that a particular security is bought or sold for only one client even though it might be held by, or bought or sold for, other clients. Likewise, a particular security may be bought for one or more clients when one or more clients are selling that same security. Some simultaneous transactions are inevitable when several clients receive investment advice from the same investment adviser, particularly when the same security is

suitable for the investment objectives of more than one client. When two or more clients are simultaneously engaged in the purchase or sale of the same security, the securities are allocated among clients in a manner believed to be equitable to each. It is recognized that in some cases this system could have a detrimental effect on the price or volume of the security as far as the Equity Fund is concerned. However, it is believed that the ability of the Equity Fund to participate in volume transactions will produce better executions for the Equity Fund.

For the fiscal years ended July 31, 2022, 2023, and 2024, the Equity Fund paid brokerage commissions of \$3,400, \$1,811 and, \$2,331 respectively.

No Portfolio transactions may be executed with the Adviser or the Subadviser, or with any affiliate of the Adviser or the Subadviser, acting either as principal or as broker, except as permitted by applicable law.

INTERNATIONAL INDEX FUND

Specific decisions to purchase or sell securities for the International Index Fund are made by portfolio managers who are employees of NTI and who are appointed and supervised by its senior officers. The portfolio managers of the International Index Fund may serve other clients of NTI in a similar capacity.

Frequent changes in the International Index Fund's holdings may result from the policy of attempting to correlate the International Index Fund's securities holdings with the composition of the World ex USA SRI ex Fossil Fuels Index, and the frequency of such changes will increase as the rate and volume of purchases and redemptions of shares of the International Index Fund increases. The portfolio turnover rates for the International Index Fund for the fiscal years ended 2022, 2023, and 2024 were 29%, 42% and 29%, respectively.

The primary consideration in placing transactions with broker-dealers for the International Index Fund is to obtain executions at the most favorable and reasonable commission rates in relation to the benefits received. The Equity Trading Department of NTI attempts to achieve these results by using sound business judgment and choosing brokers to execute transactions based on many factors, including: net cost or net realized from the trade; ability to act promptly in executing the trade and delivering the securities; ability to find the natural opposite side of a transaction; ability to buy or sell a block of the size involved in the transaction; superior knowledge and order-flow in specific capitalization categories; ability of the broker to commit proprietary capital to facilitate orders; ability to work large orders discreetly; experience or knowledge of the particular security and access to sources of supply or market thereof; utilization of alternative markets including "third" and "fourth" markets; best way to reach other institutional investors; financial responsibility and reputation; operational efficiency; value-added information flow; ability to minimize impact by providing anonymity (e.g., ECN).

The Investment Subadvisory Agreement with NTI provides that NTI may not use commissions paid to broker-dealers in connection with the purchase or sale of the International Index Fund's securities to generate so-called "soft dollars." "Soft dollar" arrangements are arrangements whereby commissions paid by a mutual fund are used to pay for products or services used by the mutual fund's manager.

In certain instances, there may be securities that are suitable for the International Index Fund as well as for one or more of NTI's or Green Century Capital's other clients. Investment decisions for the International Index Fund and for NTI's or Green Century Capital's other clients are made with a view to achieving their respective investment objectives. It may develop that a particular security is bought or sold for only one client even though

it might be held by, or bought or sold for, other clients. Likewise, a particular security may be bought for one or more clients when one or more clients are selling that same security. Some simultaneous transactions are inevitable when several clients receive investment advice from the same investment adviser, particularly when the same security is suitable for the investment objectives of more than one client. When two or more clients are simultaneously engaged in the purchase or sale of the same security, the securities are allocated among clients in a manner believed to be equitable to each. It is recognized that in some cases this system could have a detrimental effect on the price or volume of the security as far as the International Index Fund is concerned. However, it is believed that the ability of the International Index Fund to participate in volume transactions will produce better executions for the International Index Fund.

For the fiscal years ended 2022, 2023, and 2024, the International Index Fund paid brokerage commissions of \$15,203, \$11,133 and \$13,261 respectively.

No Portfolio transactions may be executed with the Adviser or the Subadviser, or with any affiliate of the Adviser or the Subadviser, acting either as principal or as broker, except as permitted by applicable law.

PORTFOLIO HOLDINGS DISCLOSURE

The Funds have adopted policies and procedures which govern the timing and circumstances of disclosure to shareholders and third parties of information regarding the portfolio investments held by each of the Funds. The Policies and Procedures for the Disclosure of the Green Century Funds' Portfolio Holdings is provided below.

This policy governs the timing and circumstances of disclosure to shareholders and third parties of information regarding the portfolio investments held by the Funds. The Funds and their administrator, Green Century Capital, have a fiduciary duty to inform the Funds' shareholders as well as prospective investors of the Funds' securities holdings in a timely manner while also preventing anyone, including arbitrageurs, from misusing this data to the detriment of the Funds and their shareholders. The goal of this policy is that information on the Funds' portfolio holdings be disclosed as widely as practicable and on a concurrent basis to shareholders and other interested persons and entities, or as required by law. Any information disseminated in any other manner on the Funds' portfolio holdings will be posted to the Funds' or another publicly available website concurrently. Thus, the Funds and Green Century Capital will not disclose the Funds' portfolio holdings in a selective manner, will not allow the Funds' service providers to disclose holdings in a selective manner and will not enter into any agreements to disclose holdings to any person or entity that are not widely available to the public. Neither the Funds, Green Century Capital, nor any other party will accept any compensation or other consideration for the receipt of portfolio holdings data.

The Funds make the following holdings information available no earlier than the dates listed in the following schedule:

• Top five or ten holdings of each Fund as of calendar quarter end, with a minimum five-day delay following calendar quarter end.

- Full holdings of each Fund as well as a listing of each Fund's investments by industry sector as of calendar quarter end, with a minimum five-day delay following calendar quarter end.
- Full holdings of each Fund as of fiscal quarter end, no earlier than the filing of the Form N-PORT, Part F or commencement of distribution of the Annual or Semi-Annual Report.
- At the discretion of an Officer of the Funds, full holdings, with a minimum five-day delay following other month end periods, including instructing the Funds' portfolio accountant services provider and custodian bank and the Funds' subadministrator to electronically disseminate each of the Fund's full holdings to various mutual fund rating and information services companies.

The Funds require the following procedures for the disclosure of the Funds' portfolio holdings:

- The Green Century Funds website (www.greencentury.com) lists each of the Funds' top five or ten holdings, as well as full holdings of each Fund, as of the end of each calendar quarter end, with a minimum five-day delay following calendar quarter end.
- The Funds' Annual Report and financial statements for its fiscal year end July 31 and its Semi-Annual Report and financial statements for its semi-annual period end January 31 are posted to the Funds' website simultaneously with the commencement of distribution of the Annual or Semi-Annual Report. The Funds' Annual Report and Semi-Annual Report list all of each of the Funds' holdings as of the end of each Fund's semi-annual fiscal periods.
- Within three business days of receipt of a request, Green Century Capital mails to prospective investors and other inquirers a prospectus and other material which includes a listing of each Fund's investments by industry sector as of the end of each calendar quarter, with a minimum five-day delay following calendar quarter end.
- Also, within three business days of receipt of a request, Green Century Capital mails to prospective investors and other inquirers a current Annual Report or Semi-Annual Report which includes a list of all of each of the Funds' holdings as of the end of each Fund's semi-annual fiscal periods, no earlier than the commencement of distribution of the Annual or Semi-Annual Report.
- The Funds file Form N-CSR within 10 days after the transmission to shareholders of the Annual or Semi-Annual Report included in the Form N-CSR and file Form N-PORT, Part F within sixty days of the close of each of the Funds' first and third fiscal quarter ends with the SEC. The Form N-CSR and Form N-PORT, Part F filings include a complete list of each of the Funds' portfolio holdings, which are posted to the Funds' website as of the date of the filing of Form N-PORT, Part F, or simultaneously with the commencement of the distribution of the Annual or Semi-Annual Report.
- The Funds' Annual Report and Semi-Annual Report are distributed to shareholders beginning within sixty days of the close of each semi-annual fiscal period
- The Funds' portfolio accountant services provider and custodian bank and the Funds' subadministrator electronically disseminate each of the Funds' full portfolio holdings to various mutual fund rating and information services companies as of each calendar quarter end with a minimum five-day delay. The mutual fund rating and information services companies include but are not limited to Morningstar, Lipper and Bloomberg.

The Funds require anyone who has access to information on the Funds' portfolio holdings in connection with the services they provide to the Funds to only disclose that information after the holdings have been made public as per the schedule described above. Those who have access to information on the Funds' portfolio holdings in connection with the services they provide to the Funds include: the Funds' Trustees and Officers; Green Century Capital officers, directors, employees, consultants, and volunteers; and employees and others associated with service providers or prospective service providers to the Funds.

INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

KPMG LLP is the independent registered public accounting firm of the Balanced Fund, the Equity Fund and the International Index Fund.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

A shareholder's right to receive payment with respect to any redemption may be suspended or the payment of the redemption proceeds postponed: (i) during periods when the NYSE is closed for other than weekends and holidays or when trading on such Exchange is restricted as determined by the SEC by rule or regulation, (ii) during periods in which an emergency exists which causes disposal of, or evaluation of the net asset value of, the Funds' portfolio securities to be unreasonable or impracticable, or (iii) for such other periods as the SEC may permit.

With respect to the securities offered by the Funds' Prospectus, this Statement of Additional Information and the Prospectus do not contain all the information included in the Registration Statement filed with the SEC under the 1933 Act. Pursuant to the rules and regulations of the SEC, certain portions have been omitted. The Registration Statement including the exhibits filed therewith may be examined at the office of the SEC in Washington, D.C and may be accessed on the EDGAR Database on the SEC's internet site at http://www.sec.gov.

Statements contained in this Statement of Additional Information and the Prospectus concerning the contents of any contract or other document are not necessarily complete, and in each instance, reference is made to the copy of such contract or other document filed as an exhibit to the Registration Statement. Each such statement is qualified in all respects by such reference.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The financial statements of the Balanced, Equity and International Index Funds as of July 31, 2024, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on Form N-CSR, are hereby incorporated by reference from such report. Shareholders may obtain copies of the Annual Report, without charge, by calling 1-800-934-7336 or visiting the Funds' website at www.greencentury.com.

THE GREEN CENTURY EQUITY FUND AND THE GREEN CENTURY MSCI INTERNATIONAL INDEX FUND (THE "FUNDS") ARE NOT SPONSORED, ENDORSED, SOLD OR PROMOTED BY MSCI INC. ("MSCI"), ANY OF ITS AFFILIATES, ANY OF ITS DIRECT OR INDIRECT INFORMATION PROVIDERS OR ANY OTHER THIRD PARTY INVOLVED IN, OR RELATED TO, COMPILING, COMPUTING OR CREATING ANY MSCI INDEX (COLLECTIVELY, THE "MSCI PARTIES"). THE MSCI INDEXES ARE THE EXCLUSIVE PROPERTY OF MSCI OR ITS LICENSORS. MSCI AND THE MSCI INDEX NAMES ARE SERVICE MARK(S) OF MSCI OR ITS AFFILIATES AND HAVE BEEN LICENSED FOR USE FOR CERTAIN PURPOSES BY GREEN CENTURY CAPITAL MANAGEMENT. NONE OF THE MSCI PARTIES MAKES ANY REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, TO THE ISSUER OR OWNERS OF THESE FUNDS OR ANY OTHER PERSON OR ENTITY REGARDING THE ADVISABILITY OF INVESTING IN FUNDS GENERALLY OR IN THESE FUNDS PARTICULARLY OR THE ABILITY OF ANY MSCI INDEX TO TRACK CORRESPONDING STOCK MARKET PERFORMANCE. MSCI OR ITS AFFILIATES ARE THE LICENSORS OF CERTAIN TRADEMARKS, SERVICE MARKS AND TRADE NAMES AND OF THE MSCI INDEXES WHICH ARE DETERMINED, COMPOSED AND CALCULATED BY MSCI WITHOUT REGARD TO THESE FUNDS OR THE ISSUER OR OWNERS OF THESE FUNDS OR ANY OTHER PERSON OR ENTITY. NONE OF THE MSCI PARTIES HAS ANY OBLIGATION TO TAKE THE NEEDS OF THE ISSUER OR OWNERS OF THESE FUNDS OR ANY OTHER PERSON OR ENTITY INTO CONSIDERATION IN DETERMINING, COMPOSING OR CALCULATING THE MSCI INDEXES. NONE OF THE MSCI PARTIES IS RESPONSIBLE FOR OR HAS PARTICIPATED IN THE DETERMINATION OF THE TIMING OF, PRICES AT, OR QUANTITIES OF THESE FUNDS TO BE ISSUED OR IN THE DETERMINATION OR CALCULATION OF THE EQUATION BY OR THE CONSIDERATION INTO WHICH THESE FUNDS ARE REDEEMABLE. FURTHER, NONE OF THE MSCI PARTIES HAS ANY OBLIGATION OR LIABILITY TO THE ISSUER OR OWNERS OF THESE FUNDS OR ANY OTHER PERSON OR ENTITY IN CONNECTION WITH THE ADMINISTRATION, MARKETING OR OFFERING OF THESE FUNDS.

ALTHOUGH MSCI SHALL OBTAIN INFORMATION FOR INCLUSION IN OR FOR USE IN THE CALCULATION OF THE MSCI INDEXES FROM SOURCES THAT MSCI CONSIDERS RELIABLE, NONE OF THE MSCI PARTIES WARRANTS OR GUARANTEES THE ORIGINALITY, ACCURACY AND/OR THE COMPLETENESS OF ANY MSCI INDEX OR ANY DATA INCLUDED THEREIN. NONE OF THE MSCI PARTIES MAKES ANY WARRANTY, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, AS TO RESULTS TO BE OBTAINED BY THE ISSUER OF THE FUNDS, OWNERS OF THE FUNDS, OR ANY OTHER PERSON OR ENTITY, FROM THE USE OF ANY MSCI INDEX OR ANY DATA INCLUDED THEREIN. NONE OF THE MSCI PARTIES SHALL HAVE ANY LIABILITY FOR ANY ERRORS, OMISSIONS OR INTERRUPTIONS OF OR IN CONNECTION WITH ANY MSCI INDEX OR ANY DATA INCLUDED THEREIN. FURTHER, NONE OF THE MSCI PARTIES MAKES ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF ANY KIND, AND THE MSCI PARITES HEREBY EXPRESSLY DISCLAIM ALL WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE, WITH RESPECT TO EACH MSCI INDEX AND ANY DATA INCLUDED THEREIN. WITHOUT LIMITING ANY OF THE FOREGOING, IN NO EVENT SHALL ANY OF THE MSCI PARTIES HAVE ANY LIABILITY FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, SPECIAL, PUNITIVE, CONSEQUENTIAL OR ANY OTHER DAMAGES (INCLUDING LOST PROFITS) EVEN IF NOTIFIED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGES.

No purchaser, seller or holder of the Green Century Equity Fund, the Green Century MSCI International Index Fund, or any other person or entity, should use or refer to any MSCI trade name, trademark or service mark to sponsor, endorse, market or promote this security without first contacting MSCI to determine whether MSCI's permission is required. Under no circumstances may any person or entity claim any affiliation with MSCI without the prior written permission of MSCI.

APPENDIX A - DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES RATINGS1

The ratings of Moody's Investors Service, Inc., S&P's Global Ratings and Fitch Ratings represent their opinions as to the quality of various debt obligations. It should be emphasized, however, that ratings are not absolute standards of quality. Consequently, debt obligations with the same maturity, coupon and rating may have different yields while debt obligations of the same maturity and coupon with different ratings may have the same yield. As described by the rating agencies, ratings are generally given to securities at the time of issuances. While the rating agencies may from time to time revise such ratings, they undertake no obligation to do so.

Moody's Investors Service, Inc. Global Rating Scales

Ratings assigned on Moody's global long-term and short-term rating scales are forward-looking opinions of the relative credit risks of financial obligations issued by non-financial corporates, financial institutions, structured finance vehicles, project finance vehicles, and public sector entities. Moody's defines credit risk as the risk that an entity may not meet its contractual financial obligations as they come due and any estimated financial loss in the event of default or impairment. The contractual financial obligations1 addressed by Moody's ratings are those that call for, without regard to enforceability, the payment of an ascertainable amount, which may vary based upon standard sources of variation (e.g., floating interest rates), by an ascertainable date. Moody's rating addresses the issuer's ability to obtain cash sufficient to service the obligation, and its willingness to pay.2 Moody's ratings do not address non-standard sources of variation in the amount of the principal obligation (e.g., equity indexed), absent an express statement to the contrary in a press release accompanying an initial rating.3 Long-term ratings are assigned to issuers or obligations and the expected financial loss suffered in the event of default or impairment. Short-term ratings are assigned for obligations with an original maturity of thirteen months or less and reflect both on the likelihood of a default or impairment on contractual financial obligations and the expected financial loss suffered in the event of default or impairment on contractual financial obligations and the expected financial loss suffered in the event of default or impairment on contractual financial obligations and the expected financial loss suffered in the event of default or impairment on contractual financial obligations and the expected financial loss suffered in the event of default or impairment on contractual financial obligations and the expected financial loss suffered in the event of default or impairment on contractual financial obligatio

1 In the case of impairments, there can be a financial loss even when contractual obligations are met.

- 2 In some cases, the relevant credit risk relates to a third party, in addition to, or instead of the issuer. Examples include credit-linked notes and guaranteed obligations.
- 3 Because the number of possible features or structures is limited only by the creativity of issuers, Moody's cannot comprehensively catalogue all the types of non-standard variation affecting financial obligations, but examples include indexed values, equity values and cash flows, prepayment penalties, and an obligation to pay an amount that is not ascertainable at the inception of the transaction
- 4 For certain structured finance, preferred stock and hybrid securities in which payment default events are either not defined or do not match investors' expectations for timely payment, long-term and short-term ratings reflect the likelihood of impairment and financial loss in the event of impairment.
- 5 Debts held on the balance sheets of official sector institutions which include supranational institutions, central banks and certain government-owned or controlled banks – may not always be treated the same as debts held by private investors and lenders. When it is known that an obligation is held by official sector institutions as well as other investors, a rating (short-term or long-term) assigned to that obligation reflects only the credit risks faced by non-official sector investors.

Moody's issues ratings at the issuer level and instrument level on both the long-term scale and the short-term scale. Typically, ratings are made publicly available although private and unpublished ratings may also be assigned.6

Moody's differentiates structured finance ratings from fundamental ratings (i.e., ratings on nonfinancial corporate, financial institution, and public sector entities) on the global long-term scale by adding (sf) to all structured finance ratings.7 The addition of (sf) to structured finance ratings should eliminate any presumption that such ratings and fundamental ratings at the same letter grade level will behave the same. The (sf) indicator for structured finance security ratings indicates that otherwise similarly rated structured finance and fundamental securities may have different risk characteristics. Through its current methodologies, however, Moody's aspires to achieve broad expected equivalence in structured finance and fundamental rating performance when measured over a long period of time.

Description of Moody's Investors Service, Inc.'s Global Long-Term Ratings:

Aaa-Obligations rated Aaa are judged to be of the highest quality, subject to the lowest level of credit risk.

Aa-Obligations rated Aa are judged to be of high quality and are subject to very low credit risk.

A-Obligations rated A are judged to be upper-medium grade and are subject to low credit risk.

Baa-Obligations rated Baa are judged to be medium-grade and subject to moderate credit risk and as such may possess certain speculative characteristics.

Ba-Obligations rated Ba are judged to be speculative and are subject to substantial credit risk.

B-Obligations rated B are considered speculative and are subject to high credit risk.

Caa-Obligations rated Caa are judged to be speculative of poor standing and are subject to very high credit risk.

Ca-Obligations rated Ca are highly speculative and are likely in, or very near, default, with some prospect of recovery of principal and interest.

C-Obligations rated C are the lowest rated and are typically in default, with little prospect for recovery of principal or interest.

- 6 For information on how to obtain a Moody's credit rating, including private and unpublished credit ratings, please see Moody's Investors Service Products.
- 7 Like other global scale ratings, (sf) ratings reflect both the likelihood of a default and the expected loss suffered in the event of default. Ratings are assigned based on a rating committee's assessment of a security's expected loss rate (default probability multiplied by expected loss severity), and may be subject to the constraint that the final expected loss rating assigned would not be more than a certain number of notches, typically three to five notches, above the rating that would be assigned based on an assessment of default probability alone. The magnitude of this constraint may vary with the level of the rating, the seasoning of the transaction, and the uncertainty around the assessments of expected loss and probability of default.

Note: Moody's appends numerical modifiers 1, 2, and 3 to each generic rating classification from Aa through Caa. The modifier 1 indicates that the obligation ranks in the higher end of its generic rating category; the modifier 2 indicates a mid-range ranking; and the modifier 3 indicates a ranking in the lower end of that generic rating category. Additionally, a "(hyb)" indicator is appended to all ratings of hybrid securities issued by banks, insurers, finance companies, and securities firms.

By their terms, hybrid securities allow for the omission of scheduled dividends, interest, or principal payments, which can potentially result in impairment if such an omission occurs. Hybrid securities may also be subject to contractually allowable write-downs of principal that could result in impairment. Together with the hybrid indicator, the long-term obligation rating assigned to a hybrid security is an expression of the relative credit risk associated with that security.

Description of Moody's Investors Service, Inc.'s Global Short-Term Ratings:

P-1-Ratings of Prime-1 reflect a superior ability to repay short-term debt obligations.

P-2- Ratings of Prime-2 reflect a strong ability to repay short-term debt obligations.

P-3- Ratings of Prime-3 reflect an acceptable ability to repay short-term obligations.

NP-Issuers (or supporting institutions) rated Not Prime do not fall within any of the Prime rating categories.

Description of Moody's Investors Service, Inc.'s US Municipal Ratings:

U.S. Municipal Short-Term Obligation Ratings:

Moody's uses the global short-term Prime rating scale for commercial paper issued by US municipalities and nonprofits. These commercial paper programs may be backed by external letters of credit or liquidity facilities, or by an issuer's self-liquidity. For other short-term municipal obligations, Moody's uses one of two other short-term rating scales, the Municipal Investment Grade (MIG) and Variable Municipal Investment Grade (VMIG) scales discussed below.

Moody's uses the MIG scale for US municipal cash flow notes, bond anticipation notes and certain other short-term obligations, which typically mature in three years or less. Under certain circumstances, Moody's uses the MIG scale for bond anticipation notes with maturities of up to five years.

MIG 1-This designation denotes superior credit quality. Excellent protection is afforded by established cash flows, highly reliable liquidity support, or demonstrated broad-based access to the market for refinancing.

MIG 2-This designation denotes strong credit quality. Margins of protection are ample, although not as large as in the preceding group.

MIG 3-This designation denotes acceptable credit quality. Liquidity and cash-flow protection may be narrow, and market access for refinancing is likely to be less well-established.

SG-This designation denotes speculative-grade credit quality. Debt instruments in this category may lack sufficient margins of protection.

Demand Obligation Ratings:

In the case of variable rate demand obligations (VRDOs), a two-component rating is assigned. The components are a long-term debt rating and a short-term demand obligation rating. The long-term rating addresses the issuer's ability to meet scheduled principal and interest payments. The short-term demand obligation rating addresses the ability of the issuer or the liquidity provider to make payments associated with the purchase-price-upon-demand feature ("demand feature") of the VRDO. The short-term demand obligation rating uses the VMIG scale. VMIG ratings with 1 liquidity support use an input the short-term Counterparty Risk Assessment of the support provider, or the long-term rating of the underlying obligor in the absence of third party liquidity support. Transitions of VMIG ratings of demand obligations with conditional liquidity support differ from transitions on the Prime scale to reflect the risk that external liquidity support will terminate if the issuer's long-term rating drops below investment grade.

Moody's typically assigns the VMIG short-term demand obligation rating if the frequency of the demand feature is less than every three years. If the frequency of the demand feature is less than three years but the purchase price is payable only with remarketing proceeds, the short-term demand obligation rating is "NR".

VMIG 1-This designation denotes superior credit quality. Excellent protection is afforded by the superior short-term credit strength of the liquidity provider and structural and legal protections that ensure the timely payment of purchase price upon demand.

VMIG 2-This designation denotes strong credit quality. Good protection is afforded by the strong short-term credit strength of the liquidity provider and structural and legal protections that ensure the timely payment of purchase price upon demand.

VMIG 3-This designation denotes acceptable credit quality. Adequate protection is afforded by the satisfactory short-term credit strength of the liquidity provider and structural and legal protections that ensure the timely payment of purchase price upon demand.

SG-This designation denotes speculative-grade credit quality. Demand features rated in this category may be supported by a liquidity provider that does not have an investment grade short-term rating or may lack the structural and/or legal protections necessary to ensure the timely payment of purchase price upon demand.

Description of Moody's Investors Service, Inc.'s National Scale Long-Term Ratings:

Moody's long-term National Scale Ratings (NSRs) are opinions of the relative creditworthiness of issuers and financial obligations within a particular country. NSRs are not designed to be compared among countries; rather, they address relative credit risk within a given country. Moody's assigns national scale ratings in certain local capital markets in which investors have found the global rating scale provides inadequate differentiation among credits or is inconsistent with a rating scale already in common use in the country.

In each specific country, the last two characters of the rating indicate the country in which the issuer is located or the financial obligation was issued (e.g., Aaa.ke for Kenya).

Long-Term NSR Scale

Aaa.n Issuers or issues rated Aaa.n demonstrate the strongest creditworthiness relative to other domestic issuers and issuances.

Aa.n Issuers or issues rated Aa.n demonstrate very strong creditworthiness relative to other domestic issuers and issuances.

A.n Issuers or issues rated A.n present above-average creditworthiness relative to other domestic issuers and issuances.

Baa.n Issuers or issues rated Baa.n represent average creditworthiness relative to other domestic issuers and issuances.

Ba.n Issuers or issues rated Ba.n demonstrate below-average creditworthiness relative to other domestic issuers and issuances.

B.n Issuers or issues rated B.n demonstrate weak creditworthiness relative to other domestic issuers and issuances.

Caa.n Issuers or issues rated Caa.n demonstrate very weak creditworthiness relative to other domestic issuers and issuances.

Ca.n Issuers or issues rated Ca.n demonstrate extremely weak creditworthiness relative to other domestic issuers and issuances.

C.n Issuers or issues rated C.n demonstrate the weakest creditworthiness relative to other domestic issuers and issuances.

Note: Moody's appends numerical modifiers 1, 2, and 3 to each generic rating classification from Aa through Caa. The modifier 1 indicates that the obligation ranks in the higher end of its generic rating category; the modifier 2 indicates a mid-range ranking; and the modifier 3 indicates a ranking in the lower end of that generic rating category.

Description of S&P Global Ratings' Long-Term Issue Credit Ratings:

Long-Term Issue Credit Ratings are based, in varying degrees, on S&P Global Ratings' analysis of the following considerations: (1) the likelihood of payment—the capacity and willingness of the obligor to meet its financial commitment on a financial obligation in accordance with the terms of the obligation; (2) the nature and provisions of the financial obligation, and the promise S&P Global Ratings imputes; and (3) the protection afforded by, and relative position of, the financial obligation in the event of a bankruptcy, reorganization, or other arrangement under the laws of bankruptcy and other laws affecting creditors' rights.

An issue rating is an assessment of default risk but may incorporate an assessment of relative seniority or ultimate recovery in the event of default. Junior obligations are typically rated lower than senior obligations, to reflect lower priority in bankruptcy, as noted above. (Such differentiation may apply when an entity has both senior and subordinated obligations, secured and unsecured obligations, or operating company and holding company obligations.)

AAA-An obligation rated "AAA" has the highest rating assigned by S&P Global Ratings. The obligor's capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation is extremely strong.

AA-An obligation rated "AA" differs from the highest-rated obligations only to a small degree. The obligor's capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation is very strong.

A-An obligation rated "A" is somewhat more susceptible to the adverse effects of changes in circumstances and economic conditions than obligations in higher-rated categories. However, the obligor's capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation is still strong.

BBB-An obligation rated "BBB" exhibits adequate protection parameters. However, adverse economic conditions or changing circumstances are more likely to lead to a weakened capacity of the obligor to meet its financial commitments on the obligation.

BB, **B**, **CCC**, **CC**, **and C**-Obligations rated "BB", "B", "CCC", "CC", and "C" are regarded as having significant speculative characteristics. "BB" indicates the least degree of speculation and "C" the highest. While such obligations will likely have some quality and protective characteristics, these may be outweighed by large uncertainties or major exposure to adverse conditions.

BB-An obligation rated "BB" is less vulnerable to nonpayment than other speculative issues. However, it faces major ongoing uncertainties or exposure to adverse business, financial, or economic conditions that could lead to the obligor's inadequate capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation.

B-An obligation rated "B" is more vulnerable to nonpayment than obligations rated "BB", but the obligor currently has the capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation. Adverse business, financial, or economic conditions will likely impair the obligor's capacity or willingness to meet its financial commitments on the obligation.

CCC-An obligation rated "CCC" is currently vulnerable to nonpayment, and is dependent upon favorable business, financial, and economic conditions for the obligor to meet its financial commitments on the obligation. In the event of adverse business, financial, or economic conditions, the obligor is not likely to have the capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation.

CC-An obligation rated "CC" is currently highly vulnerable to nonpayment. The "CC" rating is used when a default has not yet occurred, but S&P Global Ratings expects default to be a virtual certainty, regardless of the anticipated time to default.

C-An obligation rated "C" is currently highly vulnerable to nonpayment, and the obligation is expected to have lower relative seniority or lower ultimate recovery compared with obligations that are rated higher.

D-An obligation rated "D" is in default or in breach of an imputed promise. For non-hybrid capital instruments, the "D" rating category is used when payments on an obligation are not made on the date due, unless S&P Global Ratings believes that such payments will be made within five business days in the absence of a stated grace period

or within the earlier of the stated grace period or 30 calendar days. The "D" rating also will be used upon the filing of a bankruptcy petition or the taking of similar action and where default on an obligation is a virtual certainty, for example due to automatic stay provisions. A rating on an obligation is lowered to "D" if it is subject to a distressed exchange offer.

Ratings from "AA" to "CCC" may be modified by the addition of a plus (+) or minus (-) sign to show relative standing within the rating categories.

Description of S&P Global Ratings' Short-Term Issue Credit Ratings:

A-1-A short-term obligation rated "A-1" is rated in the highest category by S&P Global Ratings. The obligor's capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation is strong. Within this category, certain obligations are designated with a plus sign (+). This indicates that the obligor's capacity to meet its financial commitments on these obligations is extremely strong.

A-2-A short-term obligation rated "A-2" is somewhat more susceptible to the adverse effects of changes in circumstances and economic conditions than obligations in higher rating categories. However, the obligor's capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation is satisfactory.

A-3-A short-term obligation rated "A-3" exhibits adequate protection parameters. However, adverse economic conditions or changing circumstances are more likely to weaken an obligor's capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation.

B-A short-term obligation rated "B" is regarded as vulnerable and has significant speculative characteristics. The obligor currently has the capacity to meet its financial commitments; however, it faces major ongoing uncertainties that could lead to the obligor's inadequate capacity to meet its financial commitments.

C-A short-term obligation rated "C" is currently vulnerable to nonpayment and is dependent upon favorable business, financial, and economic conditions for the obligor to meet its financial commitments on the obligation.

D-A short-term obligation rated "D" is in default or in breach of an imputed promise. For non-hybrid capital instruments, the "D" rating category is used when payments on an obligation are not made on the date due, unless S&P Global Ratings believes that such payments will be made within any stated grace period. However, any stated grace period longer than five business days will be treated as five business days. The "D" rating also will be used upon the filing of a bankruptcy petition or the taking of a similar action and where default on an obligation is a virtual certainty, for example due to automatic stay provisions. A rating on an obligation is lowered to "D" if it is subject to a distressed debt restructuring.

Description of S&P Global Ratings' Municipal Short-Term Note Ratings Definitions:

An S&P Global Ratings U.S. municipal note rating reflects S&P Global Ratings opinion about the liquidity factors and market access risks unique to the notes. Notes due in three years or less will likely receive a note rating. Notes with an original maturity of more than three years will most likely receive a long-term debt rating. In determining which type of rating, if any, to assign, S&P Global Ratings' analysis will review the following considerations: (1) amortization schedule—the larger the final maturity relative to other maturities, the more likely it will be treated as a note; and (2) source of payment—the more dependent the issue is on the market for its refinancing, the more likely it will be treated as a note.

SP-1-Strong capacity to pay principal and interest. An issue determined to possess a very strong capacity to pay debt service is given a plus (+) designation.

SP-2-Satisfactory capacity to pay principal and interest, with some vulnerability to adverse financial and economic changes over the term of the notes.

SP-3-Speculative capacity to pay principal and interest.

D- D" is assigned upon failure to pay the note when due, completion of a distressed debt restructuring, or the filing of a bankruptcy petition or the taking of similar action and where default on an obligation is a virtual certainty, for example due to automatic stay provisions.

Long-Term Issuer Credit Ratings

AAA An obligor rated "AAA" has extremely strong capacity to meet its financial commitments. "AAA" is the highest issuer credit rating assigned by S&P Global Ratings.

AA An obligor rated "AA" has very strong capacity to meet its financial commitments. It differs from the highest-rated obligors only to a small degree.

A An obligor rated "A" has strong capacity to meet its financial commitments but is somewhat more susceptible to the adverse effects of changes in circumstances and economic conditions than obligors in higher-rated categories.

BBB An obligor rated "BBB" has adequate capacity to meet its financial commitments. However, adverse economic conditions or changing circumstances are more likely to weaken the obligor's capacity to meet its financial commitments.

BB, **B**, **CCC**, **and CC** Obligors rated "BB", "B", "CCC", and "CC" are regarded as having significant speculative characteristics. "BB" indicates the least degree of speculation and "CC" the highest. While such obligors will likely have some quality and protective characteristics, these may be outweighed by large uncertainties or major exposure to adverse conditions.

BB An obligor rated "BB" is less vulnerable in the near term than other lower-rated obligors. However, it faces major ongoing uncertainties and exposure to adverse business, financial, or economic conditions that could lead to the obligor's inadequate capacity to meet its financial commitments.

B An obligor rated "B" is more vulnerable than the obligors rated "BB", but the obligor currently has the capacity to meet its financial commitments. Adverse business, financial, or economic conditions will likely impair the obligor's capacity or willingness to meet its financial commitments.

CCC An obligor rated "CCC" is currently vulnerable and is dependent upon favorable business, financial, and economic conditions to meet its financial commitments.

CC An obligor rated "CC" is currently highly vulnerable. The "CC" rating is used when a default has not yet occurred, but S&P Global Ratings expects default to be a virtual certainty, regardless of the anticipated time to default.

SD and D An obligor is rated "SD" (selective default) or "D" if S&P Global Ratings considers there to be a default on one or more of its financial obligations, whether long- or short-term, including rated and unrated obligations but excluding hybrid instruments classified as regulatory capital or in nonpayment according to terms. A "D" rating is assigned when S&P Global Ratings believes that the default will be a general default and that the obligor will fail to pay all or substantially all of its obligations as they come due. An "SD" rating is assigned when S&P Global Ratings believes that the obligor has selectively defaulted on a specific issue or class of obligations, but it will continue to meet its payment obligations on other issues or classes of obligations in a timely manner. A rating on an obligor is lowered to "D" or "SD" if it is conducting a distressed debt restructuring. Ratings from "AA" to "CCC" may be modified by the addition of a plus (+) or minus (-) sign to show relative standing within the rating categories.

Description of S&P Global Ratings' Dual Ratings:

Dual ratings may be assigned to debt issues that have a put option or demand feature. The first component of the rating addresses the likelihood of repayment of principal and interest as due, and the second component of the rating addresses only the demand feature. The first component of the rating can relate to either a short-term or long-term transaction and accordingly use either short-term or long-term rating symbols. The second component of the rating relates to the put option and is assigned a short-term rating symbol (for example, "AAA/A-1+" or "A-1+/A-1"). With U.S. municipal short-term demand debt, the U.S. municipal short-term note rating symbols are used for the first component of the rating (for example, "SP-1+/A-1+").

Description of S&P Global Ratings' Active Qualifiers

S&P Global Ratings uses the following qualifiers that limit the scope of a rating. The structure of the transaction can require the use of a qualifier such as a "p" qualifier, which indicates the rating addresses the principal portion of the obligation only. A qualifier appears as a suffix and is part of the rating.

Federal deposit insurance limit: "L" qualifier. Ratings qualified with "L" apply only to amounts invested up to federal deposit insurance limits.

Principal: "p" qualifier. This suffix is used for issues in which the credit factors, the terms, or both, that determine the likelihood of receipt of payment of principal are different from the credit factors, terms or both that determine the likelihood of receipt of interest on the obligation. The "p" suffix indicates that the rating addresses the principal portion of the obligation only and that the interest is not rated.

Preliminary ratings: "prelim" qualifier. Preliminary ratings, with the "prelim" suffix, may be assigned to obligors or obligations, including financial programs, in the circumstances described below. Assignment of a final rating is conditional on the receipt by S&P Global Ratings of appropriate documentation. S&P Global Ratings reserves the right not to issue a final rating. Moreover, if a final rating is issued, it may differ from the preliminary rating. (1) Preliminary ratings may be assigned to obligations, most commonly structured and project finance issues, pending receipt of final documentation and legal opinions. (2) Preliminary ratings may be assigned to obligations that will likely be issued upon the obligor's emergence from bankruptcy or similar reorganization, based on late-stage

reorganization plans, documentation, and discussions with the obligor. Preliminary ratings may also be assigned to the obligors. These ratings consider the anticipated general credit quality of the reorganized or post-bankruptcy issuer as well as attributes of the anticipated obligation(s). (3) Preliminary ratings may be assigned to entities that are being formed or that are in the process of being independently established when, in S&P Global Ratings' opinion, documentation is close to final. Preliminary ratings may also be assigned to the obligations of these entities. (4) Preliminary ratings may be assigned when a previously unrated entity is undergoing a well-formulated restructuring, recapitalization, significant financing or other transformative event, generally at the point that investor or lender commitments are invited. The preliminary rating may be assigned to the entity and to its proposed obligation(s). These preliminary ratings consider the anticipated general credit quality of the obligor, as well as attributes of the anticipated obligation(s), assuming successful completion of the transformative event. Should the transformative event not occur, S&P Global Ratings would likely withdraw these preliminary ratings. (5) A preliminary recovery rating may be assigned to an obligation that has a preliminary issue credit rating.

Termination structures: "t" qualifier. This symbol indicates termination structures that are designed to honor their contracts to full maturity or, should certain events occur, to terminate and cash settle all their contracts before their final maturity date.

Counterparty instrument rating: "cir" qualifier. This symbol indicates a Counterparty Instrument Rating (CIR), which is a forward-looking opinion about the creditworthiness of an issuer in a securitization structure with respect to a specific financial obligation to a counterparty (including interest rate swaps, currency swaps, and liquidity facilities). The CIR is determined on an ultimate payment basis; these opinions do not take into account timeliness of payment.

Description of Fitch Ratings' Corporate Finance Obligation Ratings:

Ratings of individual securities or financial obligations of a corporate issuer address relative vulnerability to default on an ordinal scale. In addition, for financial obligations in corporate finance, a measure of recovery given default on that liability is also included in the rating assessment. This notably applies to covered bonds ratings, which incorporate both an indication of the probability of default and of the recovery given a default of this debt instrument. On the contrary, ratings of debtor-in-possession (DIP) obligations incorporate the expectation of full repayment.

The relationship between the issuer scale and obligation scale assumes a generic historical average recovery. Individual obligations can be assigned ratings, higher, lower, or the same as that entity's issuer rating or Issuer Default Rating (IDR), based on their relative ranking, relative vulnerability to default or based on explicit Recovery Ratings.

As a result, individual obligations of entities, such as corporations, are assigned ratings higher, lower, or the same as that entity's issuer rating or IDR, except DIP obligation ratings that are not based off an IDR. At the lower end of the ratings scale, Fitch publishes explicit Recovery Ratings in many cases to complement issuer and obligation ratings.

AAA: Highest credit quality. "AAA" ratings denote the lowest expectation of credit risk. They are assigned only in cases of exceptionally strong capacity for payment of financial commitments. This capacity is highly unlikely to be adversely affected by foreseeable events.

AA: Very high credit quality. "AA" ratings denote expectations of very low credit risk. They indicate very strong capacity for payment of financial commitments. This capacity is not significantly vulnerable to foreseeable events.

A: High credit quality. "A" ratings denote expectations of low credit risk. The capacity for payment of financial commitments is considered strong. This capacity may, nevertheless, be more vulnerable to adverse business or economic conditions than is the case for higher ratings.

BBB: Good credit quality. "BBB" ratings indicate that expectations of credit risk are currently low. The capacity for payment of financial commitments is considered adequate but adverse business or economic conditions are more likely to impair this capacity.

BB: Speculative. "BB" ratings indicate an elevated vulnerability to credit risk, particularly in the event of adverse changes in business or economic conditions over time; however, business, or financial alternatives may be available to allow financial commitments to be met.

B: Highly speculative. "B" ratings indicate that material credit risk is present.

CCC: Substantial credit risk. "CCC" ratings indicate that substantial credit risk is present.

CC: Very high levels of credit risk. "CC" ratings indicate very high levels of credit risk.

C: Exceptionally high levels of credit risk. "C" indicates exceptionally high levels of credit risk.

The ratings of corporate finance obligations are linked to Issuer Default Ratings (or sometimes Viability Ratings for banks) by i) recovery expectations, including as often indicated by Recovery Ratings assigned in the case of low speculative grade issuers and ii) for banks an assessment of non-performance risk relative to the risk captured in the Issuer Default Rating or Viability Rating (e.g. in respect of certain hybrid securities).

For performing obligations, the obligation rating represents the risk of default and takes into account the effect of expected recoveries on the credit risk should a default occur.

If the obligation rating is higher than the rating of the issuer, this indicates above average recovery expectations in the event of default. If the obligations rating is lower than the rating of the issuer, this indicates low expected recoveries should default occur.

Ratings in the categories of "CCC", "CC" and "C" can also relate to obligations or issuers that are in default. In this case, the rating does not opine on default risk but reflects the recovery expectation only.

Description of Fitch Ratings' Issuer Default Ratings:

Rated entities in a number of sectors, including financial and non-financial corporations, sovereigns, insurance companies and certain sectors within public finance, are generally assigned Issuer Default Ratings (IDRs). IDRs are also assigned to certain entities or enterprises in global infrastructure, project finance and public finance. IDRs opine on an entity's relative vulnerability to default (including by way of a distressed debt exchange) on financial obligations. The threshold default risk addressed by the IDR is generally that of the financial obligations whose non-payment would best reflect the uncured failure of that entity. As such, IDRs also address relative vulnerability to bankruptcy, administrative receivership or similar concepts.

In aggregate, IDRs provide an ordinal ranking of issuers based on the agency's view of their relative vulnerability to default, rather than a prediction of a specific percentage likelihood of default.

AAA: Highest credit quality. "AAA" ratings denote the lowest expectation of default risk. They are assigned only in cases of exceptionally strong capacity for payment of financial commitments. This capacity is highly unlikely to be adversely affected by foreseeable events.

AA: Very high credit quality. "AA" ratings denote expectations of very low default risk. They indicate very strong capacity for payment of financial commitments. This capacity is not significantly vulnerable to foreseeable events.

A: High credit quality. "A" ratings denote expectations of low default risk. The capacity for payment of financial commitments is considered strong. This capacity may, nevertheless, be more vulnerable to adverse business or economic conditions than is the case for higher ratings.

BBB: Good credit quality. "BBB" ratings indicate that expectations of default risk are currently low. The capacity for payment of financial commitments is considered adequate but adverse business or economic conditions are more likely to impair this capacity.

BB: Speculative. "BB" ratings indicate an elevated vulnerability to default risk, particularly in the event of adverse changes in business or economic conditions over time; however, business or financial flexibility exists that supports the servicing of financial commitments.

B: Highly speculative. "B" ratings indicate that material default risk is present, but a limited margin of safety remains. Financial commitments are currently being met; however, capacity for continued payment is vulnerable to deterioration in the business and economic environment.

CCC: Substantial credit risk. Default is a real possibility.

CC: Very high levels of credit risk. Default of some kind appears probable.

C: Near default. A default or default-like process has begun, or the issuer is in standstill, or for a closed funding vehicle, payment capacity is irrevocably impaired. Conditions that are indicative of a "C" category rating for an issuer include:

- the issuer has entered into a grace or cure period following non-payment of a material financial obligation;
- the issuer has entered into a temporary negotiated waiver or standstill agreement following a payment default on a material financial obligation;
- the formal announcement by the issuer or their agent of a distressed debt exchange;

• a closed financing vehicle where payment capacity is irrevocably impaired such that it is not expected to pay interest and/or principal in full during the life of the transaction, but where no payment default is imminent

RD: Restricted default. "RD" ratings indicate an issuer that in Fitch's opinion has experienced:

- an uncured payment default or distressed debt exchange on a bond, loan or other material financial obligation, but
- has not entered into bankruptcy filings, administration, receivership, liquidation, or other formal winding-up procedure, and has not otherwise ceased operating. This would include:
 - the selective payment default on a specific class or currency of debt;
 - the uncured expiry of any applicable grace period, cure period or default forbearance period following a payment default on a bank loan, capital markets security or other material financial obligation;
 - the extension of multiple waivers or forbearance periods upon a payment default on one or more material financial obligations, either in series or in parallel; ordinary execution of a distressed debt exchange on one or more material financial obligations.

D: Default. "D" ratings indicate an issuer that in Fitch's opinion has entered into bankruptcy filings, administration, receivership, liquidation or other formal winding-up procedure or that has otherwise ceased business.

Default ratings are not assigned prospectively to entities or their obligations; within this context, non-payment on an instrument that contains a deferral feature or grace period will generally not be considered a default until after the expiration of the deferral or grace period, unless a default is otherwise driven by bankruptcy or other similar circumstance, or by a distressed debt exchange.

In all cases, the assignment of a default rating reflects the agency's opinion as to the most appropriate rating category consistent with the rest of its universe of ratings and may differ from the definition of default under the terms of an issuer's financial obligations or local commercial practice.

Description of Fitch Ratings' Structured Finance Long-Term Obligation Ratings:

Ratings of structured finance obligations on the long-term scale consider the obligations' relative vulnerability to default. These ratings are typically assigned to an individual security or tranche in a transaction and not to an issuer.

AAA: Highest credit quality.

"AAA" ratings denote the lowest expectation of default risk. They are assigned only in cases of exceptionally strong capacity for payment of financial commitments. This capacity is highly unlikely to be adversely affected by foreseeable events.

AA: Very high credit quality.

"AA" ratings denote expectations of very low default risk. They indicate very strong capacity for payment of financial commitments. This capacity is not significantly vulnerable to foreseeable events.

A: High credit quality.

"A" ratings denote expectations of low default risk. The capacity for payment of financial commitments is considered strong. This capacity may, nevertheless, be more vulnerable to adverse business or economic conditions than is the case for higher ratings.

BBB: Good credit quality.

"BBB" ratings indicate that expectations of default risk are currently low. The capacity for payment of financial commitments is considered adequate, but adverse business or economic conditions are more likely to impair this capacity.

BB: Speculative.

"BB" ratings indicate an elevated vulnerability to default risk, particularly in the event of adverse changes in business or economic conditions over time.

B: Highly speculative.

"B" ratings indicate that material default risk is present, but a limited margin of safety remains. Financial commitments are currently being met; however, capacity for continued payment is vulnerable to deterioration in the business and economic environment.

CCC: Substantial credit risk.

Default is a real possibility.

CC: Very high levels of credit risk.

Default of some kind appears probable.

C: Exceptionally high levels of credit risk.

Default appears imminent or inevitable.

D: Default.

Indicates a default. Default generally is defined as one of the following:

• Failure to make payment of principal and/or interest under the contractual terms of the rated obligation;

- bankruptcy filings, administration, receivership, liquidation or other winding-up or cessation of the business of an issuer/obligor; or
- distressed exchange of an obligation, where creditors were offered securities with diminished structural or economic terms compared with the existing obligation to avoid a probable payment default.

Description of Fitch Ratings' Country Ceilings Ratings:

Country Ceilings are expressed using the symbols of the long-term issuer primary credit rating scale and relate to sovereign jurisdictions also rated by Fitch on the Issuer Default Rating (IDR) scale. They reflect the agency's judgment regarding the risk of capital and exchange controls being imposed by the sovereign authorities that would prevent or materially impede the private sector's ability to convert local currency into foreign currency and transfer to non-resident creditors — transfer and convertibility (T&C) risk. They are not ratings but expressions of a cap for the foreign currency issuer ratings of most, but not all, issuers in a given country. Given the close correlation between sovereign credit and T&C risks, the Country Ceiling may exhibit a greater degree of volatility than would normally be expected when it lies above the sovereign Foreign Currency Rating.

Description of Fitch Ratings' Public Finance and Global Infrastructure Obligation Ratings:

Ratings of public finance obligations and ratings of infrastructure and project finance obligations on the long-term scale, including the financial obligations of sovereigns, consider the obligations' relative vulnerability to default. These ratings are assigned to an individual security, instrument, or tranche in a transaction. In some cases, considerations of recoveries can have an influence on obligation ratings in infrastructure and project finance. In limited cases in U.S. public finance, where Chapter 9 of the Bankruptcy Code provides reliably superior prospects for ultimate recovery to local government obligations that benefit from a statutory lien on revenues, Fitch reflects this in a security rating with limited notching above the IDR. Recovery expectations can also be reflected in a security rating in the U.S. during the pendency of a bankruptcy proceeding under the Code if there is sufficient visibility on potential recovery prospects.

AAA: Highest credit quality. "AAA" ratings denote the lowest expectation of default risk. They are assigned only in cases of exceptionally strong capacity for payment of financial commitments. This capacity is highly unlikely to be adversely affected by foreseeable events.

AA: Very high credit quality. "AA" ratings denote expectations of very low default risk. They indicate very strong capacity for payment of financial commitments. This capacity is not significantly vulnerable to foreseeable events.

A: High credit quality. "A" ratings denote expectations of low default risk. The capacity for payment of financial commitments is considered strong. This capacity may, nevertheless, be more vulnerable to adverse business or economic conditions than is the case for higher ratings.

BBB: Good credit quality. "BBB" ratings indicate that expectations of default risk are currently low. The capacity for payment of financial commitments is considered adequate but adverse business or economic conditions are more likely to impair this capacity.

BB: Speculative. "BB" ratings indicate an elevated vulnerability to default risk, particularly in the event of adverse changes in business or economic conditions over time.

B: Highly speculative. "B" ratings indicate that material default risk is present, but a limited margin of safety remains. Financial commitments are currently being met; however, capacity for continued payment is vulnerable to deterioration in the business and economic environment.

CCC: Substantial credit risk. Default is a real possibility.

CC: Very high levels of credit risk. Default of some kind appears probable.

C: Exceptionally high levels of credit risk. Default appears imminent or inevitable.

D: Default. Indicates a default. Default generally is defined as one of the following:

- Failure to make payment of principal and/or interest under the contractual terms of the rated obligation;
- bankruptcy filings, administration, receivership, liquidation or other winding-up or cessation of the business of an issuer/obligor where payment default on an obligation is a virtual certainty; or
- distressed exchange of an obligation, where creditors were offered securities with diminished structural or economic terms compared with the existing obligation to avoid a probable payment default.

Notes: In U.S. public finance, obligations may be pre-refunded, where funds sufficient to meet the requirements of the respective obligations are placed in an escrow account. When obligation ratings are maintained based on the escrowed funds and their structural elements, the ratings carry the suffix "pre" (e.g., "AAApre", "AA+pre").

Structured Finance Defaults

"Imminent" default, categorized under "C", typically refers to the occasion where a payment default has been intimated by the issuer, and is all but inevitable. This may, for example, be where an issuer has missed a scheduled payment, but (as is typical) has a grace period during which it may cure the payment default. Another alternative would be where an issuer has formally announced a distressed debt exchange, but the date of the exchange still lies several days or weeks in the immediate future.

Additionally, in structured finance transactions, where analysis indicates that an instrument is irrevocably impaired such that it is not expected to pay interest and/or principal in full in accordance with the terms of the obligation's documentation during the life of the transaction, but where no payment default in accordance with the terms of the documentation is imminent, the obligation will typically be rated in the "C" category.

Structured Finance Write-downs

Where an instrument has experienced an involuntary and, in the agency's opinion, irreversible "write-down" of principal (i.e., other than through amortization, and resulting in a loss to the investor), a credit rating of "D" will be assigned to the instrument. Where the agency believes the "write-down" may prove to be temporary (and the loss may be "written up" again in future if and when performance improves), then a credit rating of "C" will typically be assigned. Should the "write-down" then later be reversed, the credit rating will be raised to an appropriate level for that instrument. Should the "write-down" later be deemed as irreversible, the credit rating will be lowered to "D".

Notes: In the case of structured and project finance, while the ratings do not address the loss severity given default of the rated liability, loss severity assumptions on the underlying assets are nonetheless typically included as part of the analysis. Loss severity assumptions are used to derive pool cash flows available to service the rated liability.

The suffix "sf" denotes an issue that is a structured finance transaction.

Enhanced Equipment Trust Certificates (EETCs) are corporate-structured hybrid debt securities that airlines typically use to finance aircraft equipment. Due to the hybrid characteristics of these bonds, Fitch's rating approach incorporates elements of both the structured finance and corporate rating methodologies. Although rated as asset-backed securities, unlike other structured finance ratings, EETC ratings involve a measure of recovery given default akin to ratings of financial obligations in corporate finance, as described above.

Description of Fitch Ratings' Short-Term Ratings Assigned to Issuers and Obligations:

A short-term issuer or obligation rating is based in all cases on the short-term vulnerability to default of the rated entity or security stream and relates to the capacity to meet financial obligations in accordance with the documentation governing the relevant obligation. Short-term deposit ratings may be adjusted for loss severity. Short-Term Ratings are assigned to obligations whose initial maturity is viewed as "short term" based on market convention.8 Typically, this means up to 13 months for corporate, sovereign, and structured obligations, and up to 36 months for obligations in U.S. public finance markets.

F1: Highest short-term credit quality. Indicates the strongest intrinsic capacity for timely payment of financial commitments; may have an added "+" to denote any exceptionally strong credit feature.

F2: Good short-term credit quality. Good intrinsic capacity for timely payment of financial commitments.

F3: Fair short-term credit quality. The intrinsic capacity for timely payment of financial commitments is adequate.

B: Speculative short-term credit quality. Minimal capacity for timely payment of financial commitments, plus heightened vulnerability to near term adverse changes in financial and economic conditions.

C: High short-term default risk. Default is a real possibility.

8 A long-term rating can also be used to rate an issuer with short maturity.

RD: Restricted default. Indicates an entity that has defaulted on one or more of its financial commitments, although it continues to meet other financial obligations. Typically applicable to entity ratings only.

D: Default. Indicates a broad-based default event for an entity, or the default of a short-term obligation.

APPENDIX B – GREEN CENTURY CAPITAL MANAGEMENT PROXY VOTING POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

Introduction

Green Century Capital Management, Inc. (Green Century), as the investment adviser, is responsible for voting the proxies for securities held by the Green Century Balanced Fund (the Balanced Fund), the Green Century Equity Fund (the Equity Fund), the Green Century MSCI International Index Fund (the International Index Fund) and for any other series of the Green Century Funds for which it serves as the adviser (the Funds and each a Fund). Green Century has performed this duty for the Balanced Fund since the inception of the Balanced Fund. Green Century has performed this duty for the Equity Fund since it became the Equity Fund's adviser on November 28, 2006. Green Century has performed this duty for the International Index Fund since the inception of the International Index Fund.

In considering each proxy vote, Green Century weighs first and foremost the best interests of the Funds and the best interests of the Funds' shareholders. Green Century's policy is to ensure that all of the Funds' proxies are at all times voted in the best interest of the Funds and their shareholders. The Green Century Capital Management, Inc. Proxy Voting Policies and Procedures (the Policies and Procedures) that follow are designed to protect the best interests of the Funds and their shareholders. Green Century is guided by these policies in making proxy voting decisions.

These policies do not discuss every issue on which a Fund may be asked to vote, and there may be occasions when Green Century believes that a vote that does not adhere strictly to these policies is in the best interests of a Fund and a Fund's shareholders. In these cases, Green Century will vote a Fund's shares in accordance with its view of the best interests of a Fund's shareholders.

Policies for the Green Century Balanced Fund, the Green Century Equity Fund and the Green Century International Index Fund: Environmental Issues

Green Century believes that environmental issues are the most critical issues facing our nation and our world in the twenty-first century. Environmentally destructive practices and policies are not just bad for the planet – they can also create significant risks and disadvantages for companies. Green Century will, on behalf of each Fund, vote proxies in favor of resolutions that encourage improved environmental performance and more sustainable business practices. In addition to voting a Fund's proxies in support of environmental protection, Green Century conducts shareholder advocacy campaigns to promote corporate environmental responsibility.

Below are the primary environmental issues that are frequently raised in shareholder resolutions and a discussion of how Green Century will vote on these issues on behalf of each Fund.

Energy and Natural Resource Conservation

We support increased disclosure and transparency of a company's environmental impacts and support policies that encourage the reduction of these impacts.

Green Century will encourage the conservation of our natural resources by voting each Fund's proxies as described below. When given the opportunity to vote on other conservation-related issues, Green Century will vote to support resource conservation.

Climate Change: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions requesting that a company report on its contribution to global warming and disclose information on the environmental and financial risks of climate change, as well as resolutions requesting that a company take action to reduce its impact on the global climate and mitigate associated risks.

Renewable Energy and Energy Efficiency: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions encouraging a company to report on its use of clean energy and increase its investments in renewable energy and energy efficiency.

Product Responsibility and Safety: Shareholders have asked companies to take responsibility for the impact of their products throughout their lifecycle, including addressing the environmental impact, ensuring product safety, reducing the toxic substances used to make products, and assisting in and promoting the recycling of products. Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions in these areas.

Use of Recycled Materials: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that request a greater use of recycled content in a company's products, and the greater use of recycled paper overall.

Public Health

Green Century supports action to protect the public from threats to the purity of our air, water and food, including the elimination of dangerous chemicals and practices and the cleanup of areas that have been contaminated with dangerous pollutants. Green Century also pressures industry to find safer ways of doing business in order to prevent future pollution.

Green Century will promote public and environmental health protections by voting each Fund's proxies as described below. When given the opportunity to vote on other public or environmental health issues, Green Century will vote to support those protections.

Chemical Safety: Shareholders have asked companies to take a variety of actions relating to toxic and potentially toxic chemicals. These actions include phasing out or eliminating, where appropriate, use of the chemicals, reporting on the availability of alternatives, or reporting on the business risk from liability or changed regulations. Green Century will **support** these and similar resolutions.

Toxic Waste Sites: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that encourage a company to report on areas that it has contaminated with toxic waste, including Superfund sites and brownfields, and to take responsibility for cleaning up those sites.

Environmental Hazards to Communities: Green Century will **support** resolutions asking companies to disclose the use of substances that pose an environmental health or safety risk to communities in which they operate.

PVC Plastics: Polyvinyl chloride (PVC) plastics have been linked to cancer and other debilitating illnesses. Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that seek the elimination of the use of PVC.

Mercury: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that seek the elimination of the use of mercury in consumer and medical products.

Genetically Engineered (GE) Foods: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions requesting that a company report on and reduce its use of GE ingredients, as well as resolutions asking for the labeling of such foods.

Animal Welfare: Green Century will **support** resolutions asking restaurants and other corporations to adopt animal welfare standards for their operations worldwide, and to report these standards to shareholders.

Preservation Issues

Green Century will help to preserve our environment and avoid environmental risks by voting each Fund's proxies as described below. When given the opportunity to vote on other preservation issues, Green Century will vote to support the preservation of our wilderness and public lands.

Sensitive ecosystems and other wilderness areas: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions asking a company to reduce its negative environmental impacts and/or not to conduct destructive operations, such as oil drilling or mining, in these areas.

Responsible Forestry: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that promote sustainable forest management practices.

Sprawl and Open Space: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that demand that a company not unnecessarily destroy or develop open spaces and wilderness areas.

Water Use: Green Century will **support** resolutions requesting companies to report on the business risks associated with their use of water, and steps taken to mitigate the impact on water supplies of communities near company operations.

Tobacco Issues

Green Century will, on behalf of each Fund, support resolutions which aim to limit or eliminate tobacco sales, use and advertising.

Sales to Minors: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that call on retailers to stop selling cigarettes and resolutions that ask retailers to ensure that they are not selling tobacco products to minors.

Smoke-Free Policies: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that encourage restaurants and other businesses to adopt smoke-free policies.

Tobacco Advertising: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that request that media companies report on the effects of tobacco advertising and that encourage restrictions on such advertising.

Corporate Governance Issues

When corporations are not controlled by a strong system of democratic corporate governance, they are then able to ignore the best interests of their shareholders. This betrayal of shareholders' best interests harms not only the shareholders but also other stakeholders such as the company's employees, the general public, and the environment.

Green Century believes that a strong system of democratic corporate governance is necessary to protect investors and other stakeholders from corporate mismanagement and malfeasance.

Green Century will help to bring about needed reforms by voting each Fund's proxies as described below. When given the opportunity to vote on other issues in this area, Green Century will vote to support corporate responsibility and shareholder democracy.

General

Management Compensation and Environmental and Social Performance: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that request reports on the link between executive compensation and a company's record on environmental and social issues.

Director and Executive Compensation: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that request a report on director and executive compensation, as well as resolutions that would require policies to restrict compensation to reasonable levels. Green Century will also vote in favor of "say on pay" resolutions for compensation packages that are sustainable and equitable.

Green Century will vote to support board compensation if the board has a committee on sustainability or environmental, social and governance issues. Green Century will vote against compensation if the board does not have a board committee focused on sustainability.

Auditors Green Century considers the appointment or ratification of an auditor to be ordinary business. Therefore, Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to support the appointment of a company's auditor. Also, Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to support resolutions that encourage companies to have only audit-related services and tax services provided by the company's auditor.

In-Person Annual Meetings: Some companies are replacing in-person annual meetings with meetings held virtually. Green Century believes that this practice limits shareholder democracy; thus, Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions asking companies to commit to continuing to hold in-person annual meetings.

Political Contributions: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions encouraging a company to cease contributing to political parties or partisan activities. Green Century will also vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions encouraging boards of directors to establish corporate political contributions guidelines and reporting provisions, and to produce reports detailing the use of corporate resources for political purposes. Green Century will also **support** proposals advancing principles of corporate nonpartisanship.

Charitable Contributions. Green Century will vote each of the Fund's proxies to abstain on matters related to charitable contributions.

Supermajority Voting: Green Century will **oppose** proposals that require supermajority voting, or require a level of voting approval in excess of a simple majority. Green Century will **support** proposals that decrease a mandatory level of support for proposals unless the decrease is to a level below that of a simple majority.

Mergers and Acquisitions: Green Century will **oppose** the merger of a company into a company held by a Fund if the company to be merged would not meet a Fund's criteria for environmental or social responsibility. Green Century will also **oppose** the acquisition of a company if that company would not meet a Fund's criteria for environmental or social responsibility.

Boards of Directors

Green Century will, on behalf of each Fund, support resolutions designed to enhance the independence and diversity of boards of directors and, where possible, to encourage concern for corporate environmental responsibility among the members of a board of directors.

Candidates for Director: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** the slate of directors if the company, to the best of Green Century's knowledge, has a demonstrated commitment to the environment, although Green Century reserves the right to oppose any director who has not demonstrated a commitment to the environment or has individual qualifications that are determined to not be in the best interests of a Fund's shareholders. Green Century will **support** resolutions that call for the separation of the Chairperson of the board position from the Chief Executive Officer of the company position.

Staggered or Classified Boards: Some companies stagger the terms of their directors; thus, all directors are not up for election each year. Green Century believes this practice limits opportunities for shareholder democracy; thus, Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that would eliminate staggered boards.

Cumulative Voting: This practice allows shareholders to cast all of their director votes for one candidate. Green Century believes cumulative voting aids in the election of independent directors to a company's board. Thus, Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions to allow cumulative voting.

Majority Voting: Most U.S. corporations elect their directors based on a plurality vote standard. Under this standard, a director could be elected, even if 99.9% of shareholders withheld their vote. Green Century will **support** resolutions asking that boards of directors amend the Company's governance documents (certificate of incorporation or bylaws) to require that directors be elected by a majority of votes cast at the annual meeting.

Independent Boards: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that require a majority or more of a company's directors be independent of the company.

Independence of Committees: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that require that audit, compensation, and nominating committees of directors be filled exclusively with independent directors.

Diversity of Board: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions encouraging companies to adopt policies to promote a diverse slate of board of directors' candidates.

Corporate Structure

Employee Stock Ownership Plans (ESOP's): Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions to create and maintain these plans as a means of fostering employee ownership if at least 90% of the company's employees are eligible to participate in such plans.

Stock Option Plans: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** stock option plans only if at least 90% of the company's employees are eligible to receive the options granted under the plan.

Stock Issuance: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** the issuance of stock of a company unless Green Century has reason to believe that the issuance of stock is not in the best interest of the company's shareholders.

Reporting and Disclosure of Information Issues

Public disclosure of information is fundamental to democracy and the country's financial system. Investors who are armed with accurate and complete information about a company can hold that company accountable for its performance. Unfortunately, all too often companies do not disclose significant risks that their business faces, especially when these risks concern environmental and social issues.

Green Century believes that investors and the general public are entitled to information relating to a company's performance in all areas, including environmental and social impacts of a company's operations. Green Century supports further regulatory action to require that public companies disclose risks relating to environmental, social and governance issues.

Green Century will support greater disclosure by voting each Fund's proxies as described below. When given the opportunity to vote on other issues in this area, Green Century will choose to vote to support the disclosure of information unless Green Century believes that such disclosure may not be in the best interest of the company's shareholders.

Environmental Reports: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions requesting that a company disclose information on the company's practices, programs or risks related to the environment.

Sustainability Reports: Green Century will **support** proposals asking companies to produce a sustainability/corporate social responsibility report.

Standards of Conduct: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that request that a company report on and develop policies to regulate its conduct overseas, especially regarding its environmental impact.

Standards for Vendors: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that request that a company report on and develop policies to regulate the conduct of its vendors, suppliers, and contractors overseas, especially regarding its environmental impact.

Natural Resource Extraction in Developing Countries: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that request a report on the impact of natural resource development on the environment and on indigenous populations.

CERES Principles: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions asking a company to adopt the CERES Principles.

Fair Lending Practices: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions requesting that a company report on the potential results of adopting fair lending practices, including prohibitions on redlining and on predatory or discriminatory lending.

Excessive Drug Prices: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions requesting that a company report on policies that would ensure that consumers are charged a reasonable price for prescriptions medications.

Equal Employment and Affirmative Action Reports: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that request a report on issues relating to equal employment opportunity and affirmative action programs.

Discrimination based on Sexual Orientation: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions that request that a company report on its reasons for not adopting policies to prohibit discrimination based on sexual orientation.

Pay Equity: Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies to **support** resolutions requesting that a company disclose pay comparisons between its women and minority employees and other employees.

Political contributions: Green Century will **support** proposals that call on the company to disclose, or improve disclosure of its lobbying and political contributions, including payments to trade associations and other tax- exempt organizations.

Other and Miscellaneous Issues

Green Century will vote each Fund's proxies on a **case-by-case** basis on any other issues that may arise for which a policy has not been specified.

Proxy Voting Procedures

Green Century has established procedures to ensure that its proxy votes on behalf of each Fund are based on the best available knowledge and careful consideration of the best interests of the Funds. Before voting a proxy, Green Century staff conduct a review of the proxy materials, weighing the views of management and any opposing views that are presented. The Green Century staff then recommend a voting position on each issue in the proxy; in making recommendations, the Green Century staff are guided by the Policies and Procedures and strive to make each vote in accordance with them, unless such a vote would not be in the best interests of a Fund. A Green Century corporate officer or senior staffer review all recommendations, makes final determinations on each Fund's votes, and authorizes votes on all voted proxy documents. Other Green Century staff then cast the votes, at present via the Broadridge ProxyEdge platform.

Disclosure of Proxy Voting Policies and Procedures

As representatives of the Funds, each member of the Board of Trustees is entitled to request a copy, without charge, of the Policies and Procedures from Green Century at any time. Members of the Board of Trustees may do so by sending a written request to 114 State Street, Suite 200, Boston, MA 02109; an email request to info@greencentury.com; or a telephone request by calling 1-800-934-7336.

The Funds' shareholders and others may obtain a description of Green Century's Policies and Procedures without charge through any of the above-listed methods, as well as access this information at the Green Century Funds' website, www.greencentury.com. Green Century will mail a description of the Policies and Procedures via first class mail no later than three business days following receipt of the request. All of each Fund's Semi-Annual and Annual Reports have and will include disclosure notifying shareholders that they may obtain Green Century Policies and Procedures through these methods. Also, the Policies and Procedures are attached to each Fund's Statement of Additional Information.

Disclosure of Proxy Votes

As representatives of the Funds, each member of the Board of Trustees is entitled to at any time request a copy, without charge, of a record of how Green Century voted proxies on behalf of a Fund. Members of the Board of Trustees may do so by sending a written request to 114 State Street, Suite 200, Boston, MA 02109; an email request to info@greencentury.com; or a telephone request by calling 1-800-934-7336.

The Funds' shareholders and others may obtain a copy of a Fund's proxy voting record without charge through any of the abovelisted methods, as well as access this information at the Green Century Funds' website, www.greencentury.com. Green Century will mail a copy of the proxy voting record via first class mail no later than three business days following receipt of the request. Green Century posts the information included in Form N-PX to the Green Century Funds' website on the same day that it files Form N-PX with the SEC. All Semi- Annual and Annual Reports of each Fund have and will include disclosure notifying shareholders that they may obtain a Fund's proxy voting record for the previous year through these methods. Also, each Fund's Statement of Additional Information includes this disclosure.

By each August 31st, Green Century files Form N-PX on each Fund's behalf, disclosing information relating to any securities for which a Fund was entitled to vote during the one-year period ended the previous June 30. A Fund's Form N-PX includes information on the Fund's votes during the period covered, including the company's name, its ticker symbol, its CUSIP number, the meeting date, the issue voted on, whether the issue was proposed by management or a shareholder, whether the Fund voted, how the Fund voted, and whether the Fund voted with or against management.

Recordkeeping Procedures

Green Century keeps and maintains the following records regarding its proxy voting on behalf of each Fund: Green Century's Policies and Procedures; records of votes Green Century cast on behalf of a Fund; records of requests from members of the Board of Trustees (and shareholders of the Funds) for the Policies and Procedures and/or proxy voting information and, in the case of requests for the proxy voting record, records of Green Century's response; and any documents created by Green Century that were material to making a proxy voting decision, or that document the basis for the decision.

For more Information, contact Green Century at 1-800-934-7336, or email info@greencentury.com.